

WASHINGTON METROPOLITAN AREA TRANSIT AUTHORITY

INVITATION FOR BID (IFB)

SOLICITATION NO. FQ18086/GG Volume 1 DIVISION 00

RHODE ISLAND AVENUE METRO STATION TRACK DECK AND PRE-CAST PANEL REHABILITATION

Procurement and Contracting Requirements

ISSUED: FEBRUARY 13, 2018

Date: February 13, 2018

This page is intentionally blank

Section 00005 – TABLE OF CONTENTS FOR CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

Volume 1 - Specifications: Division 00-03, 05-07, 09, 16

Volume 2 – IFB Drawings

Volume 3 – Reports (Geotechnical, Environmental, etc.) – NOT USED

Volume 4 – WMATA CAD Manual – NOT USED

Volume 5 – WMATA Safety and Security Plans and Documents

- WMATA Safety and Security Certification Program Plan
- WMATA Construction Safety and Environmental Manual
- OAP 200-33 Site Specific Work Plan (SSWP)

Contents

Section 00	005 – TABLE OF CONTENTS FOR CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	3
Section 00	010 – Letter of Invitation	9
Letter o	f Invitation Supplement	12
Solicitatio	n Certification Page	13
Section 00	100 – Invitation for Bid	14
00101	General Statement of Work	15
00102	General Scope of Work	15
00103	Project Bid Schedule	15
Section 00	200 – Instruction to Bidders	16
00201	General Instructions	16
00202	Bid Format	24
00203	Bid Price Procedures, Evaluation Factors, and Instructions	24
00204	MINIMUM TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS	26
00210	Supplementary Instructions to Bidders	28
00250	Pre-Bid Conference and Site Visit Schedule	28
00260	Pre-Award Meeting	29
Section 00	300 – Information Available to Bidders	30
00301	Invitation for Bid (IFB) Documents	30
00302	General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, and General Requirements	30
00303	Contract Specifications	30
00304	Contract Drawings	30
00310	Existing Conditions	31
00320	Geotechnical Report [Not Used]	31
00330	Environmental Report [Not Used]	31
00340	WMATA Safety and Security Requirements	31
00350	Quality Assurance and Quality Control	31
Section 00	400 – Bid Forms and Supplements	32
00410	Bid Forms	34
00413	Bid Form	36
00431	Bid Security (Bid Bond Form)	38
00432	Compliance Information	42
00434	Bid Price Schedule	44
00451	Representations and Certifications Form	48

00452	Bid Data Form	62
00453	Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Data	65
Section 00	500 – Agreement	66
00510	Construction Contract Form	67
00540	Attachments to the Contract	69
00541	Power of Attorney	70
00542	Power of Execution	72
00550	Notice to Proceed (NTP)	74
Section 00	600 – Bonds and Certificates	75
00610	Bond Requirements	76
00611	Performance Bond	77
00612	Payment Bond	81
00613	Performance and Payment Bonds (Additional Bond Security)	86
00620	Certificates	87
Section 00	700 – General Conditions	88
00701	Definitions	89
00702	Order of Precedence	95
00703	General Requirements, Drawings, and Specifications	96
00704	Intent of Contract	98
00705	Legal Requirements	99
00706	Permits and Responsibilities	100
00707	Not Used	101
00708	Requirements for Professional Registration	102
00709	Project Management and Superintendence and Key Staff	103
00710	Work by Contractor	104
00711	Subcontractor Agreements	105
00712	Other Contracts	106
00713	Confidentiality	107
00714	Conditions Affecting the Work	108
00715	Site Investigation	109
00716	Preconstruction Inspection	110
00717	Differing Site Conditions	111
00718	Role of the Authority	112
00710	Authority Povious	113

Date:	February	/ 13.	2018
Dutc.	i Coi aai j	, 10,	2010

00720	Submittals	114
00721	Value Engineering Incentive	115
00722	Quality Assurance / Quality Control	117
00723	Progress Schedule and Requirements for Maintaining Progress Records	119
00724	Project Schedule	120
00725	Commencing the Work	121
00726	Suspension of Work	122
00727	Termination for Default, Damages for Delay, and Time Extensions	123
00728	Termination for the Convenience of the Authority	127
00729	Assignment	132
00730	Dispute Resolution	133
00731	Use and Possession prior to Completion	134
00732	Acceptance and Inspection of Work	135
00733	Authority-Furnished Property	137
00734	Material, Workmanship, and Equipment	138
00735	Hazardous Materials	139
00736	Protection of Existing Vegetation, Structures, Utilities, and Improvements	140
00737	Operations and Storage Areas	141
00738	Accident Prevention	142
00739	Fire Protection Equipment and Life Safety Agreement	143
00740	Protection of Persons and Property	144
00741	Consideration and Basis of Payment	145
00742	Contract Prices and Bid Schedule	146
00743	Variation in Estimated Quantities	147
00744	Method of Payment	148
00745	Progress Payments for Lump Sum Items	151
00746	Garnishment of Payments	152
00747	Subcontract Payments	153
00748	Changes	154
00749	Pricing of Adjustments	155
00750	Accounting and Recording Keeping	156
00751	Audit – Price Adjustments	159
00752	Certificate of Current Cost or Pricing Data	161
00753	Price Reduction for Defective Cost or Pricing Data – Price Adjustments	162

00754	Subcontractor Cost or Pricing Data	164
00755	Final Payment	165
00756	Access and Examination of Records	166
00757	Warranty/Guarantee of Construction	167
00758	Correction of Deficiencies	169
00759	Covenant against Contingent Fees	172
00760	Officials not to Benefit	173
00761	Gratuities	174
00762	Conflict of Interest	175
00763	Employment Restriction Warranty	177
00764	Civil Rights	178
00765	Disadvantaged Business Enterprise	185
00766	Utilization of Small Business Concerns	186
00767	Labor Provisions	187
00768	Walsh-Healey Public Contracts Act	194
00770	Convict Labor	195
00769	Notice to the Authority of Labor Disputes	196
00771	Federal, State, and Local Taxes	197
00772	Additional Bond Security	198
00773	Patent and Copyright Indemnity	199
00774	Notice and Assistance Regarding Patent and Copyright Infringement	200
00775	Authority Rights in Technical Data	201
00776	Technical Data – Withholding of Payment	204
00777	Indemnification and Insurance Requirements	205
00778	Liquidated Damages	205
00779	Compliance with Copeland Act Requirements	207
00780	Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act	208
00781	Equitable Adjustment for Minor Contract Modifications	209
00782	Drug and Alcohol Testing (for Safety Sensitive Functions Only) – FTA and WMATA	210
00783	No Federal Government Obligations to Third-Parties by use of a Disclaimer	211
00784	Program Fraud and False or Fraudulent Statements and Related Acts	212
00785	Federal Changes	213
00786	Incorporation of FTA Terms	214
00787	Energy Conservation	215

	00788	Government-Wide Debarment and Suspension	.216		
	00789	Survival	. 217		
	00790	Choice of Law	. 218		
	00791	Whistleblower Protection – Federal	. 219		
	00792	Workplace Violence – Zero Tolerance	. 222		
	00793	Additional Federal Regulations and Clauses	. 223		
Se	ection 008	00 – Supplementary Conditions	. 237		
	00810 W	ork by Contractor	1		
00824 Project Schedule					
	00833 Authority-Furnished Property				
	00841 Consideration and Basis of Payment				
	00865 Di	sadvantaged Business Enterprise	5		
	00877 In	demnification and Insurance Requirements	5		
	00878 Lid	quidated Damages	9		
	00894 No	otification of Federal Participation	9		
	APPENDI	X B – DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE)	10		
	Appendix	CD Wage Determination of the Secretary of Labor	44		
Se	ection 009	00 – Amendments and Modifications	56		
	00910	Amendments	57		
	00920	Claims	58		
	00930	Clarifications and Proposals	59		
	00940	Modifications	60		

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

Section 00010 – Letter of Invitation

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018



February 13, 2018

ATTENTION: Prospective Bidder

SUBJECT: Invitation for Bid (IFB), Solicitation No. FQ18086/GG

Rhode Island Avenue Metro Station Track Deck and Pre-Cast Panel

Rehabilitation

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (WMATA) has established a contracting opportunity to provide track deck and pre-cast panel rehabilitation at the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority's Rhode Island Avenue Metro Station as outlined in the Solicitation documents. The resultant contract, if awarded, will be federally funded.

You are hereby invited to submit to WMATA a bid to furnish all of the labor, materials, and any other related items required for the performance of Contract No. FQ18086.

The Solicitation documents are available on WMATA procurement opportunities page - https://www.wmata.com/Business/procurement/solicitations/Solicitation-Details.cfm?solicitation_id=3677

Amendments, if any, will be posted on the same webpage.

A Pre-Bid Conference will be held on February 23, 2018 at 10:00AM Local Time, in the Board Room on the Lobby Level of WMATA's Jackson Graham Building at 600 5th Street, Washington DC, NW, 20001. A Site Visit is scheduled for February 23, 2018 following the Pre-Bid Conference. Bidders will meet at the station kiosk of Rhode Island Avenue Metro Station.

WMATA does not pay for parking or validate tickets.

WMATA reserves the right to reject any or all bids, to waive informalities or irregularities to the extent permitted by law in any bid received, and to be the sole judge of the merits of the respective bid received.

All Bidders must possess the proper license(s) at the time of Contract award. All subcontractors must possess the appropriate licenses for each specialty subcontracted.

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

This is not an exclusive contract and WMATA expressly reserves the right to contract for services and goods such as those referenced herein through other contractors.

Issued by:

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority

Norie Calvert Contracting Officer

Contract Number: FQ18086

Letter of Invitation Supplement

Bidders are hereby notified that:

This project is funded in whole or in part with US Department of Transportation (DOT) funds and will comply with WMATA's Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Program requirements as defined herein.

☒ A. WMATA established a DBE contract goal for this project in the percentage of:

Twenty percent (20%) of the Total Contract Price.

For a Bidder to be considered responsive at the time of award, they must document that they obtained enough DBE participation to meet the goal at time of bid due date or document that it made adequate Good Faith Efforts (GFE).

Bidders shall provide WMATA, as part of its bid, a complete list (including names and addresses) of all subcontractors (DBE and non-DBE) who will perform any portion of the required scopes of work. Bidders shall include the scope of work and dollar amount(s) committed to each subcontractor.

DBE instructions to Bidders provide guidelines on how DBE commitments will be counted toward the goal and designates the DBE forms that must be completed and submitted by all Bidders by the proposal due date.

☐ B. WMATA has not established a DBE contract goal for this project.

It is WMATA's policy to provide equal opportunity for DBE firms to compete on it federally-assisted contracts. The successful Bidder shall utilize DBE firms when opportunities are available during the performance of the contract.

Goals in Solicitation v. Commitments in Proposals

The level of DBE participation Bidders commit to in its bid becomes the Bidder's DBE contract commitment. The DBE commitment will be listed in the Special Provisions of the contract and will be enforced by WMATA. After award, DBE commitments shall apply to contract options, changes and/or modifications. WMATA will monitor DBE commitments through the contract term, as described in the General Conditions and Special Provisions of the contract.

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority IFB

(IFB FQ18086/GG)

Rhode Island Avenue Metro Station Track Deck and Pre-Cast Panel Rehabilitation

APPROVED FOR RELEASE

Project Manager/Office Designee	1/26/18
Topy of Manager/Onice Designee	Date
Contracting Officer	2/13/18
Commaduing Officer	Date

END OF SECTION

Contract Number: FQ18086

Section 00100 – Invitation for Bid

INVITATION FOR BID

This Section includes Project information for Bidders.

NOTICE TO BIDDERS

Contract No. FQ18086 includes IBF Documents for:

Project Name: Rhode Island Avenue Metro Station Track Deck & Pre-Cast Panel Rehabilitation

Bids for the Work described herein shall be submitted before 2:00 PM (Local time) on March 14, 2018.

Questions may be directed to Guzel Gufranova, Contract Administrator, telephone: (202) 962-5544; email: ggufranova@wmata.com See Section 00200, Instructions For Bidders, for Bid submittal instructions.

DIRECTIONS TO SUBMITTING THE BID: Read and comply with the Invitation Instructions. In addition to other submission requirements set forth in this Invitation for Bid and all Amendments, the following must be properly executed, completed, and submitted as part of the Bid:

A. BID:

- 1. Bid Form (properly executed), Section 00413
- 2. Bid Price Schedule, Section 00434
- 3. Bid Security, Section 00431
- 4. Completed and signed Representations and Certifications, Section 00451
- 5. DBE Data, Section 00453
- 6. Compliance Information, Section 00432

BID(S) MUST SET FORTH FULL, ACCURATE, AND COMPLETE INFORMATION AS REQUIRED BY THIS INVITATION FOR BID, INCLUDING ALL AMENDMENTS.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00101 General Statement of Work

A. The Contractor shall furnish all labor, materials, equipment, incidentals, and other items necessary to complete the Work as required by the Contract documents.

- B. The Project shall function as an integral part of and fully compatible with the existing WMATA system.
- C. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to gather all data necessary for the performance of the Work under this Contract that are needed in addition to Authority-furnished IFB Documents.
- D. Award of the contract will be based on the lowest responsive and responsible bid.
- E. All work under this Contract shall be performed in a logical sequence as developed by the Contractor.

00102 General Scope of Work

To provide track deck and pre-cast panel rehabilitation at the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority's Rhode Island Avenue Metro Station as outlined in the Solicitation documents.

00103 Project Bid Schedule

The Bid schedule for this Project is as follows, with some dates being tentative:

1. Issue Invitation for Bid: February 13, 2018

2. Pre-Bid Conference: February 23, 2018 at 10:00 AM Local Time

Site Visit February 23, 2018
 Projected Bid Due/Opening: March 14, 2018
 Projected Contract Award: April 11, 2018
 Projected Notice to Proceed: May 1, 2018

7. Period of Performance: NTP +125 Calendar Days

END OF SECTION

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

Section 00200 – Instruction to Bidders

This Section includes procedures with which Bidders must comply and conditions affecting award of the Contract.

00201 General Instructions

A. Definitions as used herein:

- 1. The term "Invitation" used in this document means this Invitation for Bid (IFB)
- 2. The term "Bid" used in this document means a response to this Invitation
- 3. For further explanation of Contract terms, refer to Section 00701, Definitions, of the General Conditions

B. Method of Procurement:

1. This is an Invitation for Bids ("IFB") method of procurement. A single Contract for all items shall be awarded to the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder.

C. Basis for Award:

- 1. Award will be made to that Bidder:
- a. Award of this Contract will be made based solely on the lowest price as stated in Section 00203, BID PROCEDURES, EVALUATION FACTORS, AND INSTRUCTIONS, and
- (i) Whose bid is judged to be responsive to the terms of the solicitation;
- (ii) Who demonstrates to the Contracting Officer's satisfaction, that it is responsible for purposes of award of this Contract.
- b. The Authority reserves the right to reject all bids and cancel this solicitation at any time prior to award.
- c. A written award notice mailed or otherwise furnished to the successful bidder within the hundred and twenty (120) calendar days acceptance period shall result in a binding contract without further action by either party.
- D. Type of Contract: The Authority contemplates award of a Firm Fixed Price contract for all the items in the Price Schedule.
- E. Once the IFB is issued it will be posted on the WMATA website at https://www.wmata.com/Business/procurement/solicitations/active-procurement-opportunities.cfm in Adobe Acrobat (.pdf) format. The IFB can be downloaded free of charge.

F. Preparation of Bids:

1. The Bidder shall complete the Bid Forms furnished in Section 00400, Bid Forms and Supplements, or copies thereof, and submit them according to the instructions given in this IFB. If erasures or other changes appear on the forms, they must be initialed by the person signing the Bid.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

2. Each Bidder shall furnish the information required by the Invitation. Bidders are expected to examine the IFB Documents. Failure to do so will be at the Bidder's risk.

G. Explanation to Bidders:

- 1. All explanations desired by a Bidder regarding the meaning or the interpretation of this IFB or all other Bid documents must be requested in writing 14 Days prior to the date set for receipt of Bids to allow sufficient time for a reply to reach all Bidders before the submittal of their Bids. These requests shall be forwarded to the Contract Administrator at ggufranova@wmata.com. Oral explanations or instructions given before the award of the Contract will not be binding. Any information given to a prospective Bidder concerning the Invitation will be furnished promptly to all prospective Bidders as an Amendment to this IFB, if the information is necessary in submitting Bids or if lack of such information would be prejudicial to other prospective Bidders.
- 2. The Authority reserves the right to amend the IFB prior to the date set for receipt of Bids. If any amendments are issued, they will be posted on the WMATA website along with the solicitation.
- 3. If, in the judgment of the Authority, the revisions under Amendments would require material changes in the Bids, the date set for the receipt of Bids may be postponed by such number of Days as in the opinion of the Authority will enable Bidders to revise their Bids. In such cases, the Amendment will include an announcement of the new date for the receipt of Bids.

H. Acknowledgment of Amendments:

- 1. Bidders are required to acknowledge receipt of all Amendments to this Invitation on copies of the Bid Forms and 00413, Bid Form, in the space provided. Failure to acknowledge all Amendments may cause the Bid to be considered non responsive to the Invitation, which would require rejection of the Bid.
- 2. If this Invitation is amended, all terms and conditions, which are not modified, remain unchanged.

I. Submission/Withdrawal of Bids:

1. Bids and modifications thereof shall be enclosed in sealed envelopes and addressed to the office specified in the solicitation. The bid shall show the hour and date specified in the solicitation for bid opening, the solicitation number, and the name and address of the bidder on the face of the envelope. Failure to do so may result in a premature opening of or failure to open such bid.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

- 2. Facsimile Bids will not be considered.
- 3. Facsimile Bids, modifications or withdrawals will not be considered.

J. Bid Withdrawals:

A Bid may be withdrawn by written notice received by the Authority before the opening of Bids.

K. Bid Mistake

- 1. A Bidder who seeks to withdraw its Bid subsequent to Bid opening due to claimed mistake or error in preparation shall notify the Authority in writing immediately upon realizing the mistake and in no event later than 30 Days following Bid opening, setting forth the details of, and explanation for, the claimed mistake. The Authority shall evaluate the claimed mistake and determine whether the Bidder will be permitted to withdraw its Bid.
- 2. A Bidder claiming a mistake shall, if so requested by the Contracting Officer, appear before one or more designated representative(s) of the Authority to provide testimony and/or documentation, which may include the Bidder's computation sheets and calculations, to assist in the Authority's determination.
- 3. Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to preclude the Authority from allowing a Bidder to cure a deficiency in an otherwise responsive Bid where the Authority determines that such deficiency is in the nature of a minor informality or irregularity.

L. Bid Guarantee:

- 1. A Bid guarantee is required by the Invitation to Bid. Failure to furnish a Bid guarantee in the proper form and amount, by the time set for the receipt of Bids, may be cause for rejection of the Bid. Bid guarantee shall be sealed, marked, and submitted in an envelope by the Bidder and received at the Office of Procurement, Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority, 600 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington DC 20001 by the specified closing time on the date of closing.
- 2. A Bid guarantee shall be in the form of a firm commitment, such as a Bid bond (see Section 00431, Bid Security (Bid Bond Form)), postal money order, certified check, cashier's check, irrevocable letter of credit from a State or Federally chartered bank or,

in accordance with Treasury Department regulations, or certain bonds or notes of the United States. Corporations executing the Bid bond as sureties must be among those appearing on the Treasury Department's list of approved sureties and must be acting within the limitations set forth therein. Bid guarantees, other than Bid bonds, will be returned as follows:

Contract Number: FQ18086

a. To unsuccessful Bidders: As soon as practicable after the receipts of Bids.

b. To the successful Bidder:

- i. Upon execution of such further contractual documents and bonds as may be required by the Bid accepted.
- ii. If the successful Bidder, upon acceptance of its Bid by the Authority within the Acceptance Period, fails to execute such further Bid guarantees and give such bond(s) as may be required by the terms of the Contract, its Contract may be terminated for default. In such event, the successful Bidder shall be liable for any cost of procuring the Work, which exceeds the amount of its Bid, and the Bid guarantee shall be available toward offsetting such difference.

M. Minimum Bid Acceptance Period:

- 1. Acceptance Period, as used in this Section, means the number of Days available to the Authority for awarding a contract from the most current date specified in this Invitation for receipt of Bids.
- 2. The Authority requires an Acceptance Period of One-Hundred Twenty (120) Days from the due date of the Bid.
- N. Contract and Bonds: The Bidder whose Bid is accepted shall, within the time established in this Invitation, enter into a written contract with the Authority and furnish performance and payment bonds on standard Authority forms in the amounts indicated in Section 00600, Bonds And Certificates.

O. Conditions Affecting the Work:

- 1. Bidders are required to visit the site and take such other steps as may be reasonably necessary to ascertain the nature and location of the work and the general and local conditions which can affect the work or the cost thereof.
- 2. Failure to do so will not relieve bidders from the responsibility for estimating properly the difficulty or associated risks and cost of successfully performing the work.
- P. Opportunity for Disadvantaged Business Enterprises to Bid:

1. The Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority hereby notifies all Bidders that the Bidder shall ensure that in regard to any contract entered into pursuant to this Invitation, disadvantaged business enterprises will be afforded full opportunity to submit Bids in response to this Invitation and will not be discriminated against of the grounds of race, color, or national origin in consideration for award.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Q. Disadvantaged Business Enterprises: (See Section 00453,) DBE Data

- 1. It is the policy of the Authority (WMATA) that Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBEs) shall have an equal opportunity to receive and participate in performing WMATA contracts, including contracts and subcontracts at any tier, and of the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) and the U.S. Department of Transportation (US DOT) in receiving and participating in federally assisted contracts. The DBE requirements, if any, are set for in Section 00453, DBE Data, and in Section 00793, Additional Federal Regulations and Clauses and are applicable if the Bid is \$500,000 or more for construction (and construction-related) contracts and for supply and service contracts having a total dollar value of \$100,000 or greater. The DBE goal percentages, if applicable, are listed in the "Letter of Invitation Supplement" and Appendix B).
- 2. If the Bidder is not a DBE, then the DBE goal set forth in the "Letter of Invitation Supplement" and Appendix B, if any, shall be met by Subcontractors or joint ventures with DBEs.
- 3. If a DBE goal is specified in the "Letter of Invitation Supplement" and Appendix B, the Bidder shall submit with its Bid a list of WMATA-certified DBE firms that it intends to enter into subcontract agreements with for this Contract. The documentation requirements of Section 00453, DBE Data and Appendix B, shall be completed and submitted at the time of Bid. Also, if no goal is specified, but the Bidder still intends to utilize DBEs in the performance of this Contract, the Bidder shall submit with its Bid a list of those WMATA-certified DBE firms. Bidders who fail to complete and return this information, if applicable, with their Bid, will be deemed to be non-responsive and will be ineligible for contract award. The documentation requirements, if applicable, are as follows:
 - a. Schedule of DBE Participation and executed Letter(s) of Intent to Perform as a Subcontractor/Joint Venture with agreed price sufficient to meet the DBE goal set forth in Appendix B; or
 - b. A request for waiver of the DBE goal or portion of the goal, if any, and reasons therefore as stipulated in Section 00453, DBE Data and Appendix B. Request must be made on company stationery and signed by the responsible official.
- 4. Bidders that fail to meet the DBE goal set forth in Appendix B, if any, and fail to demonstrate "good faith efforts" to justify waiver of the DBE goal, if any, may be deemed to be non-responsive and will be ineligible for contract award.

5. In connection with the performance of this Contract, the Contractor agrees to cooperate with the Authority in meeting its commitments and goals with regard to the maximum utilization of Disadvantage Business Enterprises (DBE), and further agrees to exert good faith efforts to satisfy the requirements of Section 00453, DBE Data and Appendix B, if applicable, by subcontracting portions of the Work to disadvantaged firms, by entering into joint ventures with disadvantaged firms, or both.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 6. If there is not goal in this Contract, DBE participation is encouraged and pursuant to the Authority's race-neutral program, is anticipated to be as specified in Section 00793, Additional Federal Regulations and Clauses.
- R. Civil Rights: The Contractor will be required to comply with all applicable Equal Employment Opportunity laws and regulations of Section 00793, Additional Federal Regulations and Clauses, Paragraph P, Civil Rights Requirements.
- S. Debarred or Ineligible Bidders: All Bidders will be required to certify that they are not on any list of ineligible or debarred contractors (see Section 00451, Representations and Certifications Form).

T. Notice of Protest Policy:

- 1. WMATA policy and procedure for the administrative resolution of protests is set forth in Chapter 17 of the Procurement and Procedures Manual (PPM). The PPM contains strict rules for filing a timely protest, for responding to a notice that a protest has been filed, and other procedural matters. The Contracting Officer can furnish a copy of Chapter 17 upon request.
- 2. FTA Circular C 4220.1F, paragraph 7.l addresses Bid Protests. Review of protests by FTA is discretionary and will be limited to:
 - a. A grantee's failure to follow its protest procedures or its failure to review a complaint or protest; or
 - b. Violations of Federal law or regulation.
- 3. A protester must exhaust all administrative remedies with the Authority before filing an appeal to the FTA. An appeal to FTA must be received by the cognizant FTA regional or Headquarters Office within 5 working days of the date the protester learned or should have learned of an adverse decision by the Authority or other basis of appeal to FTA.
- 4. Alleged violations on other grounds must be submitted to the Contracting Officer who will decide to the protest.

5. The judicial authorities having jurisdiction over court actions concerning protest decisions are the United States District Courts for the Districts of Maryland, Virginia, and the District of Columbia, and the local courts in Maryland, Virginia, and the District of Columbia.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- U. Requirements for Cost Data Prior to Contract Award: The Authority had determined that certified cost or pricing data are not required for this Invitation based on the anticipation of adequate price competition. If after receipt of Bids the Authority determines that adequate price competition no longer exists, the Authority will require the Bidder(s) to submit cost data in sufficient detail to permit analysis of the cost elements which make up the proposed price(s). The preparation, submittal, and certification of Certified Cost or Pricing Data shall be as described by FAR 15.4 and in Section 00700, General Conditions.
- V. Davis-Bacon Wage Determination Decision: The Authority's Compact requires that all mechanics and laborers employed by Contractor or Subcontractors on construction and maintenance contracts be paid wages not less than those prevailing on similar contracts in this locality as determined by the Secretary of Labor in accordance with Section 00767, Davis-Bacon and Copeland Anti-Kickback Acts. The Wage Determination Decision of the Secretary of Labor is referred to in Section 00767, Davis-Bacon and Copeland Anti-Kickback Acts, and attached as Appendix D in Section 00800, Supplementary Conditions.

W. WMATA's Tax Exempt Status:

- 1. Pursuant to Article XVI, Paragraph 78, of the Washington Area Metropolitan Transit Authority Compact, as adopted by the State of Maryland, the District of Columbia, and the Commonwealth of Virginia, with the authorization and consent of the Congress of the United States, the Authority has been accorded exemption from taxes as follows:
 - a. "The Authority and the Board of Directors shall not be required to pay taxes or assessments upon any of the property acquired by it or under its jurisdiction, control, possession or supervision, or upon its activities in the operation and maintenance of any transit facility or upon any revenues there from, and the property and income derived there from shall be exempted from all Federal, State, District of Columbia, municipal, and local taxation. This exemption shall include without limitation, all motor vehicle license fees, sales taxes and motor fuel taxes."
- 2. It has been the practice of the District of Columbia to apply the Authority's tax-exempt status to certain purchases of materials required under Authority construction contracts and acquired by Contractor for physical incorporation into the Work. This has not been the practice in either Maryland or Virginia. The Authority does not represent or warrant that the District of Columbia practice applies to this Project or, if it does, that it will continue in effect during the term of this Project. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to determine its liability for any and all taxes applicable to this Project. Assessment or payment of taxes by the Contractor, including taxes resulting from changes in existing laws or the application thereof or of new or additional taxes, shall

not constitute the basis for an increase in the Contract price, except as otherwise allowed under Section 00771, Federal, State, and Local Taxes.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 3. By submission of its bid, the Bidder certifies that none of the taxes to which the Authority is exempt are included in its Bid price(s) or the final Contract Price. In the event that the Authority learns that nay taxes to which the Authority is exempt are included in the final Contract Price, the Authority shall be entitled to a reduction in the Contract Price reflecting such amount and a refund of monies paid related to such taxes, plus applicable interest.
- X. Advance Cost Agreement: Within 30 Days after Notice of Award, the Contractor shall make available for audit review, information on its accounting system used to project fixed and variable overhead rates applicable to possible Contract Modifications. The Authority's Office of the Inspector General (OIG), to the extent possible, will review and approve said accounting system. When appropriate and if possible, as a result of the audit review, Advance Cost Agreements may be executed between the Contracting Officer and the Contractor. The Cost Agreements shall be a supplemental agreement to the Contract.

Y. Proprietary Data in Bids:

- 1. The Authority will provide all reasonable precautions to ensure that proprietary, technical, and pricing information remains within the review process except where otherwise ordered by an administrative or judicial body or necessary to use in a judicial or administrative proceeding. Bidders shall attach to each page of all proprietary data submitted with the Invitation the following notation:
 - a. "This data furnished pursuant to this IFB shall not be disclosed outside the Authority, be duplicated, or used in whole or in part for any purpose other than to evaluate the bid; provided that, if a contract is awarded on the basis of that bidder, the Authority shall have the right to duplicate, use, and disclose this data, in any manner and for any purpose whatsoever."
- 2. The Authority's right to use information contained in these data is not limited if the information is or has been obtained by the Authority from another independent legitimate source.
- 3. Except for the foregoing limitation, the Authority may duplicate, use and disclose in any manner and for any purpose whatsoever and have others so do, all data furnished in response to this Invitation.
- Z. Contract Performance Evaluation: The Bidder is advised that a Performance Evaluation will be completed at the end of the Contract. Factors to be included in the Performance Evaluation are as follows: Quality of Work, Timely Performance, Effectiveness of Management, Compliance with Labor Standards, Compliance with Safety Standards, and

an Overall Evaluation. The Performance Evaluation may be used in determinations of responsibility for future WMATA contracts.

00202 Bid Format

- A. Bid Page and Character Size: The page size shall not exceed 8-1/2 by 11 inches, except for foldouts, which may not exceed 11 by 17 inches. The page margins shall not be smaller than 1 inch on all four sides. The type size for text shall not be smaller than 10 point, with at least a line spacing of one. The type size for figures and tables shall be not smaller than 8 point.
- B. Elaboration: Legibility, clarity, and completeness are essential. Unnecessarily elaborate brochures or other presentations beyond that sufficient to present a complete and effective Bid are not desired and may be construed as an indication of the Bidder's lack of cost consciousness. Elaborate artwork, expensive paper and bindings, and expensive visual and other presentation aid are neither necessary nor wanted.
- C. Completeness: Include all forms and Project-specific information as required in this Section. Include pre-printed literature if directly relevant to this Project. Failure to provide forms or any other information required in the response to this Invitation may cause the Bid to be deemed non-responsive, and the Bid may be subsequently rejected.
- D. Envelopes containing bids, bid guarantee and related required documents must be sealed, marked and addressed as follows:

IF BID IS TIMELY MAILED OR HAND DELIVERED BEFORE 1:00 PM ON BID OPENING DAY:

WASHINGTON METROPOLITAN AREA TRANSIT AUTHORITY, ROOM 3C02 DEPARTMENT OF PROCUREMENT 600 FIFTH STREET, N.W. WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 IF BID IS HAND-DELIVERED BETWEEN 1:00 PM AND 2:00PM ON BID OPENING DAY:

WASHINGTON METROPOLITAN AREA TRANSIT AUTHORITY MEETING ROOM, LOBBY LEVEL 600 FIFTH STREET, N.W. WASHINGTON, D.C. 2000I

Contract Number: FQ18086

Envelopes shall be marked in the lower left hand corner as follows:

BID UNDER IFB FQ18086/GG AMENDMENT NUMBERS _____ RECEIVED.

CAUTION: DO NOT INCLUDE IN THE ENVELOPE ANY BID FOR OTHER WORK. BIDS SHOULD NOT BE QUALIFIED BY EXCEPTIONS TO THE SOLICITATION CONDITIONS.

00203 Bid Price Procedures, Evaluation Factors, and Instructions

A. Bid Price Evaluation Factors:

1. The Authority will evaluate Bid Price for completeness, clarity, conciseness, realism, and responsiveness to the IFB-requested information

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

- 2. Submittal of Bid prices for both the Base and the Options, if any. Failure to do so will necessitate rejection of the Bid.
- 3. Materially unbalanced prices: Bids that are materially unbalanced as to prices for the various categories of work items may be rejected as non-responsive.
- 4. The Authority will compare the Bid Prices to the Authority estimate and otherwise determine reasonableness by performing a price analysis if adequate competition exists. A cost analysis will be performed, if adequate price competition does not exist, to ascertain whether or not the proposed price is fair and reasonable. The Authority may request that Bidders provide a cost breakdown, which identifies major cost drivers and request supporting documentation, such as Supplier and Subcontractor quotes in support of the Bid.
- B. Bid Price Instructions: The information provided should be complete and clearly presented. If the information requested under a factor is presented elsewhere in the Bid, the Bidder should cross reference this information that is provided elsewhere rather than duplicate it.
 - 1. Complete, sign, and submit Section 00413, Bid Form. Additionally, submit the following:
 - a. Signed and completed Section 00451, Representations and Certifications Form.
 - b. A completed Section 00434, Bid Price Schedule, with an amount on each lite item where one is requested and a total amount representing the sum of individual amounts requested.
 - 1) Bid Price Schedule prices shall include all services, labor, material, equipment, overhead, incidentals, and profit, unless otherwise specified.
 - 2) In case of a discrepancy between a unit price and an extended price, the unit price will be presumed to be correct, subject however, to correction to the same extent and in the same manner as any other mistake.
 - 3) Where the Bid Price Schedule explicitly requires the Bidder bid on all items; failure to do so will disqualify the Bid. When submittal of a price on all items is not required, Bidders shall insert the words NO BID in the space provided for an item on which no price is submitted.
 - 4) Bids for construction services other than those specified will not be considered unless authorized by the Invitation. Unless specifically called for, alternate Bids will not be considered.

c. List of DBE-certified firms that is intends to enter into subcontract agreements with (if a DBE goal is specified in Appendix B, or if no goal is specified in Section 00865, Disadvantage Business Enterprise (DBE), but the Bidder still intends to utilize DBEs in the performance of this Contract).

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

- d. An executed Bid Guarantee with Surety Certificate (Section 00431, Bid Security (Bid Bond Form)). The Bid Guarantee shall be based on the Total Base Bid plus Total Option Price, if any. The Performance and Payment Bonds shall be based on the award amount.
- e. A signed and completed Section 00452, Bid Data Form, with attachments.
- C. Clarifications: Anytime during the evaluation process of the Bid Prices, the Authority may engage in limited exchanges with the Bidder to request clarifications of any of the points, which are unclear, and to resolve minor or clerical errors. Any such exchange will be for clarification only, and will not constitute Discussions within the meaning of FAR 15.306.

00204 MINIMUM TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

A. The Contracting Officer will conduct a pre award survey to determine if the bidder eligible for award is responsible both financially and technically and has the capability to perform the Work of the Contract in accordance with the requirements of the Specifications and the Drawings and within the time or times specified.

Contract Number: FQ18086

B. After bid opening the apparent lowest responsive bidder will receive a request to submit pre award data. Accordingly, the apparent lowest responsive bidder is required to furnish, within **three business days** after receiving a request from the Contracting Officer, pre award data as follows:

1) Bid Data Form:

A. The Bidder shall furnish a completed and signed Bid Data Form

2) Past Experience and Qualifications:

The Bidder shall furnish, in addition to the information required in the Bid Data Form, satisfactory evidence of past experience, qualifications and capabilities required by the contract plans and specifications. The following information must be included:

- a. In order to be considered, at a minimum, the Bidder shall have performed/completed as the prime contractor at least three contracts of similar scope, difficulty and complexity to the work specified in the contract plans and specifications within the past ten years. The Bidder must list these completed projects including the following information: owner, address, up-to-date phone number, architect-engineer, contract name, amount, duration, character and type of work and the portions of the work accomplished with the Bidder's own forces. The Bidder shall submit minimum one (1) reference from rail transit and/or industrial sectors demonstrating schedule and delivery compliance for a similar project.
- b. Submit the following to support qualifications: Evidence of qualifications and experience of Construction Project Manager, Construction General Superintendent, Quality Manager, Safety Superintendent to meet all the requirements as listed for these positions in Article D Key Staff of Section 01111 Contractor Key Staff of Division 1 of this IFB.
- c. Copies of all necessary certifications, licenses and other documentation, including any specialized licenses required to meet IFB requirements.

3) Performance Plan

The following information shall be submitted regarding how the bidder proposes to accomplish the Work:

- (a) In accordance with the articles for Progress Schedules, the bidder shall submit its proposed preliminary schedule in sufficient detail to demonstrate that the bidder can accomplish the Work within the prescribed period of performance including, if required, any interim completion dates or milestones.
- (b) The performance Plan must address the jurisdictional requirements necessary for the successful completion of the project including permitting, utility coordination, subcontractor coordination and use of public rights of way.

(c) A list of major materials and all major equipment that the bidder expects to use to accomplish the Work of this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

4) Financial Statements

The Contractor must furnish complete financial statements for the last three (3) years, including Statement of Financial Position (Balance Sheet), Results of Operations (Income Statement), Statement of Changes in Financial Position (Net Change in Resources) and Statements of Current and Retained Earnings. These statements shall be certified indicating disclosure of all facts which could impair or affect the statements presented. These financial documents are subject to review by the Office of the Inspector General (OIG). If found to be financially incapable, the Bidder will be determined to be not responsible.

5) Insurance

The Bidder shall submit as evidence of insurability a letter from an insurance agent or broker indicating that a commitment, valid for 90 days, exists from a specific insurance carrier or carriers to provide the coverages, with limits and insured as specified therein, can be bound upon award of the contract at a price known and acceptable to the bidder. The letter shall specifically reference the IFB and Supplementary Conditions 00877 Indemnification and Insurance.

Failure to establish insurability may result in a determination of non-responsibility.

The bidder shall provide a letter regarding Railroad Protective Liability (RRPL) stating whether they will seek the RRPL Waiver Fee option or provide their own RRPL coverage.

C. Doubt as to technical ability, productive capability, "good faith effort - DBE," and financial strength which cannot be resolved affirmatively may result in a determination of non-responsibility by the Contracting Officer.

00210 Supplementary Instructions to Bidders

Not Applicable

00250 Pre-Bid Conference and Site Visit Schedule

- 1. Pre-Bid Conference will be held on February 23, 2018 at 10:00AM Local Time, in the Board Room on the Lobby Level of WMATA's Jackson Graham Building.
- 2. A Site Visit is scheduled for February 23, 2018 following the Pre-Bid Conference. Bidders will meet at the station kiosk of Rhode Island Avenue Metro Station.

Contract Number: FQ18086

3. Visitors must be accompanied by a WMATA representative. WMATA does not pay for parking or validate tickets.

4. The Bidder acknowledges and agrees that it shall be bound by all the terms of the Contract regardless of its attendance at the pre-Bid conference, or the thoroughness of its Site investigation prior to submitting its Bid.

00260 Pre-Award Meeting

A. The Authority reserves the right to require that a pre-award meeting be held with the apparent low bidder prior to Contract award in order to further assist the Authority in determining the bidder's responsibility for purposes of award.

END OF SECTION

Contract Number: FQ18086

Section 00300 – Information Available to Bidders

This Section includes information made available to the Bidders.

00301 Invitation for Bid (IFB) Documents

The IFB Documents, including General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, General Requirements, Specifications, Drawings, reports, safety and security requirements, and quality requirements of this Invitation FQ18086 as referenced in this Section establish requirements for the construction of the Project. These IFB Documents shall be used by the Bidder to prepare the Bid.

00302 General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, and General Requirements

The General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, and General Requirements (Division 1 of the Contract Specifications) contain requirements for the administration and construction of the Project.

00303 Contract Specifications

- A. Specifications (Division 2 through 16 of the Contract Specifications) are the parts of the Contract Documents containing written directions or requirements that specify the requirements, which must be fulfilled for the completion of the Work.
- B. The WMATA Manual of Design Criteria establishes general design criteria for the Project that shall govern the design of temporary works as defined in the Specifications unless jurisdictional codes and regulations are more stringent, in which case the codes and regulations shall govern.

00304 Contract Drawings

- A. Contract Drawings are the plans, profiles, typical cross sections, general cross sections, elevations, schedules, and details listed or included in the Contract Documents, which represent requirements for the Project.
- B. The WMATA CAD Manual shall be adhered to for preparation of As-built Drawings by the Contractor.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00310 Existing Conditions

The Bidder shall conduct a site visit to familiarize itself with the site prior to submitting a Bid. The Authority will make the Site(s) available to the Bidder for this purpose.

00320 Geotechnical Report [Not Used]

00330 Environmental Report [Not Used]

00340 WMATA Safety and Security Requirements

- A. This Section lists the safety and security related documents that establish the safety requirements for the Project.
 - 1. WMATA Construction Safety and Environmental Manual Requirements: A compilation of the safety and reporting requirements for this Project.
 - 2. WMATA Safety and Security Certification Program Plan: A compilation of the safety and security certification requirements for the Project.

00350 Quality Assurance and Quality Control

Section 01470, QUALITY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM, establishes the quality requirements for the development of the Quality Management Plan by the Contractor for execution of the Project.

END OF SECTION

Contract Number: FQ18086

Section 00400 – Bid Forms and Supplements

This Section includes forms and supplements for submitting Bids.

Contract Number: FQ18086

This page is intentionally blank

Contract Number: FQ18086

00410 Bid Forms

This Section includes the Bid Forms that are required to be submitted with Bid.

Contract Number: FQ18086

This page is intentionally blank.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00413 Bid Form

(Submit with Bid)

City, State, Zip Code

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date of Request: February 13, 2018

Project Name: Rhode Island Avenue Metro Station Track Deck and Pre-Cast Panel Rehabilitation

Project Location: DC Metropolitan Area

INVITATION FOR BID containing information requested herein shall be submitted by the Bidder so as to be received before the time and date listed in Section 00100, Invitation for Bid, at the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority, Office of Procurement, PRMT File Room 3C-02, 600 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington DC 20001. Questions may be directed to Guzel Gufranova, Contract Administrator, telephone: (202) 962-5544, email: ggufranova@wmata.com

In response to your Invitation for Bid for the above referenced Contract, the undersigned hereby proposes to furnish all labor, equipment, and materials and perform all work to construct the Project in strict accordance with the Contract requirements for the consideration of the amount Bid on the Contract Bid Schedule. If awarded the Contract within the Bid Acceptance Period, the undersigned agrees to execute the Contract within 10 Days and to furnish, if required, performance and payment bonds on standard Authority forms with good and sufficient surety or sureties.

If the Contract is executed, the undersigned further agrees to commence the Work within 10 Days after the receipt of Notice to Proceed and to complete the Work within the time specified in the Contract.

The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the following amendments to the Invitation for Bid under FQ18086.

Amendment Number		dated In				
'	nsen #	111	iseri Dale			
Amendment Number		dated				
	Insert #		Insert Date			
Amendment Number		dated				
	Insert #		Insert Date			
Amendment Number	,	dated				
	Insert #		Insert Date			
Note: Failure to acknown responsive to the requestion					considered	non-
BIDDER:						
Firm Name				-		
Street Address				_		

IFB No. FQ18086/GG	Date: February 13, 2018
Telephone Number	
DUNS Number	
Name of Bidder and Bidders Title	
Bidders Signature	

Directions for Submitting Bid

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority

- 1. Read and comply with the Invitation Instructions. This form shall be submitted with your Bid.
- 2. Appendix B (DBE) data must be completed and returned if bid price is \$500,000 or more.
- 3. Envelopes containing bids, bid guarantee and related required documents must be sealed, marked and addressed as follows:

IF BID IS TIMELY MAILED OR HAND DELIVERED BEFORE 1:00 PM ON BID OPENING DAY: IF BID IS HAND-DELIVERED BETWEEN 1:00 PM AND 2:00PM ON BID OPENING DAY:

WASHINGTON METROPOLITAN AREA TRANSIT AUTHORITY, ROOM 3C02 DEPARTMENT OF PROCUREMENT 600 FIFTH STREET, N.W. WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 WASHINGTON METROPOLITAN AREA TRANSIT AUTHORITY MEETING ROOM, LOBBY LEVEL 600 FIFTH STREET, N.W. WASHINGTON, D.C. 2000I

Contract Number: FQ18086

Envelopes shall be marked in the lower left hand corner as follows:

BID UNDER IFB FQ18086/GG AMENDMENT NUMBERS _____ RECEIVED.

CAUTION: DO NOT INCLUDE IN THE ENVELOPE ANY BID FOR OTHER WORK. BIDS SHOULD NOT BE QUALIFIED BY EXCEPTIONS TO THE SOLICITATION CONDITIONS.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00431 Bid Security (Bid Bond Form)

(Submit with Bid)

This Section includes the Supplementary Bid Forms that are required to be submitted with the Bid.

BID BOND

Invitation for Bid No.: FQ18086	Bid Closing Date: March 14, 2018
Penal Sum of Bond:	5% of Bid Price or Amount:
Insert \$ or %	Insert Amount
Date Bond Executed:	
Incert Date	

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we, the Principal and Surety(ies) hereto, are firmly bond to the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority in the above penal sum for the payment of which we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, and successors, jointly and severally: provided, that, where the Sureties are corporations acting as co-sureties, we, the Sureties, bind ourselves in such sum "jointly and severally" as well as "severally" only for the purpose of allowing a joint action or actions against any or all of us, and for all other purposes each Surety binds itself, jointly and severally with the Principal, for the payment of such sum only as set forth opposite the name of such Surety, but if no limit of liability is indicated, the limit of liability shall be the full amount of the penal sum.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH that whereas the Principal has submitted the Bid identified above:

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal, upon acceptance by the Authority of this Bid identified above, within the period specified therein for acceptance (60 Days if no period is specified), shall execute such further contractual documents, if any, and give such bond(s) as may be required by the terms of the Bid as accepted within the time specified 10 Days if no period is specified) after receipt of the forms by him, or in the event of failure so to execute such further contractual documents and give such bonds, if the Principal shall pay the Authority for any cost of procuring the work which exceeds the amount of its Bid, then the above obligation shall be void and of not effect.

Each Surety executing this instrument hereby agrees that its obligation shall not be impaired by any extension(s) of the time for acceptance of the Bid that the Principal may grant to the Authority notice of which extension(s) to the Surety(ies) being hereby waived provided that such waiver shall apply only with respect to extensions aggregating not more than 60 Days in addition to the period originally allowed for acceptance of the Bid.

Principals

1.	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Title and Signature	
	State of Incorporation:	
2.	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Title and Signature	
	State of Incorporation:	
3.	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Title and Signature	
	State of Incorporation:	

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

Corporate Surety(ies)

Surety A	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Liability Limit:	
	Name, Title and Signature	
	State of Incorporation:	
Surety B	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Liability Limit:	
	Name, Title and Signature	
	State of Incorporation:	
Surety C	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Liability Limit:	
	Name, Title and Signature	
	State of Incorporation:	

Attach additional pages as needed.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Instructions

1. This form is authorized for use whenever a Bid guaranty is required in connection with construction work.

- 2. The full legal name and business address of the Principal shall be inserted in the space designated "Principal" on the face of this form. The bond shall be signed by an authorized person. Where such person is signing in a representative capacity (e.g., an attorney-in-fact), but is not a member of the firm, partnership, or joint venture, or an officer of the corporation involved, evidence of his authority must be furnished.
- 3. The penal sum of the bond may be expressed as a percentage of the proposal price (e.g., 5% of the Bid Price) if desired or may be expressed in dollars and cents.
- 4. Corporation executing the bond as sureties must be among those appearing on the Treasury Department's list of approved sureties and must be acting within the limitations set forth therein. Where more than a single corporate surety is involved, their names and addresses (city and state) shall be inserted in the spaces (Surety A, Surety B, etc.) headed "Corporate Surety(ies)".
- 5. Corporations executing the bond shall affix their corporate seals.
- 6. The name of each person signing this bid bond should be typed in the space provided.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00432 Compliance Information

(Submit with Bid)
Indicate whether the Bid submitted is intended to fully comply with the IFB Documents of this Invitation for Bid.
Check one statement below.
☐ The Bidder certifies that its Bid is intended to comply fully with all IFB Documents.

Contract Number: FQ18086

This page is intentionally blank.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00434 Bid Price Schedule

(Submit with Bid)

A. Description of Work

The Contractor shall perform the rehabilitation Work in the manner and at the locations set forth in the IFB Documents of this Invitation, and in accordance with the Bid as finally accepted by the Authority. The Contractor shall perform the rehabilitation Work in strict accordance with the Contract Documents and in full compliance with the Rules and Regulations of the Jurisdictional Authorities.

B. Bid Schedule

The Contractor shall furnish all necessary labor, materials, tools, equipment and supervision to perform the work as described herein.

ITEM No.		DESCRIPTION	EST. QTY.	UNIT	UNIT PRICE	PRICE
1	TYPE A REPAIR	CONCRETE DECK EDGE, FULL DEPTH REPAIR	210	LF		
	KEI AIK	SACRIFICIAL ANODE	420	EA		
2	TYPE B REPAIR	CONCRETE DECK BOTTOM SURFACE, PARTIAL DEPTH REPAIR (OVERHEAD)	150	SF		
3	TYPE C REPAIR	COMBINATION OF TYPE A AND TYPE B REPAIRS	50	LF		
4	TYPE D REPAIR	CONCRETE DECK TOP SURFACE, PARTIAL DEPTH REPAIR	20	SF		
5	TYPE E REPAIR	4'-0" X 8'-0" FRP CEILING PANEL	20	EA		
	(MATERIALS AND	L 6X4X5/16 X 8'-0" STEEL SUPPORT ANGLE	-	EA		
	INSTALLATION)	STEEL ANGLE BRACKETS	60	EA		
		FRP PANEL END CAPS (20'-0" LENGTH)	-	EA		
		1/2" NEOPRENE PAD (4'-0" LENGTH)	220	EA		
		2" NEOPRENE PAD (6'-0" LENGTH)	100	EA		
		STAINLESS STEEL BOLTS (1/2" X 4 1/2")	-	EA		
		STAINLESS STEEL WASHERS	310	EA		

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

		STAINLESS STEEL LOCKNUTS W/ NYLON INSERTS	-	EA	
		STAINLESS STEEL ANCHOR BOLTS (1/2" X 4 1/2") W/ NUTS & WASHERS	-	EA	
		WEDGE BOLTS	520	EA	
		CAULK AND SEAL JOINT	1260	LF	
5	*TYPE E	4'-0" X 8'-0" FRP CEILING PANEL	120	EA	
	REPAIR (INSTALLATION ONLY)	L 6X4X5/16 X 8'-0" STEEL SUPPORT ANGLE	130	EA	
	0.112.7	STEEL ANGLE BRACKETS	200	EA	
		FRP PANEL END CAPS (20'-0" LENGTH)	55	EA	
		1/2" NEOPRENE PAD (4'-0" LENGTH)	40	EA	
		2" NEOPRENE PAD (6'-0" LENGTH)	100	EA	
		STAINLESS STEEL BOLTS (1/2" X 4 1/2")	400	EA	
		STAINLESS STEEL WASHERS	990	EA	
		STAINLESS STEEL LOCKNUTS W/ NYLON INSERTS	400	EA	
		STAINLESS STEEL ANCHOR BOLTS (1/2" X 4 1/2") W/ NUTS & WASHERS	260	EA	
		WEDGE BOLTS	-	EA	
		CAULK AND SEAL JOINT	-	LF	
6	TYPE F	PIER CAP REPAIR AT BEAM BEARINGS	15	CF	
	REPAIR	LIFTING OF TRACK GIRDER	2 LOCATIONS	EA	
7	TYPE G REPAIR	TRACK DECK JOINT SEAL REPAIR AND REPLACEMENT	600	LF	
8	TYPE H REPAIR	OVERHEAD/EDGE SPALL REPAIRS PEDESTRIAN OVERPASS	60	SF	
9	TYPICAL	GRAVITY FED CRACK REPAIR	100	LF	
10	TYPICAL	OVERHEAD CRACK REPAIR	100	LF	
11	TYPICAL	SHALLOW CONCRETE SPALL REPAIR	100	SF	
12	PROTECTIVE CO	OATING ALONG TRACK GIRDER	12,000	SF	

Contract Number: FQ18086 IFB No. FQ18086/GG Date: February 13, 2018

		1	1	i	
13	LIGHTING - KIRLIN CYLINDER LIGHT INSTALLATION	1	LS		
14	MOBILIZATION & DEMOBILIZATION	1	LS		
15	DEMOLITION	1	LS		
16	DEBRIS NETTING	1	LS		
17	PERMIT, LANE CLOSURE AND MOT AT RHODE ISLAND AVE	1	LS		
18	TEMPORARY SHORING, SCAFFOLDING AND PEDESTRIAN/STREET PROTECTION	1	LS		
19	GENERAL CONDITIONS	1	LS		
20	RAILROAD PROTECTION LIABILITY WAIVER FEE	1	LS	\$ 22,250	\$22,250
LUMP SUM TOTAL					

^{*}For Type E repair under installation, note that WMATA already procured those items under the previous contract. Those are stored at the site and shall be used for this bid package. Contractor shall take into account of the installation cost for those items procured. For actual inventory of those items, refer to drawing B04-S-901.

NOTES TO BIDDERS:

- 1. The Contract will be awarded on the basis of the lowest responsive Total Bid Price (Base plus Options) from a responsible Bidder. A single Contract will be awarded.
- 2. The Bidder must bid on all items. Failure to bid on all items shall result in bid rejection.
- 3. Any bid which is materially unbalanced as to prices for the various items may be rejected as non-responsible. A materially unbalanced bid is one which is based on prices which are materially overstated for other work.
- 4. Unit Prices The prices shall constitute full compensation for all costs of performance under this contract, including but not limited to: labor, materials, equipment, supervision, quality control, testing, safety including without limitation Safety Superintendent costs, transportation, project management including without limitation Project Manager costs, overhead, profit, tax, bonds and other items necessary to complete the work.

Contract Number: FQ18086

5. Prices shall be firm fixed and shall not be subject to any change during the Period of Performance of the Contract.

- 6. The Bidder must furnish a Bid Guarantee in accordance with the Invitation for Bid for the Total Bid Price (Base plus Options).
- 7. Performance and Payment Bonds The Performance and Payment Bonds shall be based upon the initial Notice of Award amount in accordance with Section 00600 Bonds and Certificates.
- 8. WMATA Railroad Protective Liability Program Option See Section 00877 Indemnification and Insurance. The Authority may offer to waive the requirement for the Contractor to procure RRP if 1) the work can be covered under the Authority's blanket RRP program, and 2) the Contractor prepays the waiver fee which shall be determined by the rate schedule promulgated by the insurer in effect as of the effective date of this Contract. Contractor shall be advised of and pay the applicable waiver, or procure a standalone RRP policy on the Authority's behalf.

If the contractor chooses to not utilize the WMATA RRPL, then WMATA will reimburse the Contractor for the actual cost with no markups up to the amount (not allowance) that would have been paid for the WMATA waiver fee. For Bidding purposes the Railroad Protective Liability Insurance Allowance amount listed in the Bid Price Schedule shall not be changed by the Bidder.

- 9. The Bidder is advised that this Contract contains Davis-Bacon provisions. The Contractor will be required to submit certified payrolls on a weekly basis. Also, the Authority will monitor compliance by performing Labor Standards Interviews of the labor force. The Authority will hold retainage in a sufficient amount as may be considered necessary for any underpayment of wages and/or fringes until they are fully resolved in accordance with the Labor Provisions of the contract. The Contractor is obligated to pay the minimum wage rates as listed in Appendix D Wage Rates of this Contract throughout the Period of Performance including any or all Options, and are not entitled to change orders for increased costs associated with any change in the wage rate requirements made after Notice of Award effective date.
- 10. DBE data (See Appendix B) shall be submitted with the bid; applies only if total bid price (base plus option) is \$500,000 or more.

Name of Bidder or Contractor:	
-------------------------------	--

Date: February 13, 2018

Contract Number: FQ18086

00451 Representations and Certifications Form

(Submit with Bid)

(Federally Funded Supply/Service/Construction Contracts)

Instructions: Check or complete all applicable boxes or blocks on this form and submit it with your offer.

|--|

TYPE OF BUSINESS ORGANIZATION	
By submission of this offer, the offeror represent partnership, [] a limited liability company, [] a corporation, incorporated under the laws of the S	joint venture, [] a nonprofit organization, or [] a
Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

2. <u>AFFILIATION AND IDENTIFYING DATA</u>

Each offeror shall complete 2.1, 2.2 if applicable, and 2.3 below, representing that:

- 2.1 It [] is, [] is not, owned or controlled by a parent company. For this purpose, a parent company is defined as one that either owns or controls the activities and basic business policies of the offeror. To own another company, means that the parent company must own at least a majority, i.e., more than fifty percent (50%), of the voting rights in that company. To control another company, such ownership is not required. If another company is able to formulate, determine or veto the offeror's basic business policy decisions, such other company is considered the parent of the offeror. This control may be exercised through the use of dominant minority voting rights, use of proxy voting, Contractual arrangements or otherwise.
- 2.2 If the offeror is owned or controlled by a parent company, it shall insert in the space below the name and main office address of the parent company:

Name of Parent Company	
Main Office Address (including ZIP Code)	

2.3 If the offeror has no parent company, it shall provide in the applicable space below its own employer's identification number (E.I.N.), (i.e., number used on Federal tax returns or, if it has a parent company, the E.I. N. of its parent company).

Of	eror	E.I.	N.:	C	or,	Parent	Con	npany	/ˈs	Ε.	۱. ۱	۱.:	
----	------	------	-----	---	-----	--------	-----	-------	-----	----	------	-----	--

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

Contract Number: FQ18086

3. PREVIOUS CONTRACTS AND COMPLIANCE REPORTS

This representation is applicable to federally assisted contracts. By submission of this offer, the offeror represents that:

- 3.1 It [] has, [] has not, participated in a previous contract or subcontract subject to either the Equal Opportunity Clause of this solicitation, or the clause contained in Parts II and IV of Executive Order 11246, as amended; that prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, creed, national origin, sex, age; and
- 3.2 It [] has, [] has not, filed all required compliance reports; and
- **3.3** Representations indicating submittal of required compliance reports signed by proposed subcontractors will be obtained prior to subcontract awards.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

4. <u>DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE</u>

This representation is applicable to federally assisted contracts. By submission of this offer, the offeror represents that:

4.1 It [] is, [] is not, a disadvantaged business enterprise.

"Disadvantaged Business Enterprise" means a for-profit small business concern that is at least fifty one percent (51%) owned by one or more individuals who are both socially and economically disadvantaged individuals or, in the case of a corporation, in which fifty one percent (51%) of the stock is owned by one or more such individuals; and whose management and daily business operations are controlled by one or more socially and economically disadvantaged individuals who own it.

"Socially and Economically Disadvantaged Individual" is defined in Appendix B. Notice of Requirements for Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE). By submission of this offer, the offeror represents that:

4.2 It [] is, [] is not, currently certified by Metropolitan Washington Unified Certification Program (MWUCP) as a disadvantaged business enterprise.

•

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

4.3 Special Certification Requirements for Transit Vehicle Manufacturers. N/A

5. <u>SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE</u> (MAY 2015)

"Small Business Enterprise" means a for profit small business concern that is at least fifty one percent (51%) owned by one (1) or more individual(s) who are economically disadvantaged. "Economically Disadvantaged Individual" is defined in Appendix B-1, Definitions, in Notice of Requirements for Small Business Enterprise (SBE) Program.

- 5.1 It [] is, [] is not, a small business enterprise. A firm must be a small business as defined by the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) by applying current SBA business size standards found in 13 C.F.R. Part 121 that are applicable to the type of work the firm seeks to perform in USDOT assisted contracts. The fifty one percent (51%) owner must be a U.S. citizen or permanent resident. A firm must be organized for profit in order to be eligible for SBE certification. The firm's average gross receipts cannot exceed the overall USDOT size standard for a small business [\$23.98 million averaged over the three (3) previous fiscal years or part of year that the business has been in existence.] Set forth in 49 C.F.R. § 26.65, at least fifty one percent (51%) of the firm's ownership must be held by individuals who meet the personal net worth (PNW) cap of \$1.32 million as prescribed by 49 C.F.R. § 26.67.
- 5.2 It [] is, [] is not, currently certified by WMATA as a small business enterprise.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

6. <u>AFFIRMATIVE ACTION COMPLIANCE</u>

It has a workforce of

6.1

This representation is applicable to federally assisted contracts of \$50,000 or more that are awarded to contractors with fifty (50) or more employees. By submission of this offer, the offeror represents that:

6.2	It [] has developed and has on file, or [] has not developed and does not have on file, at each establishment, affirmative action programs required by the rules and regulations
	of the Secretary of Labor (41 C.F.R. §§ 60.1 and 60.2), or

employees.

6.3 It [] has not previously had contracts subject to the written affirmative action program requirements of the rules and regulations of the U.S. Secretary of Labor.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

Contract Number: FQ18086

7. COVENANT AGAINST GRATUITIES

By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies, and in the case of a joint offer, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement:

Neither it nor any of its employees, representatives or agents have offered or given gratuities (in the form of entertainment, gifts or otherwise) to any Board member, employee or agent of the Authority with the view toward securing favorable treatment in the awarding, or administration of this Contract.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

8. CONTINGENT FEES

By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies, and in the case of a joint offer, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement:

- 8.1 It [] has, [] has not, employed or retained any company or persons (other than a full-time, bona fide employee working solely for the offeror) to solicit or secure this Contract, and
- 8.2 It [] has, [] has not, paid or agreed to pay any company or person (other than a full-time, bona fide employee working solely for the offeror) any fee, commission, percentage, or brokerage fee contingent upon or resulting from the award of this Contract.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

9. CLEAN AIR ACT AND CLEAN WATER ACT CERTIFICATION

This certification is applicable if the Contract will be federally assisted and the offer exceeds \$150,000, or the Contracting Officer believes that orders under an indefinite type Contract in any year will exceed \$150,000 or a facility to be used has been the subject of a conviction under the Clean Air Act [42 U.S.C. § 7413(c)(1)] or the Clean Water Act [33 U.S.C.§ 1319(c)], is listed by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) as a violating facility, and the acquisition is not otherwise exempt:

9.1 Any facility to be utilized in the performance of this Contract [] is, or [] is not listed on the EPA's List of Violating Facilities;

9.2 Offeror will immediately notify the Contracting Officer, before award, of the receipt of any communications from the Administrator, or a designee of the EPA, indicating that any facility that it proposes to use in the performance of this Contract is under consideration to be listed on the EPA's List of Violating Facilities; and

Contract Number: FQ18086

9.3 Offeror will include a certification substantially the same as this certification, including this paragraph, in every non-exempt subcontract.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

10. DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, INELIGIBILITY, AND VOLUNTARY EXCLUSION

This certification is applicable to federally assisted contracts over \$25,000.

- **10.1** Primary Covered Transactions. This certification applies to the offer submitted in response to this solicitation and will be a continuing requirement throughout the term of any resultant Contract.
 - 10.1.1 In accordance with the provisions of 2 C.F.R. Part 1200 and 2 C.F.R. Part 180, Subpart C, the offeror certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that it and its principals:
 - are not currently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any Federal or state department or agency;
 - 10.1.1.2 have not, within a three (3) year period preceding this offer, been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, state, or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of Federal or state antitrust statutes, or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
 - are not currently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a governmental entity (Federal, state, or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph (1) (ii) of this certification; and have not, within a three (3) year period preceding this offer, had one (1) or more public transactions (Federal, state, or local) terminated for cause or default.

- Where the offeror is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, the offeror shall attach an explanation to this offer.
- 10.2 Lower Tier Covered Transactions. This certification applies to a subcontract at any tier expected to equal or exceed \$25,000 and will be a continuing requirement throughout the term of this Contract.
 - The prospective lower tier subcontractor certifies, by submission of this offer, that neither it nor its principals is currently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any Federal or state department or agency.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 10.2.2 Where the prospective lower tier subcontractor is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.
- 10.3 The Certification required by 10.2, above, shall be included in all applicable subcontracts and the Contractor shall keep a copy on file. The Contractor shall be required to furnish copies of certifications to the Contracting Officer upon his or her request.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

11. CERTIFICATION OF INDEPENDENT PRICE DETERMINATION

- 11.1 By submission of its offer, the offeror certifies, and in the case of a joint offer, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement:
 - 11.1.1 The prices in this offer have been arrived at independently, without, for the purpose of restricting competition, any consultation, communication, or agreement with any other offeror or with any other competitor;
 - Unless otherwise required by law, the prices that are quoted in this offer have not been knowingly disclosed by the offeror and will not be knowingly disclosed by the offeror prior to award (in the case of a negotiated procurement), directly or indirectly, to any other offeror or to any competitor; and
 - 11.1.3 No attempt has been made or will be made by the offeror to induce any other person or firm to submit or not to submit an offer, for the purpose of restricting competition.
- **11.2** Each person signing this offer certifies that:
 - He or she is the person in the offeror's organization responsible for the decision regarding the prices being offered herein and that he/she has not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to 11.1.1 through 11.1.3 above; or

He or she is not the person in the offeror's organization responsible for the decision regarding the prices being offered herein, but that he/she has been authorized in writing to act as agent for the persons responsible for such decision in certifying that such persons have not participated; and will not participate, in any action contrary to 11.1.1 through 11.1.3 above; or and as their agent he or she does hereby so certify.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

12. CERTIFICATION OF NONSEGREGATED FACILITIES

This certification is applicable to federally assisted contracts over \$10,000.

- **12.1** By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies, and in the case of a joint offer, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement:
 - 12.1.1 It does not and will not maintain or provide for its employees, any segregated facilities at any of its establishments, and that it does not and will not permit its employees to perform their services at any location under its control, where segregated facilities are maintained.
 - **12.1.2** The offeror agrees that a breach of this certification is a violation of the Equal Opportunity clause in this Contract.
 - As used in this certification, the term "segregated facilities" means any waiting rooms, work areas, rest rooms and wash rooms, restaurants and other eating areas, time clocks, locker rooms and other storage or dressing areas, parking lots, drinking fountains, recreation or entertainment areas, transportation, and housing facilities provided for employees that are segregated by explicit directive or are in fact segregated on the basis of race, color, religion or national origin, because of habit, local custom or otherwise.
 - 12.1.4 It further agrees that (except where it has obtained identical certifications from proposed subcontractors for specific time periods) it will:
- 12.2 Obtain identical certifications from proposed subcontractors before the award of subcontracts under which the subcontractor will be subject to the Equal Opportunity clause:
- 12.3 Retain such certifications in its files; and
- **12.4** Forward the following notice to such subcontractors (except if the proposed subcontractors have submitted identical certifications for specific time periods):

NOTICE TO PROSPECTIVE SUBCONTRACTORS OF REQUIREMENTS FOR CERTIFICATIONS
OF NONSEGREGATED FACILITIES

•

A Certification of Nonsegregated Facilities must be submitted prior to award of a subcontract exceeding \$10,000 that is not exempt from the provisions of the Equal Opportunity clause. The certification may be submitted either for such subcontract or for all subcontracts during a period (i.e., quarterly, semiannually or annually).

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

13. NONDISCRIMINATION ASSURANCE

13.1 By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies, and in the case of a joint offer, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, in connection with this procurement, that it will not discriminate on the basis of race, color, creed, religion, national origin, sex, age, disability, sexual preference and/or gender identity in the performance of this Contract. The offeror is required to insert the substance of this clause in all subcontracts and purchase orders. The Contractor's failure to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this Contract, that may result in the termination of this Contract or such other remedy as the Authority deems appropriate. The offeror further agrees by submitting this offer, that it will include this certification, without modification, in all subcontracts and purchase orders.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

14. CERTIFICATION OF RESTRICTIONS ON LOBBYING

This certification is applicable to federally assisted contracts if the offer exceeds \$100,000.

- 14.1 By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies, and in the case of a joint offer, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that to the best of his or her knowledge or belief:
 - 14.1.1 No federally appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
 - 14.1.2 If any funds other than federally appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for making lobbying contacts to an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or

an employee of a member of Congress in connection with this Contract, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form--LLL, "Disclosure of Lobbying Activities."

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 14.1.3 The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in all sub-awards (including subcontracts, sub-grants and contracts under grants, loans and cooperative agreements) at all tiers and that all sub-recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.
- 14.2 This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by 31 U.S.C. § 1352, as amended. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.
- 14.3 The Contractor certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of each statement of its certification and disclosure, if any. In addition, the Contractor understands and agrees that the provisions of 31 U.S.C.A.§ 3801, *et.seq.* apply to this certification and disclosure, if any.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

15. BUY AMERICA ACT CERTIFICATION

The Buy America Act requirements apply to federally assisted construction contracts, and acquisition of goods or rolling stock contracts valued at more than \$150,000.1

- 15.1 By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies, and in the case of a joint offer, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement it will comply with 49 U.S.C. § 5323(j) and 49 C.F.R. Part 661, which provide that Federal funds may not be obligated unless steel, iron, and manufactured products used in FTA funded projects are produced in the United States, unless a waiver has been granted by FTA or the product is subject to a general waiver. General waivers are listed in 49 C.F.R. § 661.7 Separate requirements for rolling stock are set out at 49 U.S.C. § 5323(j)(2)(C) and 49 C.F.R. § 661.11.
- 15.2 An offeror must submit to the Authority, the appropriate Buy America Act certification (below) with all offers on FTA funded contracts, except those subject to a general waiver. Offers that are not accompanied by a completed Buy America Act certification must be rejected as nonresponsive. This requirement does not apply to lower tier subcontractors. Mark the applicable certifications below:
 - 15.2.1 Certification requirement for procurement of steel, iron, or manufactured products:

¹ If the funding for this Contract comes from an FTA grant issued before December 26, 2014, then the limit is \$100,000.

Date: February 13, 2018 Certificate of Compliance with 49 U.S.C. § 5323(j)(1) The offeror hereby certifies that it will meet the requirements of 49 U.S.C. § 5323(j)(1) and the applicable regulations in 49 C.F.R. § 661.5. [] Certificate of Non-Compliance with 49 U.S.C. § 5323(i)(1) The offeror hereby certifies that it cannot comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. § 5323(j)(1) and 49 C.F.R. § 661.5, but it may qualify for an exception pursuant to 49 U.S.C. §§ 5323(j)(2)(A), 5323(j)(2)(B), or 5323(j)(2)(D), and 49 C.F.R. § 661.7. 15.2.2 Certification requirement for procurement of buses, other rolling stock and associated equipment: Certificate of Compliance with 49 U.S.C. § 5323(j)(2)(C) The offeror hereby certifies that it will comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. § 5323(j)(2)(C) and the regulations at 49 C.F.R. § 661.11. [] Certificate of Non-Compliance with 49 U.S.C. 5323§ (j)(2)(C) The offeror hereby certifies that it cannot comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. § 5323(j)(2)(C) and 49 C.F.R. § 661.11, but may qualify for an exception pursuant to 49 U.S.C. §§ 5323(j)(2)(A), 5323(j)(2)(B), or 5323(j)(2)(D), and 49 C.F.R. § 661.7.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

16. <u>CERTIFICATION OF NON-DELINQUENT TAXES</u>

This certification is applicable to federally assisted contracts.

- 16.1 By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies, and in the case of a joint offer, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement:
 - **16.1.1** It has not been convicted over the past three (3) years of violating any Federal criminal tax law or failed to pay any tax.
 - 16.1.2 It has certified if it has been notified of an unresolved tax lien or any unsatisfied Federal tax delinquency in excess of \$3,000 and that it is paying tax debts through an installment agreement or has requested a collections due process hearing.
 - **16.1.3** The offeror agrees that a breach of this certification is a violation of the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR).
 - As used in this certification, the term "tax delinquency" means an outstanding debt for which a notice of lien has been filed in public records.

16.1.5 It further agrees that (except where it has obtained identical certifications from proposed subcontractors for specific time periods) it will:

Contract Number: FQ18086

- **16.2** Obtain identical certifications from proposed subcontractors before the award of subcontracts under which the subcontractor will be subject to the FAR.;
- 16.3 Retain such certifications in its files; and
- **16.4** Forward the following notice to such subcontractors (except if the proposed subcontractors have submitted identical certifications for specific time periods):

NOTICE TO PROSPECTIVE SUBCONTRACTORS OF REQUIREMENTS FOR CERTIFICATION OF NON-DELINQUENT TAXES

A Certification of Non-Delinquent Taxes must be submitted prior to award of a subcontract exceeding \$100,000 that is not exempt from the provisions of the FAR. The certification may be submitted either for such subcontract or for all subcontracts during a period (i.e., quarterly, semiannually or annually).

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

17. <u>DISCLOSURES OF INTERESTS OF WMATA BOARD MEMBERS</u>

For purposes of this disclosure, terms in bold are defined by the Code of Ethics for Members of the WMATA Board of Directors a copy of which is available at www.wmata.com. Financial interests include ownership interests and prospective and actual income. Firm includes parents, subsidiaries and affiliates.

By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies, and in the case of a joint offer, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that to the best of its knowledge, information and belief in connection with this procurement:

- 17.1 [] No WMATA Board member, household member or business associate has a financial interest in this firm, in a financial transaction with the Authority to which this firm is a party or prospective party, or in an actual or prospective business relationship with the Authority to which this firm is a party.
- 17.2 [] The following WMATA Board member(s), household member(s) or business associate(s) has a financial interest in this firm, in a financial transaction with the Authority to which this firm is a party or prospective party, or in an actual or prospective business relationship with the Authority to which this firm is a party, Include in "Nature of Interest" below, a description of the financial interest and (1) for ownership interests, the value of the interest, the name and address of the firm in which the interest is held, and the total equity or equivalent interest of the firm; and (2) for income, the amount of all income received by the Board member, household member or business associate in the current and preceding fiscal year for services provided, and the name and address of the firm from which the income was received.

Name of Board Member Household Member or Business Associate	Nature of Interest
	
	- -

Contract Number: FQ18086

17.3 The certification required by 17.1 and 17.2 above shall be included in all subcontracts. The prime contractor shall furnish copies of certifications to the Contracting Officer and retain a copy for inspection upon his or her request.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

18. CRIMINAL BACKGROUND SCREENING CERTIFICATION (QUARTERLY)

By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies that:

- 18.1 It will contract with or engage a reputable third-party vendor to conduct, criminal background screenings of all Contractor personnel who will have access to WMATA's customers, WMATA's property, or WMATA's information in connection with this Contract. This requirement also applies to Contractors who engage with the general public on WMATA's behalf.
- 18.2 It will screen for criminal convictions, taking into consideration (1) the nature of the services or work being performed under the contract with particular regard for the individual's access to, and interaction with, WMATA's customers, property, and confidential information; (2) the nature or gravity of the offense or conduct resulting in a criminal conviction; and (3) the time that has lapsed since the conviction and/or completion of the sentence, all Contractor personnel who will have access to WMATA's customers, the general public, WMATA's property, or WMATA's information and who work on this Contract during each calendar year within this Contract's period of performance. The Offeror will provide certification that it conducted these screenings to the Contracting Officer's Technical Representative (COTR) on a quarterly basis, on a form provided.
- 18.3 The Contractor shall submit to the COTR, a list of all employees and agents who will require Contractors' access badges not less than 7 days prior to the date on which access will be required.
- 18.4 The Offeror will determine that all Contractor personnel working on this Contract during the calendar year passed the Contractor's criminal background screening and will be in good standing and otherwise fit to work on this Contract.
- 18.5 The Offeror has not obtained or otherwise been made aware of any information about any Contractor personnel working on this Contract that contradicts or otherwise impacts

the Contractor's determination that such persons passed the Contractor's criminal background screening and/or are fit to work on this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

18.6 The Contractor will flow this requirement down to all of its subcontractors who will have access to WMATA's customers, the general public, WMATA's property, or WMATA's information within this Contract's period of performance.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

19. CERTIFICATION REQUIRED FOR ALL SAFETY-SENSITIVE² CONTRACTS.

- 19.1 By submission of this offer, the offeror represents and certifies that it will comply with the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) regulations, "Prevention of Alcohol Misuse and Prohibited Drug Use in Transit Operations," 49 C.F.R. Part 655, and applicable provisions of the U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT) regulations, "Procedures for Transportation Workplace Drug and Alcohol Testing Programs," 49 C.F.R. Part 40.
- 19.2 Offeror agrees that its employees and agents, including but not limited to, safety-sensitive subcontractors will be enrolled in a drug and alcohol testing program that meets the policy and procedural requirements listed in Appendix A of this document.
- 19.3 Offeror understands that Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (WMATA) will perform oversight during the contract's period of performance to ensure that the successful offeror complies with the DOT/FTA regulations.
- **19.4** Failure to comply with this certification may result in WMATA issuing sanctions and pursuing available contractual remedies.

Name	Signature
Title	Company
Date	

_

² See the Combined Glossary for a definition of "safety-sensitive."

Signature Block for all Representations and Certifications			
BIDDER:	Representative authorized to act on Bidder's behalf:		
Firm Name			
	Name & Title		
Address			
City, State, Zip Code			
Telephone Number			
	Date:		
	Date		
Print Name of Bidder			
Bidder's Title	_		
Signature of Bidder			

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018 Date: February 13, 2018

Contract Number: FQ18086

00452 Rid Data Fo

/A 1	• •	• . 1	D' 1
(NIII	hmit	with	Rid
เมนเ	umi	with	DIU

00452	Bid Dat	a Form					
(Subm	it with B	id)					
Con	tract Nui	mber: FQ18086	201	8	Date of Rec	quest: February	13,
Project	t Name:	Rhode Island Avenu	e Metro Statio	on Track Deck	& Pre-Cast	Panel Rehabilit	ation
Project	t Locatio	n: 919 Rhode Island	Avenue, NE V	Washington, Γ	OC 20018		
1.	Name o	f Firm:					
2.	Legal A	ddress:					
3.	Legal E	ntity: Individual	☐ Partnership	o □ Joint Vei	nture \square Cor	poration	
4.	Date Or	ganized:					
5.	State in	which incorporated:					
6.	Names	and Addresses of Off	ficers or Partn	ers:			
	b. c. d. e. f.					- - - -	
7.	How los	ng has your firm been	n in business ι	ınder its prese		nber of Years	
8.	architec include	as SCHEDULE 8 a et-engineer, and char those projects on what an award of contract	racter or type nich you are a	of work and	percentage of	of completion.	Also,
9.		as SCHEDULE 9 a l r, and character or ty					hitect
10.		s the estimated worl		value required		complete the	work

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority IFB No. FQ18086/GG

11.	Have you ever been denied an award on which you were low bidder? answer is YES, attach as SCHEDULE 11 the full particulars regarding each occurrence.	☐ Yes ☐No
12.	Have you ever failed to complete any contract, other than current, on which you were the low bidder? particulars regarding each occurrence.	Yes No
13.	Have you ever been assessed liquidated damages or actual damages for late completion within the last five years? full particulars regarding each occurrence.	☐ Yes ☐No I
14.	. Financial resources available as working capital for this Contract:	
	Case on hand: \$ Date:	
	Sources of credit:	
15.	Attach as SCHEDULE 15 certified financial statements and letters from banks regarding credit as required by Section 00200, INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS, of this Contract.	
16.	Attach as SCHEDULE 16 the construction experience of each officer and principal individual of your organization; including present position, years of construction experience, magnitude and type of work, and in what capacity.	
17.	. What percentage of the Work (Contract amount) do you intend performing with your own personnel?%	
18.	Attach as SCHEDULE 18 a list of all Subcontractors and the percentage and character of work (Contract amount) which each will perform.	
19.	Attach as exhibits completed Bid Data Forms for each of the Subcontractors listed in SCHEDULE 18 above.	
20.	. If the Contractor or Subcontractor is a joint venture, submit Bid Data Form for each member of the joint venture.	
	The above information is confidential and will not be divulged to any unauthorized person or persons. The signatory of this questionnaire certifies to the truth and accuracy of all statements, answers, and attachments.	
	For:	
	DUNS #	
	Date:	

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

Signatory's Name			
Signatory's Title			
Signatory's Signature			
Location:			

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

Contract Number: FQ18086

00453 Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Data

(Submit with Bid)

For Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Data and forms, refer to Appendix B of Section 00800, Supplementary Conditions, Disadvantage Business Enterprise.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Section 00500 – Agreement

NOTICE TO BIDDERS:

- A. This Section includes the Contract Form to be submitted by the successful Bidder and represents the legal instrument binding the two parties to the Work once the document is signed by the Authority and the Contractor.
- B. The following form is included for the Contractor's information and use in the event the Bidder is awarded the Contract. It is not required to be submitted with the Bid.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00510 Construction Contract Form

Contractor:

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date:

Contract For: Rhode Island Avenue Metro Station Track Deck & Pre-Cast Panel Rehabilitation

Contract Price: \$

Period of Performance: _____ calendar days

In consideration of the covenants contained herein, the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (hereinafter called the Authority), represented by the Contracting Officer executing this Contract, and the individual, partnership, joint venture, or corporation named above (hereinafter, the Contractor), mutually agree to perform this Contract in strict accordance with its provisions. The Contract consists of: the IFB Documents and all documents referenced or attached to the IFB Documents including the following:

- 1. Bid as finally accepted.
- 2. Other publications referenced in the IFB Documents.
- 3. Amendment Number(s):

ALTERATIONS: The following alterations were made to this Contract before it was signed by the parties hereto:

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

In Witness Whereof, the parties hereto have executed this Contract as of the date entered above.

Attest	*By:	
Attest	*By:	
Attest	*By:	
	Washington Metropolitan Area Tra	nsit Authority
	D	

*NOTE: Execution for the Contractor that is an individual, corporation or partnership shall be accompanied by the Power of Execution (Section 00542) that follows. A Joint Venture Contractor must complete the Power of Attorney (Section 00541) that follows. All persons executing this Contract must complete the appropriate Certification of the person's authority to act on behalf of the Contractor.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00540 Attachments to the Contract

Attachments to supplement the Agreement Form are included for the Bidder's information and use in the event Bidder is awarded the Contract. They are not required to be submitted with the Bid.

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00541 Power of Attorney

That Insert names of all venturers of the joint venture
onstituting all of the venturers of the joint venture known
Insert name of the joint venture
which is desirous of entering into a contract with the
Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority,
do hereby designate and appoint
V C 11

one of the venturers hereinafter called the "Managing Sponsor," as their true and lawful attorney with the power, on their behalf and in the name and on behalf of the joint venture, to represent and bind the undersigned and the joint venture in all matters in connection with Contract, to make, execute, seal, and deliver on behalf of the joint venture and as its act and deed, any and all contracts, change orders, monthly and final payments certificates, and other like instruments. The undersigned specifically acknowledge and agree that the execution of such Bid or Contract by the Managing Sponsor shall constitute the agreement of each venturer to be jointly and severally liable for any and all of the duties and obligations of the joint venture arising such Bid or Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF,	the undersigned have exec	cuted this Power of Attorney
This	day of	, 2017

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority IFB No. FQ18086/GG

	Contractor Name:
Attest	By:
	Contractor Name:
Attest	By:
	Contractor Name:
Attest	By:

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

KNOW ALL DEDCONG BY THESE DRESENTS

Contract Number: FQ18086

00542 Power of Execution

	KIVOW ALL I LIKSONS DT THESE I RESERVIS,
Th	at ,
	Insert names of all venturers of the joint venture
const	cituting all of the venturers of the joint venture known a
-	Insert name of the joint venture
V	which is desirous of entering into a contract with the
	Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority,
	do hereby designate and appoint
	, Insert name of appointed venturer

one of the venturers hereinafter called the "Managing Sponsor," as their true and lawful attorney with the power, on their behalf and in the name and on behalf of the joint venture, to represent and bind the undersigned and the joint venture in all matters in connection with Contract, to make, execute, seal, and deliver on behalf of the joint venture and as its act and deed, any and all contracts, change orders, monthly and final payments certificates, and other like instruments. The undersigned specifically acknowledge and agree that the execution of such Bid or Contract by the Managing Sponsor shall constitute the agreement of each venturer to be jointly and severally liable for any and all of the duties and obligations of the joint venture arising such Bid or Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the	he undersigned have exc	ecuted this Power of Execu	ution
this	day of	, 2017	

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority IFB No. FQ18086/GG

	Contractor Name:
Attest	By:
	Contractor Name:
Attest	_ By:
	Contractor Name:
Attest _	By:

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

Contract Number: FQ18086

00550 Notice to Proceed (NTP)

Contract Number: FQ18086

Section 00600 – Bonds and Certificates

This Section includes bond forms required to be submitted by the Contractor.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00610 Bond Requirements

A. Requirements: Within 10 Days after the prescribed forms are presented for signature to the Bidder to whom award is made, a written Contract and Attachments (Power of Attorney and Power of Execution) on the forms provided in Section 00500, Agreement, shall be executed and delivered to the Contracting Officer, together with a performance bond and payment bond if the Contract Price is \$100,000 or more, each with good and sufficient surety or sureties acceptable to the Authority. Corporations executing the bonds as sureties must be among these appearing on the U.S. Treasury Department's list of approved sureties and must be acting within the limitations set forth therein. The penal sums of such bonds shall be as follows:

- 1. Performance Bond: The penal sum of the performance bond shall equal 100 percent of the Contract Price.
- 2. Payment Bond: The penal sum of the payment bond shall equal 100 percent of the Contract Price.
- B. Failure to Furnish: In the event the required bonds are not furnished as specified, the Contracting Officer may issue the Notice to Proceed, however, no payment will be made to the Contractor until the required bonds are furnished.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00611 Performance Bond

BIDDER'S INFORMATION NOTICE: The following is included for the Bidder's information and use in the event Bidder is awarded the Contract. It is not required to be submitted with the Bid.

Contract Number: FQ18086	Date:	
_		
Penal Sum of Bond: \$	Date Bond Executed:	

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that we, the Principle and Surety(ies) hereto, are firmly bound to the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (hereinafter called the Authority) in the above penal sum for the payment of which we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, and successors, jointly and severally: Provided, that, where the Sureties and corporations acting as co-sureties, we, the Sureties, bind ourselves in such sum "jointly and severally" as well as "severally" only for the purpose of allowing a joint action or actions against any or all of us, and for all other purposes each Surety binds itself, jointly and severally with the Principal, for the payment of such sum only as set forth opposite the name of such Surety, but if no limit of liability is indicated, the limit of liability shall be the full amount of the penal sum.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH that whereas the Principal entered into the Contract identified above:

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal shall perform and fulfill all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions and agreements of said Contract during the original term of said Contract and any extensions thereof that may be granted by the Authority, with or without notice to the Surety(ies), and during the life of any guaranty required under the contract, and shall also perform and fulfill all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions, and agreements of any and all duly authorized modifications of said Contract that may hereafter be made, notice of which modifications to the Surety(ies) being hereby waived, then the above obligation shall be void and of no effect. Surety acknowledges Authority can advance the date of payments to Contractor, and by so doing the Surety remains liable under the terms of the bond.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Principal and Surety(ies) have executed this performance bond and have affixed their seals on the date set forth above.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Principals

1.	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Signature & Title	
	State of Incorporation:	
2.	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Signature & Title	
	State of Incorporation:	
3.	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Signature & Title	
	State of Incorporation:	

Contract Number: FQ18086

Corporate Surety(ies)

Surety A	Firm Name:	Liability Limit: \$	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:		
	Signature & Title	_	
	State of Incorporation:		
Surety B	Firm Name:	Liability Limit: \$	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:		
	Signature & Title	_	
	State of Incorporation:		
Surety C	Firm Name:	Liability Limit: \$	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:		
	Signature & Title	_	
	State of Incorporation:		

Attach additional pages as needed.

Bond		
Premium	Total Premium	\$
Schedule		

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

Performance Bond Instructions

This form is authorized for use in connection with contracts for construction work or the furnishing of labor, materials, equipment, supplies, and services.

The full legal name and business address of the Principal shall be inserted in the space designated "Principal" on the face of this form. The bond shall be signed by an authorized person. Where such person is signing in a representative capacity (e.g., an attorney-in-fact), but is not a member of the firm, partnership or joint venture, or an officer of the corporation involved, evidence of their authority must be furnished.

Corporation executing the bond as sureties must be among those appearing on the Treasury Department's therein. Where more than a single corporate surety is involved, their names and addresses (city and State) shall be inserted in the spaces (Surety A, Surety B, etc.) headed "Corporate Surety(ies)".

Contract Number: FQ18086

00612 Payment Bond

Contract Number: FQ18086	Date:	
-		
Penal Sum of Bond: \$	Date Bond Executed:	

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we, the Principal and Surety(ies) hereto, are firmly bound to the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (hereinafter called the Authority) in the above penal sum for the payment of which we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, and successors, jointly and severally: Provided, that, where the Sureties are corporations acting as co-sureties, we, the Sureties, bind ourselves in such sum "jointly and severally" as well as "severally" only for the purpose of allowing a joint action or actions against any or all of us, and for all other purposes each Surety binds itself, jointly and severally with the Principal, for the payment of such sum only as set forth opposite the name of such Surety, but if no limit of liability is indicated, the limit of liability shall be the full amount of the penal sum.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH that, whereas the Principal entered into the Contract identified above:

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal shall promptly make payment to all claimants as hereinafter defined supplying services, labor, material, and/or equipment in the prosecution of the Work provided for in said Contract, and any and all duly authorized modifications of said Contract that may hereafter be made, notice of which modifications to the Surety(ies) being hereby waived, then the above obligation shall be void and of no effect, otherwise it shall remain in full force and effect, subject, however, to the following conditions:

- 1. A claimant is defined as one having a direct contract with the Principal or with a subcontractor of the Principal for labor, material, or both, used or reasonably required for use in the performance of the Contract, labor and material being construed to include that part of water, gas, power, light, heat, oil, gasoline, telephone service, or rental of equipment directly applicable to the Contract.
- 2. The above-named Principal and Surety hereby jointly and severally agree with the Authority that every claimant as herein defined, who has not been paid in full before the expiration of a period of 90 Days after the date on which the last of such claimant's work or labor was done or performed, or materials were furnished by such claimant, may sue on this bond for the use of such claimant, prosecute the suit to final judgment for such sum or sums as may be justly due the claimant, and have execution thereon. The Authority shall not be liable for the payment of any costs or expenses of any such suit.
- 3. No suit or action shall be commenced hereunder by any claimant:
 - a. Unless claimant, other than one having a direct contract with the Principal, shall have given written notice to the Principal within 90 Days after such claimant did or performed the last of the work or labor, or furnished the last of the materials for which said claim is made,

•

stating with substantial accuracy the amount claimed and the name of the party to whom the materials were furnished, or for whom the work or labor was done or performed. Such notice shall be served by mailing the same by registered mail or certified mail, postage prepaid, in an envelope addressed to the Principal at any place where it maintains an office or conducts business, or its residence or such notice shall be served in any manner in which legal process may be served in the state or District of Columbia in which the aforesaid Project is located, save that such service need not be made by a public officer.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

- b. After the expiration of one year following the date of final settlement of said Contract, it being understood, however, that if any limitation embodied in this bond is prohibited by any law controlling the construction hereof, such limitation shall be deemed to be amended so as to be equal to the minimum period of limitation permitted by such law.
- c. Other than in a state court of competent jurisdiction in and for the county or other political subdivision of the state in which the Project, or any part thereof, is situated or in the United States District Court for the district in which the Project, or any part thereof, is situated, and not elsewhere.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Principal and Surety(ies) have executed this payment bond and have affixed their seals on the date set forth above.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Principals

1.	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Signature & Title	
	State of Incorporation:	
2	E' N	
2.	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Signature & Title	
	State of Incorporation:	
3.	Firm Name:	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:	
	Signature & Title	
	State of Incorporation:	

Contract Number: FQ18086

Corporate Surety(ies)

Surety A	Firm Name:	Liability Limit: \$	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:		
	Signature & Title	_	
	State of Incorporation:		
Surety B	Firm Name:	Liability Limit: \$	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:		
	Signature & Title	_	
	State of Incorporation:		
Surety C	Firm Name:	Liability Limit: \$	Corporate Seal
	Firm Address:		
	Signature & Title	_	
	State of Incorporation:		

Attach additional pages as needed.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Payment Bond Instructions

1. This form is authorized for use in connection with contracts for construction work or the furnishing of labor, materials, equipment, supplies, and services.

- 2. The full legal name and business address of the Principal shall be inserted in the space designated "Principal" on the face of this form. The bond shall be signed by an authorized person. Where such person is signing in a representative capacity (e.g., an attorney-in-fact), but is not a member of the firm, partnership or joint venture, or an officer of the corporation involved, evidence of their authority must be furnished.
- 3. Corporation executing the bond as sureties must be among those appearing on the Treasury Department's list of approved sureties and must be acting within the limitations set forth therein. Where more than a single corporate surety is involved, their names and addresses (city and State) shall be inserted in the spaces (Surety A, Surety B, etc.) headed "Corporate Surety(ies)".
- 4. Corporations executing the bond shall affix their corporate seals.
- 5. The name of each person signing this performance bond should be typed in the space provided.
- 6. The date this bond is executed must be later than the Contract execution date.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00613 Performance and Payment Bonds (Additional Bond Security)

If any surety upon any performance bond furnished in connection with this Contract becomes unacceptable to the Contracting Officer, or if any such surety fails to furnish reports as to its financial condition from time to time as requested by the Contracting Officer, the Contractor shall promptly furnish such additional security as may be required from time to time to protect the interest of the Authority and of persons supplying labor or materials in the prosecution of the Work contemplated by this Contract.

If any surety upon any payment bond furnished in connection with this Contract becomes unacceptable to the Contracting Officer, or if any such surety fails to furnish reports as to its financial condition from time to time as requested by the Contracting Officer, the Contractor shall promptly furnish such additional security as may be required from time to time to protect the interest of the Authority and of persons supplying labor or materials in the prosecution of the Work contemplated by this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00620 Certificates

A. This Section provides an area for conforming the IFB Documents with required Affidavits and Certificates provided by the Contractor; i.e., Certificates of Acceptance, Application for Payment, Insurance, Compliance including ADAAG Design and Construction Compliance and Checklists, Substantial Completion, Acceptance, and Final Payment.

B. Instructions: Insert here all required Certificates to conform to the Contract Documents.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Section 00700 – General Conditions

This Section includes a compilation of contractual and legal requirements that list the rights, responsibilities, and relationships of the parties to a Contract and defines duties and limits of authority for design professionals and construction management in performance of contract administration. This Section shall be read in conjunction with Section 00800, Supplementary Conditions, which specifies modifications to these General Conditions, and which will be cited using the same last 2 digits of the Section number; i.e., a modification to Section 00724 will be indicated as Section 00824.

00701 Definitions

A. As used throughout the Contract Documents, the following terms shall have the meanings set forth below:

- 1. Acceptance: Acknowledgement by the Authority of full and satisfactory physical completion and commissioning of all Work including Punch List items, all in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 2. Agreement: The Authority's form titled "Construction Contract Form" in this Invitation for Bid (IFB) that, upon execution by the Contractor and the Authority, creates the Contract between the two parties.
- 3. Amendment: Written or graphic instructions issued to clarify, revise, add, or delete IFB requirements that are issued before the execution of the Agreement.
- 4. Approval of a Submittal or any other item shall be solely for the purpose of establishing conformance to the Contract Documents.
- 5. As-Built Drawings: Drawings prepared by or through the Contractor, which reflect final asbuilt condition of the Project and includes all known changes to the Issued for Construction Drawings.
- 6. As-Built Specifications: Those specifications prepared by or through the Contractor in CSI format to reflect final as-built information only and showing revisions for the Issued for Construction Specifications.
- 7. As shown, as indicated, as detailed or works of similar import: Shall be understood to mean that the reference is made to the Solicitation Documents.
- 8. As specified, as described, or works of similar import: Shall be understood to mean that the referenced is made to the Solicitation Documents.
- 9. Authority: The Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority, created effective February 20, 1967, by Interstate Compact by and between Maryland, Virginia, and the District of Columbia, pursuant to Public Law 89-774, approved November 6, 1966.
- 10. Basis of Design: The Solicitation Documents that shall be used by the Contractor for the preparation of the Issued for Construction Specifications and Drawings.
- 11. Board of Directors: The Board of Directors of the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority.
- 12. Claim: A written demand or assertion by the Contractor seeking, as a legal right, the payment of money, adjustment or interpretation of Contract terms, or other relief, arising under or relating to this Contract.

13. Contract: The written Agreement between the Authority and the Contractor covering the Work as set forth in the Contract Documents.

- 14. Contract Documents: The documents consist of the IFB Documents, all Amendments issued before the effective date of the Agreement, and all Modifications issued after the effective date of the Contract; the Notice to Proceed; including the Contractor's Price and Technical Proposal, as finally accepted by the Authority.
- 15. Contracting Officer: An employee with authority duly delegated from the powers of the Chief Procurement Officer to legally bind the Authority by signing a contractual instrument. The Contracting Officer is the Authority's primary point of contact for pre-award administration, Modifications above the limits of the Contracting Officer Representative, and Final Settlement.
- 16. Contracting Officer Representative: The person to whom the Contracting Officer delegates the authority and responsibility for post award execution of the Contract. The Contracting Officer Representative is the Authority's primary point of contact with the Contractor.
- 17. Contract Price: The amount payable to the Contractor under the terms and conditions of the Contract based on lump sum prices, unit prices, fixed prices or combination thereof, with adjustments made in accordance with the Contract.
- 18. Day: Calendar day except where the term work day or like term is used.
- 19. Contractor: The individual, partnership, firm, corporation, or other business entity that is contractually obligated to the Authority to furnish, through itself or others, the construction services described in the Contract, including all incidentals which are necessary to complete the Work in accordance with the Contract.
- 20. Designer: The individual, partnership, firm, corporation or other business entity that is either the Contractor, or employed or retained by the Contractor, to manage and perform the design services for the Project.
- 21. Design Drawings: Not Used.
- 22. Design Specifications: Not Used.
- 23. Equivalent: Equal or better quality and performance to that specified in the IFB Documents.
- 24. Final Payment: The last payment made to the Contractor following Acceptance of the Work. For full description, refer to Section 00755, FINAL PAYMENT.
- 25. General Conditions: A compilation of contractual and legal requirements that lists the rights, responsibilities, and relationships of the parties to a contract and defines duties and limits of authority for design professionals and construction management in performance of contract administration.

26. General Requirements: A compilation of the conditions and performance requirements (Division 1) peculiar to the specific contract that govern the execution of the design and construction work.

- 27. Industry Standards: Drawings, documents, and specifications or portions thereof published by industry organizations. Industry Standards are not Contract Documents unless specifically listed as such in a WMATA Standard Specification or WMATA Guide Specification.
- 28. Issued for Construction Drawings/Specifications: Not Used.
- 29. Jurisdictional Authority: Refers to Federal, State and local authorities or agencies having approval authority over work to which reference is made.
- 30. Legal Requirements: All federal, state and local laws, ordinances, rules, orders, decrees, and regulatory requirements such as: building codes, mechanical codes, electrical codes, fire codes, Americans with Disabilities Act Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) regulations and other regulations of any government or quasi-government entity that are applicable to the Project.
- 31. Milestone: A specified date in the Contract by which the Contractor is required to complete a designated portion or segment of the Work
- 32. Modification: A written document issued pursuant to Section 00748, CHANGES, which alters the scope of the Work, the Schedule, the Contract Price, the Period of Performance, or makes any other change to the Contract after award or execution of the Contract.
- 33. Notice to Proceed: Written notice issued by the Authority establishing the date on which the Contractor may commence Work and directing the Contractor to proceed with all or a portion of the Work.
- 34. Operations Readiness Date (ORD): The date upon which WMATA certifies that the system and equipment are complete and capable of supporting revenue rail service.
- 35. Option: A unilateral right in the Contract by which, for a specified time, the Authority may elect to purchase, at a predetermined price specified in the Contract, additional equipment, supplies, services, or work called for by the Contract.
- 36. Period of Performance: The time allotted in the Contract Documents for required work to be completed in accordance with the Contract completion of the Work. The Period of Performance begins upon the effective date of the Notice to Proceed and ends on the date of Acceptance. Period of Performance incorporates the Milestones established for the Contract.
- 37. Product Data: Information furnished by the Contractor to describe materials used for some portion of the Work, such as written or printed descriptions, illustrations, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, brochures, and diagrams.

38. Project: The design and construction of the facility described in the IFB Documents.

39. Project Schedule: The time allotted in the contract to complete the work without assessment of Liquidated Damages without the Authority's written extension of the work completion date.

- 40. Bid: The written bid of a Bidder submitted to the Authority as required by the IFB.
- 41. Bidder: The prospective Bidder who submits Bids to perform the Work of the Contract.
- 42. Punch List: Work that remains to be completed after Substantial Completion. This Work must be completed as a condition of Final Completion and Acceptance.
- 43. Request for Information (RFI): The document by which the Bidders request clarification, verification, or information concerning a portion of the IFB or the Work.
- 44. IFB (Invitation for Bid) Documents: The documents as defined in Section 00301, INVITATION FOR BID (IFB) DOCUMENTS.
- 45. IFB Drawings: The drawings as defined in Section 00304, CONTRACT DRAWINGS.
- 46. Shop Drawings: Not Used.
- 47. Similar: Generally the same but not necessarily identical; details shall be worked out in relation to location and relation to other parts of the Work.
- 48. Site: The areas that are occupied by or used by the Contractor and Subcontractors during performance of the construction of the Project as indicated in the IFB Documents.
- 49. Subcontract: Any Contract between the Contractor and a Subcontractor, or between Subcontractors of any tier, to perform a portion of the Work.
- 50. Subcontractor: An individual, firm, partnership, or corporation that has a contractual obligation with the Contractor or other Subcontractor or Supplier.
- 51. Submittal: Written or graphic document or Sample prepared for the Work by the Contractor or a Subcontractor or Supplier and submitted to the Authority by the Contractor, including Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, certificates, schedules of material, or other data.
- 52. Substantial Completion: Work or a portion thereof that has progressed to the point where it is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents (including receipt of test and inspection reports) so that the Work, or a specified portion thereof, can be utilized for the purpose for which it is intended, and only incidental work remains for physical completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

53. Substitution: An item offered by the Contractor of significant difference in material, equipment, or configuration, which functionally meets the requirements of the IFB Documents but is submitted in lieu of item specified therein.

- 54. Supplementary Conditions: The term Supplementary Conditions means modifications to the General Conditions for requirements unique to a specific project.
- 55. Supplier: A Subcontractor who is a manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, or vendor having a contract with the Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work of the Contractor or any Subcontractor.
- 56. Utility: A public and private facility or installation, other than a WMATA system facility, which relates to (1) the conveyance and supply of water, sewage, gas, chemicals, steam, petroleum products, and other piped installations, or (2) electrical energy, telephone, telegraph communications, radio, television, and cellular or wireless communications.
- 57. Utility Standards: Drawings and specifications for Utilities published or issued by municipalities or Utility companies.
- 58. WMATA CAD Manual: Document that establishes drafting criteria for drawings and electronic files that provide templates for drawing/plotter configuration to Proposers and Bidders.
- 59. WMATA Manual of Design Criteria: Document that outlines the design criteria and process requirements that must be followed for the submittal of project information to WMATA, and measures that are required when constructing a project in the vicinity of, or impacting WMATA systems and facilities.
- 60. WMATA Safety Manual: A compilation of the appropriate safety and reporting requirements for the project as specified in Section 00340, WMATA Safety and Security Requirements.
- 61. WMATA Safety and Security Certification Program Plan: A compilation of the appropriate System safety and security certification requirements for the Project.
- 62. WMATA Standard Drawings: The drawings as defined in Section 00304, Contract Drawings.
- 63. WMATA Standard Specifications: The specifications as defined in Section 00303, Contract Specifications.
- 64. Work: All design and construction services, including supervision, quality control and quality assurance, labor, materials, machinery, equipment, tools, supplies and facilities required to complete the Project, or the various separately identifiable parts thereof including but not limited to Safety, Security, System Safety Certification and Commissioning requirements, in accordance with the terms of the Contract.

65. Working Drawings: Plans prepared by the Contractor for temporary structures such as decking, temporary bulkheads, support of excavation, support of utilities, groundwater control systems, and forming and false-work; for underpinning; and for such other work as may be required for construction but which do not become an integral part of the completed project as specified in Section 01330, Submittal Procedures.

00702 Order of Precedence

A. Any inconsistency in this invitation or Contract shall be resolved by giving precedence in the following order:

- 1. Contract Modifications (only) in Section 00904, AMENDMENTS AND MODIFICATIONS.
- 2. The Agreement Form and Attachments in Section 00500, AGREEMENT, Section 00600, BONDS AND CERTIFICATES, and Amendments (only) in Section 00900, AMENDMENTS AND MODIFICATIONS.
- 3. Representations and Certifications in Section 00451, REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS FORM.
- 4. Supplementary Conditions in Section 00800, SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS.
- 5. General Conditions in Section 00700, GENERAL CONDITIONS.
- 6. General Requirements Division 1.
- 7. Project Specific Documents IFB Drawings, Reports and Studies.
- 8. WMATA's Manual of Design Criteria
- 9. WMATA's Standard Specifications
- 10. WMATA's Standard Drawings.
- 11. Issued "For Construction" Specifications.
- 12. Issued "For Construction" Drawings.
- B. In the event of a conflict within, between, or among the above listed order of precedence, the more stringent requirement shall apply. In addition, in the event this Contract is funded in whole or in part through funding provided by a Federal agency, such as the Federal Transit Administration (FTA), United States Department of Transportation (USDOT), Department of Homeland Security (DHS), etc., all contract terms mandated for inclusion by said federal agency shall be deemed to supersede any other conflicting or inconsistent provision of the Contract Documents, as applicable.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00703 General Requirements, Drawings, and Specifications

A. During the construction of the Project, the Contractor shall keep at the jobsite a copy of the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall at all times give the Contracting Officer Representative access thereto.

- B. The Sections of Division 1, General Requirements, and procedures shall govern the execution of the Work of the Contract.
- C. Anything mentioned in the Contract Specifications and not shown on the Contract Drawings, or shown on the Contract Drawings and not mentioned in the Contract Specifications, shall be of like effect as if shown or mentioned in both.
- D. In case of discrepancy between the Contract Specifications and Contract Drawings, the Contract Specifications shall govern. In case of discrepancy among the figures within the Contract Drawings, the matter shall be promptly submitted in writing to the Contracting Officer Representative in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, who will promptly make a determination in writing. Notification of conflicts among the requirements and criteria either indicated in the Contract Specifications, Contract Drawings, or required by local, State, or Federal jurisdictions or Utilities, that affect the scope, cost, or quality of the Work, shall be promptly submitted in writing to the Contracting Officer Representative for a written determination in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures. Any adjustment by the Contractor without such a determination shall be at the Contractor's own risk and expense.
- E. Wherever in the Specifications the imperative form is used such as the words "directed," "ordered," "designated," "prescribed," or words of like import, it shall be understood that the "direction," "requirement," "order," "designation," or "prescription" of the Contracting Officer Representative is intended, and similarly the words "approved," "acceptable," "satisfactory," or words of like import, shall mean "approved by," "acceptable to," or "satisfactory to" the Contracting Officer Representative.
- F. Should it appear that the Work to be performed is not sufficiently detailed or explained in the Contract Documents, then the Contractor shall promptly apply to the Contracting Officer Representative in writing in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, for such written explanations as may be necessary and shall conform to the explanation provided. The Contractor shall promptly notify the Contracting Officer Representative in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, of all errors, omissions, inconsistencies, or other defects including inaccuracies, which it may discover in the Contract Documents, and shall provide options to the Contracting Officer Representative to remedy such errors, omissions, or other defects, and shall obtain in writing from the Contracting Officer Representative specific instruction regarding any such error, omission, or defect before proceeding with the design work affected thereby. Omission of details of the Work from the Contract Documents or the mis-description of details of work, which are necessary to carry out the intent of the Contract Documents, or which are customarily preformed, shall not relieve the Contractor from performing such omitted work, no matter how extensive, or mis-described details of the Work, and they shall be performed as if fully and correctly set forth and described in the Contract Documents, without entitlement to a Modification hereunder.

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

00704 Intent of Contract

A. The Contractor shall, upon execution of this Contract and receipt of the Notice to Proceed (NTP), perform all work as defined herein to complete the Project as described in this Contract.

- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. All work, materials, or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents, from prevailing custom, or from trade usage as being required to produce the intended results will be furnished and performed whether or not specifically called for. Unless otherwise defined in the Contract, when words or phrases having a well-known technical, construction industry, or trade meaning are used to describe work, labor, services, materials, tools, or equipment, such words or phrases shall be interpreted in accordance with that meaning.
- C. The Contractor accepts the relationship of trust and confidence established between it and the Authority by the Contract. The Contractor agrees to furnish the architectural, engineering, and construction services set forth herein, and agrees to furnish efficient business administration and superintendence, including quality control and quality assurance, and use its best efforts to complete the Project in the best and soundest way and in the most expeditious and economical manner consistent with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- D. The Contractor shall be responsible for performing or furnishing construction services and related services and require its Subcontractors to perform the services in accordance with the best general practice as specified in Section 01111, Key Contractor Staff. Only new materials and workmanship of best standard quality shall be used. Unless otherwise specified, the Contractor shall furnish all work, services, labor, materials, tools, equipment, and incidentals, which are necessary to complete the Work in a proper, substantial, and workmanlike manner in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- E. Nothing contained in these Contract Documents shall create a contractual relationship between the Authority and any party other than the Contractor. However, it is understood and agreed that the Authority is an intended third party beneficiary of all contracts for design, engineering, or construction services and all such Subcontracts, purchase orders, and other agreements between the Contractor and third parties related to those services. The Contractor shall incorporate the obligations of this Contract into its respective Subcontracts, supply agreements, and purchase orders.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00705 Legal Requirements

A. The Contractor shall perform the Work in accordance with all Legal Requirements including but not limited to Section 01420, References, and in Section 00706, Permits and Responsibilities. The Contract Price and Period of Performance will be adjusted to compensate the Contractor for the effects of changes in the Legal Requirements enacted after the date of the Agreement affecting the performance of the Work. Such effects may include, without limitation, revisions the Contractor is required to make to the Contract Documents because of changes in Legal Requirements.

- B. The Contractor's failure to construct the Work in conformance with all applicable Legal Requirements in force as of the Notice to Proceed shall not be the basis for a change to either the Contract Price or Period of Performance. The Contractor shall remedy all such failures construct the Work in conformance with all such Legal Requirements at its own expense.
- C. The Contractor shall be responsible for remaining informed of all changes in the Legal Requirements that may occur after the Notice to Proceed and shall perform the Work in accordance with such changed Legal Requirements.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00706 Permits and Responsibilities

A. The Contractor shall, without additional expense to the Authority, be responsible for obtaining necessary licenses, permits not provided by the Authority, and easements and for complying with applicable International, Federal, State, local, or municipal laws, codes, or regulations in connection with the prosecution of the Work.

- B. The Contractor shall be responsible for understanding the requirements, review, and approval processes of the Project's related governmental and regulatory agencies. The Contractor acknowledges that governmental and regulatory agencies may require a significant amount of time to review, process, and approve permit applications. Consequently, the Contractor's Project Schedule shall include adequate time to address review of permits, and even then adjustments to the Contractor's work plan may be needed due to the actual requirements, review, processing, and inspection times.
- C. The Contractor further recognizes the necessity to schedule permit-related inspections well in advance and make all reasonable accommodation necessary to facilitate said inspections so as to avoid delay in progressing or completing the Work. Any delay resulting from the Contractor's failure or tardiness in scheduling permit-related inspections of any kind will not be a basis for a delay Claim.
- D. For delays in obtaining the necessary permits, which exceed scheduled durations, are beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor and will result in a delay of the commencement of work, the Contractor may be granted an extension of time for the performance of the Contract corresponding to the delay, provided the Contractor notifies the Contracting Officer Representative immediately upon first encountering the delay. The Contractor shall keep the Contracting Officer Representative informed as to the estimated length of the requested delay.
- E. The Contractor shall be responsible for all damages to persons or property that occur as a result of its fault or negligence or that of its Subcontractors or anyone directly or indirectly employed by the Contractor, or anyone for whose acts the Contractor may be liable, subject to an allocation or proportion of any such liability, loss, cost, or expense if caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder. The Contractor shall take proper safety and health precautions to protect the Work, the workers, the public, and the property of others. The Contractor shall also be responsible for all materials delivered and work performed until completion and Acceptance of the entire Work, except for any completed unit of construction thereof, which theretofore may have been accepted in writing by the Authority.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00707 Not Used

Contract Number: FQ18086

00708 Requirements for Professional Registration

All architecture, engineering, and other design services rendered by or through the Contractor under this Contract shall be accomplished, reviewed, and approved by Designers licensed to practice in the particular professional field involved in the jurisdiction in which the Project being designed will be constructed. The Contractor shall comply with local laws regarding the licensing of design firms and personnel providing services for the Project.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00709 Project Management and Superintendence and Key Staff

A. The Contractor shall provide project management and direct superintendence of the Work.

- B. The Contractor shall provide personnel for the positions specifically identified by the Authority in this Contract as required Key Staff, and for any other positions the Contractor deems necessary for the successful execution during performance of the Work. Also, see Section 01111, Contractor Key Staff, for responsibilities of key personnel. All positions shall be filled by competent personnel satisfactory to the Contracting Officer Representative. Each position shall be held by a separate full-time employee unless otherwise specifically approved by the Authority. Individuals holding these, or any key position, shall not be changed without permission of the Contracting Officer Representative. The Contractor shall acquire written Authority approval for substitutions of key personnel as specified in Section 01111, Contractor Key Staff. The Contractor shall provide the Authority with all information as may be reasonably requested regarding substitutions and proposed substitutions. The substitutions and proposed substitutions shall share similar or better qualities than the personnel being substituted. The Authority shall be entitled to satisfactory performance of all services described in this Contract, and the Contractor shall promptly remove from the Project any employee or other person performing services hereunder in an unsatisfactory manner.
- C. The Contractor shall present, as specified in Section 00725, Commencing the Work, and Section 01111, Contractor Key Staff, credentials of the Key Staff to the Contracting Officer Representative for the Contracting Officer Representative's review and acceptance in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures.

00710 Work by Contractor

A. The Contractor shall perform, with its own organization, work equivalent to at least the percentage specified in Section 00810, Work by Contractor, for the construction work.

- B. The percentage shall be determined by the dollar value of the construction work done by its own organization in comparison to total value of construction work in the Contract. The cost of the work performed by skilled and unskilled labor carried on the Contractor's own payroll, together with the cost of materials installed, may be included in the above percentage. The Contractor's markup for overhead and profit on work performed by Subcontractors shall not be included in determining the percentage.
- C. If, during the progress of the Work, the Contractor requests a reduction in such percentage, and if the Contracting Officer Representative determines that it would be to the Authority's advantage, the Contracting Officer Representative may approve such a reduction at its sole discretion.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00711 Subcontractor Agreements

A. After Contract award, the Contractor will be required to submit copies of a conformed and signed Subcontract agreements with all Subcontractors to be used on the Contract to the Contracting Officer or designee with the price deleted. The terms of payment shall be in conformance with Section 00744, Method of Payment. The Divisions or Sections of the Specifications are not intended to control the Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or to limit the Work performed by a trade.

- 1. The Contractor shall not enter into Subcontracts totaling in amount more than the percentage of the total Contract Price permissible under Section 00710, Work by Contractor, without the written permission of the Contracting Officer.
- 2. No Subcontractor will be permitted to perform work at the Site until the Subcontractor, or the Contractor, in compliance with the provisions of Section 00777, Indemnification and Insurance Requirements, has furnished satisfactory evidence of insurance as required.
- 3. The Authority or its representatives will not undertake to settle any difference between the Contractor and its Subcontractor or between Subcontractors.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00712 Other Contracts

A. The Authority may undertake or award other contracts for additional work, and the Contractor shall fully cooperate with such other contractors and Authority employees and carefully fit its own work to such additional work as may be directed by the Contracting Officer Representative. The Contractor shall not commit or permit any act, which will interfere with the performance of work by any other contractor or by Authority employees.

B. The Contractor shall conduct all work in a manner that will minimize interference with the operations of other contractors and Authority employees, if any, involved in the performance of related work. All work shall be brought to a stage of completion that will conform to the Contract Documents.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00713 Confidentiality

The Contractor or its Subcontractors shall not divulge any confidential information, which is so designated by the Authority to Contractor or its Subcontractors or acquired in the course of performance of the Work under this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00714 Conditions Affecting the Work

The Contractor shall be responsible for having taken steps reasonably necessary to ascertain the nature and location of the Work, and the general and local conditions, which can affect the Work or the cost thereof as described in Section 01711, Acceptance of Conditions. Any failure by the Contractor to do so will not relieve the Contractor from responsibility for successfully performing work without additional expense to the Authority. The Authority assumes no responsibility for any understanding or representations concerning conditions made by any of its officers or agents prior to the execution of this Contract, unless such understanding or representations are expressly stated in the Contract.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00715 Site Investigation

The Contractor acknowledges that it has investigated and satisfied itself as to the conditions affecting the Work including, but not restricted to, those bearing upon transportation, disposal, handling, and storage of materials; availability of labor, water, electric power, and roads; and uncertainties of weather, river stages, tides, or similar physical conditions at the Site, the conformation and conditions of the ground, and the character of equipment and facilities needed preliminary to and during prosecution of the Work as described in Section 01711, Acceptance of Conditions. The Contractor further acknowledges that it has satisfied itself as to the character, quality, and quantity of surface and subsurface materials or obstacles to be encountered insofar as this information is reasonably ascertainable from an inspection of the Site, including all exploratory work done by the Authority, as well as from information provided by the Authority and made a part of this Contract, the character and extent of existing work within or adjacent thereto, and any other work being performed thereon at the time of the submission of its Bid as described in Section 01711, Acceptance of Conditions. Nothing in this requirement shall be construed as being determinative of the character, scope, or extent of the Work required under this Contract. Any failure by the Contractor to acquaint itself with the available information will not relieve it from responsibility for estimating properly the difficulty or cost of successfully performing the Work. The Authority assumes no responsibility for any conclusions or interpretations made by the Contractor on the basis of the information made available by the Authority.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00716 Preconstruction Inspection

A. Conditional inspection of buildings or structures in the immediate vicinity of the Project, which may reasonably be expected to be affected by the Work, will be performed by and be the responsibility of the Contractor.

- B. Prior to beginning excavation or any other work, the Contractor shall inform the Authority of buildings or structures on which it intends to perform work or which performance of the Work will affect.
- C. The Authority shall be provided sufficient notice of this inspection and afforded an opportunity to participate in the inspection. The Contractor shall submit for Approval the preconstruction inspection records as specified in Section 01711, Acceptance of Conditions, to the Authority prior to beginning work.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00717 Differing Site Conditions

A. The Contractor shall promptly, and before such conditions are disturbed, notify in writing as described in Section 01711, Acceptance of Conditions, the Contracting Officer, through the Contracting Officer Representative, of subsurface or latent physical conditions at the Site differing materially from those indicated in this Contract or unknown physical conditions at the Site, of an unusual nature, differing materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for this Contract.

- B. The Contracting Officer Representative will promptly investigate the conditions, and if the Contracting Officer Representative finds that such conditions do materially so differ and cause an increase or decrease, in the Contractor's cost of, or the time required for, performance of any part of the Work under this Contract, whether or not changed as a result of such conditions, an equitable adjustment will be made and the Contract modified in writing accordingly.
- C. No claim of the Contractor under this Section will be allowed unless the Contractor has given the notice required in Paragraph A above; provided, however, the time prescribed therefore may be extended by the Contracting Officer Representative.
- D. No claim by the Contractor for an equitable adjustment hereunder will be allowed if asserted after Final Payment under this Contract.

00718 Role of the Authority

A. The character and extent of the Work to be performed by the Contractor shall be subject to the general oversight and general approval of the Authority.

Contract Number: FQ18086

B. The Authority will not supervise, direct, or have control over, or be responsible for, the Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction or the safety precautions and programs incidental to the Work, or for any failure of the Contractor to comply with Legal Requirements as specified in Section 00705, Legal Requirements. The Authority will not be responsible for the Contractor's failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00719 Authority Reviews

A. The Authority will review information submitted by the Contractor, furnish required information and required approvals, and render decisions pertaining thereto, all in a timely manner in order to facilitate the orderly progress of the Work in cooperation with the Contractor and in accordance with the planning, scheduling, and budgetary requirements and constraints of the Project.

- B. The Authority will review and Approve Submittals solely for the purpose of establishing their conformance to the Contract Documents. Such review and Approval shall not be deemed to transfer any liability from the Contractor to the Authority.
- C. The Authority will review and Approve identified construction Submittals solely to determine if the items covered by the Submittal will, after installation or incorporation in the construction, conform to the requirements set forth in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Construction Submittals requiring Authority review and Approval are specified in Contract Specifications. Construction Submittals not so specified shall be submitted to the Authority for information only. The Authority's review and Approval of construction Submittals will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction (except where a particular means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is specifically and expressly called for by these Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incidental thereto. The Authority's Approval will be general and shall not be construed as: (1) permitting any departure from the Contract Documents; (2) relieving the Contractor of the responsibility for any errors including details, dimensions, and materials; or, (3) approving departures from details furnished by the Contractor or the Authority except as otherwise specified.
- D. The Authority reserves the right to review Submittals and to disapprove any Submittal when, in its sole judgment, the Submittal deviates from the requirements of the Contract Documents and compromises the integrity of the construction element. The Authority's review, Approval, or acceptance of any Submittal required under this Contract shall not be construed to operate as a waiver of the Contractor's responsibility for the professional quality, technical accuracy, and the coordination of all designs, drawings, specifications, construction, and other services provided by the Contractor under this Contract.
- E. For the Authority's procedures for reviewing and approving Submittals, refer to Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, and Section 01775, Closeout.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00720 Submittals

A. The Contractor shall submit for review and approval a preliminary Schedule of Required Submittals, as described in Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, that the Authority reserves the right to review and Approve, and the times for submitting, reviewing, and processing each Submittal.

- B. The Contractor shall maintain a Contract Document Submittal Log as described in Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, to show the status of all Submittals. The submittal log and all Approved Submittals shall be kept at the Project Site and shall at all times be made available for Authority inspection. Approved Submittals and certificates shall be turned over to the Authority at the completion of the Project as part of the Project records in accordance with Section 01775, Closeout.
- C. The Authority will, in a timely manner, review and Approve those Submittals that it deems necessary and as described in Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, and Section 01775 Closeout, during the construction and closeout of the Project. The Authority's review of Submittals shall be solely for the purposes stated in Section 00719, Authority Reviews. The Authority's review and Approval of separate items, as such, will not indicate Approval of the assembly in which the item functions. The Contractor shall make corrections to Submittals as required and shall return corrected copy for additional review and Approval.
- D. The Authority's review and Approval of any Submittal that it deems necessary to review and Approve will not relieve the Contractor from responsibility for any variations from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless the Contractor has in writing called the Authority's attention to each such variation at the time of submission in the Submittal letter of transmittal, and the Authority has given written Approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Submittal.
- E. Where a Submittal is required by the Contract Documents, any related work provided prior to the appropriate review and Approval of a Submittal shall be at the sole risk, expense, and responsibility of Contractor.

00721 Value Engineering Incentive

A. This Section applies to those Value Engineering Change Proposals (VECPs), which are initiated and developed by the Contractor during the performance of the Contract to modify requirements of this Contract. In order to be accepted under this Section, each VECP shall:

- 1. Be identified by the Contractor at the time of submittal to the Contracting Officer Representative as submitted pursuant to this Section using the prescribed Authority VECP Proposal form;
- 2. Require a significant change to this Contract;
- 3. Decrease the Contract Price:
- 4. Maintain the Contract requirements such as safety, service life, reliability, economy of operation, ease of maintenance, and necessary standardized and architectural features of the facility or system;
- 5. Not require an unacceptable extension of original Period of Performance; and
- 6. Be reviewed and evaluated by way of a two-phase process.
- B. Phase One Conditional Approval: In addition to the use of the Authority VECP Proposal form, all VECPs the Contractor submits shall be in sufficient detail to clearly define the proposed change including the following items:
 - 1. A description of the difference between the existing and the proposed Contract requirements and the comparative advantages and disadvantages of each;
 - 2. Contract requirements recommended by the Contractor to be changed;
 - 3. Separate detailed cost estimates for both the basic Contract requirement and the proposed change, and an estimate of the change in Contract Price including an accounting of the costs of development and implementation and Authority review of the VECP and the sharing arrangement as set forth in the following Paragraph E;
 - 4. A statement from the Contractor predicting all effects the proposed VECP will have on the lifecycle cost of the Work to include and identify separately the cost for increased or decreased maintenance and operations;
 - 5. A statement of the time by which the proposal must be accepted so as to obtain the maximum price reduction affect and not delay the original Period of Performance. The time required for VECP review shall be considered and included in this statement and in a separate bar chart;
 - 6. A list of codes and the Authority standards applicable to the work to be carried out by the VECP and a statement that the proposed VECP will be in compliance with the requirements set forth in listed codes and standards:

7. The identification of a project where the materials, methods of construction, and special equipment where required, and have been previously and successfully performed on construction similar to that which is being proposed for implementation on this Contract;

- 8. Preliminary architectural and engineering analysis, including calculations and 11 x 17 inch drawings in sufficient detail for each requirement of the Contract, which must be changed if the VECP is accepted, with recommendations for accomplishing each change and its affect on unchanged work.
- C. The Contracting Officer Representative may at any time during the two-phase review and evaluation process reject part or all of the VECP by giving the Contractor written notice thereof. Until final approval is issued, the Contractor shall remain obligated to perform in accordance with the terms of the original Contract. VECPs will be processed expeditiously, however, the Authority shall not be liable for any delay in acting upon any proposal submitted pursuant to this Section. The decision of the Contracting Officer Representative about acceptance or rejection of any such proposal shall be final and shall not be subject to Section 00730, Dispute Resolution.
 - 1. The Contractor has the right to withdraw part or all of the VECP at any time prior to acceptance or rejection by the Authority. Such withdrawal shall be made in writing to the Contracting Officer through the Contracting Officer Representative. If the Contractor desires to withdraw the proposal, it shall be liable for the cost incurred by the Authority in reviewing the proposal.
- D. Upon notice of conditional approval of the concept of the VECP, the Contractor shall proceed with final VECP design in accordance with the agreed schedule.
- E. Phase Two Final Approval: Final Approval of the VECP by the Authority will be contingent upon the following items:
 - 1. The Contractor shall address, to the Authority's satisfaction, all design issues and review comments and submit the VECP to the Authority for Approval.
 - 2. An equitable adjustment in the Contract Price and appropriate changes in all other affected provisions of the Contract shall be made, and the Contract will be modified in accordance with Section 00748, Changes, or other applicable Sections of this Contract.
 - 3. The net savings resulting from the change shall be shared between the Contractor and the Authority on the basis of 50 percent for the Contractor and 50 percent for the Authority. Net savings shall be determined by deducting from the estimated gross savings, the Contractor's costs of developing and implementing the proposal, including any amount attributable to a Subcontractor and the estimated amount of increased costs to the Authority resulting from the change, such as costs for review, implementation, inspection, related items, and Authority-furnished property. Estimated gross savings shall include Contractor's labor, material, equipment, overhead, profit, and bond. The Contract Price shall be reduced by the sum of the Authority's costs and share of the net savings.

4. The Contractor is entitled to share in instant contract savings only, to the full extent provided for in this Section. For purposes of sharing, the term 'instant contract' shall not include any supplemental agreements to or other Modifications of this Contract, executed subsequent to acceptance of the particular VECP, by which the Authority increases the quantity of any item or adds any item.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 5. Notwithstanding any review, Approval, or acceptance of any VECP by the Authority, the Contractor agrees to be liable to the Authority for all costs of any kind whatsoever caused by or resulting from any error, omission, deficiency, negligence, or combination thereof, of any kind in the design, drawings, or specifications submitted to the Authority in connection with any VECP proposal under this Contract. The rights and remedies of the Authority provided in this Section are in addition to any other rights or remedies provided by law or under this Contract.
- F. The Contractor shall use its best efforts to include Value Engineering arrangements in any Subcontract, which in its judgment, appears to offer sufficient value engineering potential.
- G. A VECP identical to one submitted under any other contract, by this or any other contractor, may also be submitted under this Contract.
- H. The Contractor may restrict the Authority's right to use any VECP data by marking it with the following statement:
 - 1. "This data, furnished pursuant to the Value Engineering Incentive Section of this Contract, shall not be duplicated, used, or disclosed, in whole or in part, for any purpose except to evaluate the VECP, unless the proposal is accepted by the Authority. This restriction does not limit the Authority's right to use information contained in this data if it is or has been obtained, or is otherwise available, from the Contractor or from other source, without limitations. When this proposal is accepted by the Authority, the Authority shall have the right to duplicate, use, and disclose any data in any manner and for any purpose whatsoever, and have others do so whether under this or any other Authority contract."

00722 Quality Assurance / Quality Control

- A. The Contractor shall be responsible for conducting an ongoing Quality Plan as described in Section 01470, Quality Management System, during the entire term of the Contract based on the approved detailed Quality Plan. The purpose of the Quality Plan is to effectively and economically ensure technical quality in deliverables and construction of the Work, thus reducing the potential for:
 - 1. Adverse construction schedule and cost impacts;
 - 2. Personal and public safety problems and incidents and their attendant costs;
 - 3. Those operational and maintenance problems, disruptions, and costs that result from design errors and omissions;

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

4. Poor construction quality, and

- 5. Deliverables and completed work, which do not comply with applicable codes and regulations.
- B. Submit for Approval in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, all required quality Submittals as specified in Section 01470, Quality Management System.
- C. An effective Quality Program is fundamental to all work performed by the Contractor and will be considered by the Authority in assessing the Contractor's progress, performance, and earnings entitlement.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00723 Progress Schedule and Requirements for Maintaining Progress Records

- A. Progress Schedules. Prepare and submit to the Contracting Officer Representative for Approval schedules showing the order in which the Contractor proposes to carry on the Work, the dates on which it will start the several major features of the Work, including procurement of materials, plant, and equipment, and the contemplated dates for completing the same for construction. The schedules shall be in a form acceptable to the Authority, and as described in Section 01322, Contract Progress Reporting, and shall be in such detail that, in conjunction with the progress reports hereinafter required, the Authority will be able to chart the status and progress of the Work while it is being performed. If actual progress deviates from the schedule, update the schedule to show the accurate progress. Failure to comply with the terms of this Section may affect the processing of progress payment requests submitted by the Contractor as provided for in this Contract.
- B. If, in the opinion of the Contracting Officer Representative, the Contractor falls significantly behind the Approved progress schedule for construction, take any and all steps necessary to improve the progress of the Work. In this event, without cost to the Authority, the Contracting Officer Representative may require the Contractor to submit for Approval supplemental progress schedules detailing the specific operational changes to be instituted to regain the Approved schedule. Additionally, the Contracting Officer Representative may require the Contractor to increase the number of shifts, initiate or increase overtime operations, increase days of work in the work week, or increase the amount of construction plant. Such requirements by the Authority shall not be construed or interpreted in such a way as to infer that the Authority is in any way responsible for the means, methods, or sequencing of the Work. The additional cost of such requirements shall be borne solely by the Contractor.
- C. Failure of the Contractor to comply with the requirements of the Contracting Officer Representative under this Section shall be grounds for determination that the Contractor is not prosecuting the Work with such diligence as will ensure completion within the time specified. Upon such determination, the Authority may terminate the Contractor's right to proceed with the Work, or any separate part thereof, in accordance with Section 00727, Termination for Default, Damages for Delay, and Time Extensions.

00724 Project Schedule

A. Perform, complete, and advance all work under this Contract in accordance with the schedule set out in Section 00824, Project Schedule.

- B. The Authority may modify the Contract, pursuant to Section 00748, Changes, to extend the Project Schedule as often and in periods as deemed necessary until completion of the Work under this Contract.
- C. Early Completion: If the Contractor submits a schedule or expresses an intention to complete the Work earlier than any required milestone, interim, or final completion date, the Authority shall not be liable for any costs incurred because of delay or hindrance should the Contractor be unable to complete the Work before such milestone, interim, or final completion date. The duties, obligations, and warranties of the Authority to the Contractor shall be consistent with and applicable only to the completion of the Work and completion dates set forth in this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00725 Commencing the Work

A. Commence the Work within 10 Days after the date of receipt of the Notice to Proceed (NTP) and prosecute the Work diligently to complete it within the time specified in the Contract to meet all specified interim milestone dates.

- B. A Pre-Construction Conference attended by the Authority and the Contractor and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules, procedures for handling Submittals, processing Applications for Payment, maintaining required records, quality control, and other matters. For a more complete agenda, refer to Section 01312, Project Meetings.
- C. The following items require approval prior to commencement of construction activities, or offsite fabrication associated with the Project. Submit in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures:
 - 1. Executed Contract as specified in Section 00521, Construction Contract FORM, with Power of Attorney as specified in Section 00541, Power Of Attorney, and Power of Execution as specified in Section 00542, Power Of Execution; Required Performance Bond as specified in Section 00611, Performance Bond, and Payment Bond, as specified in Section 00612, Payment Bond; Insurance Certificates as specified in Section 00777 and Section 00877, Indemnification And Insurance Requirements, within 10 Days after Award of Contract.
 - 2. Major Subcontractors and Key Project Personnel Confirmation as specified in Section 00709, Project Management and Superintendence and Key Personnel, and Section 01111, Contractor Key Staff, within 10 Days after Award of Contract.

00726 Suspension of Work

A. The Authority may order the Contractor in writing to suspend, delay, or interrupt all or any part of the Work for such period as it may determine to be appropriate for the convenience of the Authority.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- B. If the performance of all or any part of the Work is, for an unreasonable period, suspended, delayed, or interrupted by an act of the Contracting Officer or other delegated Contracting Officer's Representative in the administration of this Contract, or by its failure to act within the time specified in this Contract, or if no time is specified, within a reasonable time, an adjustment will be made for any increase in the cost of performance of this Contract, excluding profit, necessarily caused by such unreasonable suspension, delay, or interruption and the Contract modified in writing accordingly. However, no adjustment will be made under this Section for any suspension, delay, or interruption to the extent:
 - 1. that performance would have been so suspended, delayed, or interrupted by any other cause including the fault or negligence of the Contractor, or
 - 2. for which an equitable adjustment is provided for or excluded under any other provision of this Contract.

C. No Claim under this Section will be allowed:

- 1. For any costs incurred more than 20 Days before the Contractor shall have notified the Contracting Officer or other delegated Contracting Officer's Representative in writing of the act or failure to act involved, but this requirement will not apply as to a Claim resulting from a suspension order, and
- 2. Unless the Claim, in an amount stated, is asserted in writing as soon as practicable after the termination of such suspension, delay, or interruption, but no later than the date of Final Payment under this Contract.
- D. Failure to agree to any adjustment shall be a dispute concerning a question of fact within the meaning of Section 00730, Dispute Resolution.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00727 Termination for Default, Damages for Delay, and Time Extensions

A. The Contractor shall be in default if it breaches any of its obligations under this Contract deemed material by the Contracting Officer, including, but not limited to it the Contractor refuses or fails to prosecute the Work, or any separable part thereof, with such diligence as will ensure its completion within the time specified in this Contract, or any extension thereof, or fails to complete said Work within such time. In addition to those instances specifically referred to in this Contract, the Contractor shall be in default in the following circumstances:

- 1. It fails to begin, or abandons, the work of the Contract in accordance with Contractual requirements;
- 2. If fails to deliver the supplies or perform the services within the time specified in the Contract or any extension approved by the Contracting Officer;
- 3. It fails to make progress in a manner deemed unreasonable by the Contracting Officer so as to endanger performance of the Contract; or
- 4. IN the view of the Contracting Officer, the Contractor is willfully violating this Contract or is not executing it reasonably and in good faith.
- B. In the event of the Contractor's material breach pursuant to paragraph a. above, the Contracting Officer is authorized to direct a written notice to the Contractor, specifying the nature of the breach and stating that, the Contractor has ten (10) days (or such additional time as the Contracting Officer authorizes, to cure the breach ("Notice to Cure"). If the Contractor fails to cure the breach in the time specified in the Notice to Cure, the Authority shall terminate the Contract, in whole or designated part, for default in accordance with the provisions of this Contract, by a written "Notice of Default" to the Contractor.
- C. Upon receipt of a "Notice of Default," the Contractor shall immediately cease performance of the work so terminated. The Authority shall have the right to take any action necessary to complete the work, including performing the work itself, or contracting with another party to do so. In the event the work is completed directly by the Authority or by a third party, the Contractor shall be liable for the additional costs and expenses necessary to complete the work, including, without limitation, labor, material costs, plant costs, tooling expenses, equipment costs, and property costs. The Authority may deduct the costs and expenses so charged from any monies otherwise payable to the Contractor. Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to relieve the Contractor of its continuing obligation to perform any portion of the Contract that was not terminated.
- D. The Authority may, in its sole discretion, waive a default by the Contractor, but such waiver shall not be deemed a waiver of any subsequent default.
- E. Upon any termination for default, the Authority may require the Contractor to transfer title and deliver to the Authority, as directed by the Contracting Officer (1) any completed or partially completed Supplies, and (2), components (including data and intellectual property) and contract rights that the Contractor has specifically produced or acquired for the terminated portion of this

Contract. Upon direction of the Contracting Officer, the Contractor shall also protect and preserve property in its possession in which the Authority may have an interest.

- F. Upon any termination for default, the Authority shall pay for supplies or services accepted in accordance with this Contract. The Authority may also compensate the Contractor for any actions it reasonably takes at the Contracting Officer's direction, for the protection and preservation of property. The Authority may withhold from these amounts, any sum that the Contracting Officer determines to be necessary to protect the Authority against loss because of outstanding or claimed liens, or pending or anticipated claims under the Contract.
- G. If, at any time following the Authority's issuance of a termination for default hereunder, it is determined that the Contractor was not in default or that the default was excusable, the termination shall thereupon be converted to a termination for convenience and the rights and obligations of the parties shall be determined in accordance with the "Termination for Convenience" clause of this Contract.
- H. Any dispute with respect to any issue arising under this clause shall be subject to adjudication in accordance with the "Disputes" clause of this Contract. In no event shall the Authority's issuance of a "Notice to Cure" pursuant to paragraph (b) be the basis of a dispute pursuant this Contract or otherwise. The pendency of any dispute shall not constitute a basis for the delay of, or otherwise affect, the Authority's right to proceed in accordance with this clause, including without limitation, its right to complete the work, or the Contractor's obligation to complete any portion of the work that was not terminated.
- I. The rights and remedies of the Authority in this clause are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided under this Contract, at law or in equity.
- J. The Contracting Officer may, by written notice to the Contractor, terminate its right to proceed with the Work or such part of the Work as to which there has been delay. In such event, the Contracting Officer may take over the Work and prosecute the same to completion, by contract or otherwise, and may take possession of and utilize in completing the Work such design product, materials, appliances, plant, and other work product as may be on the Site of the Work and necessary therefore, all of which shall become the property of the Authority. Whether or not the Contractor's right to proceed with the Work is terminated, the Contractor and its sureties shall be liable for all damage to the Authority resulting from its refusal or failure to complete the Work in the specified time.
- K. If fixed and agreed liquidated damages are provided in the Contract, and if the Contracting Officer so terminates the Contractor's right to proceed, the resulting damage shall consist of such liquidated damages until such reasonable time as may be required for final completion of the Work together with any increased costs occasioned the Authority in completing the Work.
- L. If fixed and agreed liquidated damages are provided in the Contract, and if the Contracting Officer does not so terminate the Contractor's right to proceed, the resulting damage shall consist of such liquidated damages until the Work is completed or accepted. Even if the Contracting Officer does not terminate the contract, liquidated damages may be assessed daily for any delay, until the work is accepted.

M. The Contractor's right to proceed shall not be so terminated or the Contractor charged with resulting damage under the following circumstances:

- 1. If the delay in the completion of the Work arises from unforeseeable causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor, including, but not restricted to, acts of God, acts of the public enemy, acts of the Authority in its contractual capacity, acts of another contractor in the performance of a contract with the Authority, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes, unusually severe weather, or delays of Subcontractors or Suppliers at any tier arising from causes other than normal weather beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of both the Contractor and such Subcontractors or Suppliers.
 - a. Unusually severe weather conditions:
 - 1) Pursuant to Paragraph M.1 above, the Authority will use the following table as the basis for determining allowable time extensions to the Contract for unusually severe weather conditions and the impact of such weather at the construction Site.
 - 2) The column below labeled "Working Days" represents working-day delays, which may be expected in each month named within the Washington Metropolitan Area, based on a 5-day work week:

Month	Working Days
January	4
February	4
March	4
April	5
May	5
June	2
July	2
August	3
September	2
October	3
November	4
December	4

- 3) Time extensions for weather delays during a given month will be allowed only for actual working days in excess of the numbers listed above and only when those excess days of delay affect the current critical path(s) leading to specified Contract completion or milestone dates.
- b. Authority Operations and Emergencies:
 - 1) The possibility exists that access to work may be impeded or that interruption to the work may occur, both scheduled and unscheduled, at the Authority's convenience, or specific

direction, for operational or emergency reasons during contract performance ("delays from authority operations and emergencies"). It is the intent of this clause to ease the administration of delays from authority operations and emergencies.

- 2) Allowable time extensions to the contract for delays from Authority operations and emergencies shall be determined as follows:
 - i. There shall be no allowable time extension nor equitable adjustment for any delay from Authority operations and emergencies causing work stoppage of less than 15 minutes.
 - ii. The contractor shall immediately bring to the AR's attention any delay from authority operations and emergencies causing continuous work stoppage of 15 minutes or more. Any delay from authority operations and emergencies not brought to the AR's attention on the day of the delay or the following work day will not be recognized.
 - iii. If the contractor and AR agree that a delay in part (b) (2) has delayed the completion of the work, the delay shall be considered a recognized delay.
 - iv. The contractor shall submit to the AR on a weekly basis a report of recognized delays occurring during the previous week, as a precondition to the Authority considering any claim for delays from authority operations and emergencies.
 - v. Upon the contractor submitting a claim for delays from authority operations and emergencies, the AR shall grant a non-compensable time extension of one day for any working day in which the contractor accumulates 60 or more minutes of timely submitted recognized delays, unless granting the time extension would result in providing the contractor with more than a one day time extension relating to any working day. Simultaneously, the AR shall respond to the contractor's claim, if any, for costs associated with any working day in which the contractor accumulates 60 or more minutes of timely submitted recognized delays.
- 2. If, after notice of termination of the Contractor's right to proceed under the provisions of this Section, it is determined for any reason that the Contractor was not in default under the provisions of this Section, or that the delay was excusable under the provisions of this Section, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the notice of termination had been issued pursuant to Section 00728, Termination for Convenience of the Authority.
- 3. The rights and remedies of the Authority provided in this Section are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00728 Termination for the Convenience of the Authority

A. The Authority may terminate this Contract in whole or, from time to time, in part, for the convenience of the Authority. The performance of work under this Contract may be terminated by the Authority in accordance with this subsection, in whole, or from time to time in part, whenever the Contracting Officer determines that such termination is in the best interest of the Authority. Any such termination will be effected by delivery to the Contractor of a Notice of Termination specifying the nature, extent to which performance of work under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.

- B. After receipt of a Notice of Termination, and except as otherwise directed by the Contracting Officer, the Contractor shall:
 - 1. Immediately stop work under the Contract on the date and to the extent specified in the Notice of Termination;
 - 2. Complete performance of the work not terminated;
 - 3. Place no further orders or Subcontracts for materials, services, or facilities, except as may be necessary for completion of such portion of the Work under the Contract as is not terminated;
 - 4. Terminate all orders and Subcontracts to the extent that they relate to the performance of work terminated by the Notice of Termination;
 - 5. Assign to the Authority, in the manner, at the times, and to the extent directed by the Contracting Officer, all of its rights, title, and interest under the orders and Subcontracts so terminated, in which case the Contracting Officer shall have the right to settle or authorize payments on any or all Claims arising out of the termination of such orders and Subcontracts;
 - 6. Settle all outstanding liabilities and all Claims arising out of such termination of orders and Subcontracts, with the approval or ratification of the Contracting Officer, to the extent he or she may require, which approval or ratification shall be final for all the purposes of this Section;
 - 7. Transfer title and deliver the following to the Authority in the manner, at the times, and to the extent, if any, directed by the Contracting Officer:
 - a. The fabricated or un-fabricated parts, work in process, completed work, supplies, and other material procured as a part of, or acquired in connection with the performance of, the work terminated by the Notice of Termination.
 - b. The completed or partially completed plans, drawings, information and other property that would have been required to be furnished to the Authority, if the Contract had been completed.

8. Use best efforts to sell, in the manner, at the times, to the extent, and at the price or prices directed or authorized by the Contracting Officer, any property of the types referred to in Paragraph B.7 above, provided, however, that the Contractor:

- a. Will not be required to extend credit to any purchaser, and
- b. May acquire any such property under the conditions prescribed by and at a price or prices approved by the Contracting Officer; and provided further that the proceeds of any such transfer or disposition shall be applied in reduction of any payments to be made by the Authority to the Contractor under this Contract or shall otherwise be credited to the price or cost of the Work covered by this Contract or paid in such other manner as the Contracting Officer may direct.
- 9. Complete performance of such part of the Work as shall not have been terminated by the Notice of Termination; and
- 10. Take such action as may be necessary, or as the Contracting Officer may direct, for the protection and preservation of the property related to this Contract, which is in the possession of the Contractor and in which the Authority has or may acquire an interest.
- C. After receipt of a Notice of Termination, submit to the Contracting Officer through the Contracting Officer Representative its termination Claim in the form and with certification prescribed by the Contracting Officer. Such Claim shall be submitted promptly but in no event later than 1 year from the effective date of termination, unless one or more extensions in writing are granted by the Contracting Officer, upon request of the Contractor made in writing within such 1-year period or authorized extension thereof. However, if the Contracting Officer determines that the facts justify such action, the Contracting Officer may receive and act upon any such termination Claim at any time after such 1-year period or any extension thereof. Upon failure of the Contractor to submit its termination Claim within the time allowed, the Contracting Officer may determine, on the basis of information available to the Contracting Officer, the amount, if any, due to the Contractor by reason of the termination and shall thereupon authorize payment to the Contractor the amount so determined.
- D. Subject to the provisions of Paragraph C above, the Contractor and the Contracting Officer may agree upon the whole or any part of the amount or amounts to be paid to the Contractor by reason of the total or partial termination of work pursuant to this Section, which amount or amounts may include a reasonable allowance for profit on work done; provided, that such agreed amount or amounts, exclusive of settlement costs, shall not exceed the total Contract Price as reduced by the amount of payments otherwise made and as further reduced by the Contract Price of work not terminated. The foregoing notwithstanding, the Contracting Officer will not allow anticipated profit on services not performed by the Contractor.
- E. The Contract shall be amended accordingly, and the Contractor will be paid the agreed amount. Nothing in Paragraph F below, prescribing the amount to be paid to the Contractor in the event of failure of the Contractor and the Contracting Officer to agree upon the whole amount to be paid to the Contractor by reason of the termination of work pursuant to this Section, will be deemed to limit,

restrict, or otherwise determine or affect the amount or amounts, which may be agreed upon to be paid to the Contractor pursuant to Section 00728.

- F. In the event of the failure of the Contractor and the Contracting Officer to agree, as provided in Paragraph D above, upon the whole amount to be paid to the Contractor by reason of the termination of work pursuant to this Section, the Contracting Officer will authorize payment to the Contractor the amounts determined by the Contracting Officer as follows, but without duplication of any amounts agreed upon in accordance with Paragraph D:
 - 1. With respect to all Contract Work performed prior to the effective date of the Notice of Termination, the total, without duplication of any items, of the following:
 - a. The cost of such Work;
 - b. The cost of settling and paying Claims arising out of the termination of work under Subcontracts or orders as provided in Paragraph B above, exclusive of the amount paid or payable on account of supplies or materials delivered or services furnished by the Subcontractors or Suppliers prior to the effective date of Notice of Termination of work under this Contract, which amounts shall be included in the cost on account of which payment is made under Paragraph D above; and
 - c. A sum, as profit on Paragraph D above, determined by the Contracting Officer pursuant to Section 49.202 of the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR), in effect on the date of this Contract, and determined to be fair and reasonable, provided, however, that the Contracting Officer allows no anticipated profit on design services not performed by the Contractor, and, further, if it appears that the Contractor would have sustained a loss on the entire Contract had it been completed, no profit will be included or allowed, and an appropriate adjustment will be made reducing the amount of the settlement to reflect the indicated rate of loss; and
 - 2. The reasonable cost of the preservation and protection of property incurred pursuant to Paragraph B.10 above; and any other reasonable cost incidental to termination of work under this Contract, including expense incidental to the determination of the amount due to the Contractor as the result of the termination of work under this Contract.
- G. The total sum to be paid to the Contractor under Paragraph F above shall not exceed the total Contract Price as reduced by the amount of payments made and as further reduced by the Contract Price of work not terminated. Except for normal spoilage, and except to the extent that the Contracting Officer shall have otherwise expressly assumed the risk of loss, there will be excluded from the amounts payable to the Contractor under this Section 00728, Termination for the Convenience of the Authority, the fair value, as determined by the Contracting Officer, of property, which is destroyed, lost, stolen, or damaged so as to become undeliverable to the Authority, or to a buyer pursuant to Paragraph B above.
- H. The cost principles and procedures of FAR Part 31 effect on the date of this Contract, shall govern all costs claimed, agreed to, or determined under this clause, except that the Authority shall not be obligated to pay interest, however represented, on any claimed costs.

Contract Number: FQ18086

I. The Contractor shall have the right of appeal, under Section 00730, Dispute Resolution, from any determination made by the Contracting Officer under Paragraphs C or E above, except that if the Contractor has failed to Submit its Claim within the time provided in Paragraph C above and has failed to request extension of such time, it shall have no such right of appeal. In any case where the Contracting Officer has made a determination of the amount due under Paragraphs C or E above, the Authority will pay to the Contractor the following:

- 1. If there is no right of appeal hereunder or if no timely appeal has been taken, the amount so determined by the Contracting Officer; or
- 2. If an appeal has been taken, the amount finally determined on such appeal.
- J. In determining any amount due to the Contractor under this Section, the following will be deducted:
 - 1. All un-liquidated advance or other payments on account theretofore made to the Contractor, applicable to the terminated portion of this Contract.
 - 2. Any claim, which the Authority may have against the Contractor in connection with this Contract.
 - 3. The agreed price for, or the proceeds from sale of any materials, supplies, or other things acquired by the Contractor or sold, pursuant to the provisions of this Section, and not otherwise recovered by or credited to the Authority.
- K. If the termination hereunder is partial, prior to the settlement of the terminated portion of this Contract, the Contractor may file with the Contracting Officer, a request in writing for an equitable adjustment of the price or prices specified in the Contract relating to the continued portion of the Contract, i.e., the portion not terminated by the Notice of Termination, and such equitable adjustment as may be agreed upon shall be made in such price or prices in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures. Such proposal shall be submitted within ninety (90) days from the effective date of termination, unless the Contracting Officer extends it in writing, and shall be accompanied by appropriate supporting documentation.
- L. The Authority may from time to time, under such terms and conditions as it may prescribe, make partial payments and payments on account against costs incurred by the Contractor in connection with the terminated portion of this Contract whenever in the opinion of the Contracting Officer the aggregate of such payments shall be within the amount to which the Contractor will be entitled hereunder. If the total of such payments is in excess of the amount finally agreed or determined to be due under this Section, such excess shall be payable by the Contractor to the Authority upon demand for the period from the date such excess payment is received by the Contractor to the date on which such excess payment is repaid to the Authority upon demand, together with interest computed at the rate of 6 percent per annum, for the period from the date such excess payment is received by the Contractor to the date on which such excess payment is repaid to the Authority; provided, however, that no interest shall be charged with respect to any such excess, payment attributable to a reduction or other disposition of termination inventory until 10 Days after date of such retention or disposition, or such later date as determined by the Contracting Officer.

Contract Number: FQ18086

M. Unless otherwise provided for in this Contract, or by applicable statute, the Contractor, and all subcontractors, from the effective date of termination and for a period of three (3) years after final settlement under this Contract, shall preserve and make available to the Authority at all reasonable times at the office of the Contractor but without direct charge to the Authority, all its books, records, documents, and other evidence bearing on the costs and expenses of the Contractor under this Contract and relating to the Work terminated hereunder, or to the extent determined by the Contracting Officer, photographs, microphotographs, or other authentic reproduction thereof. The Contractor shall make these records and documents available to the Authority, its governing jurisdictions and any other federal, state, or local entities providing funding for this Contract, and to the Comptroller General of the United States, or the agents or representatives of any of them, at the Contractor's office, at all reasonable times, without any direct charge.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00729 Assignment

A. The Contractor shall not transfer or assign this Agreement or any portion thereof or any of the rights and obligations of the Contract to any other party. The Contracting Officer may recognize a third party as successor in interest to the Contract where the third party's interest is incidental to the transfer of all the assets of the Contractor, i.e., sales of assets, transfer of assets pursuant to merger or consolidation, or incorporation of a proprietorship or partnership. Such recognition of the transfer shall be within the sole discretion of the Authority after review of the facts and circumstances surrounding each request submitted in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, but the assignment will not be approved unless the surety, in writing, agrees to that assignment and accepts the assignee as the Contractor and principal on the payment and performance bonds.

- B. If this Contract provides for payments aggregating \$1,000 or more, Claims for moneys due or to become due the Contractor from the Authority, this Contract may be assigned to a bank, trust company, or other financing institution, including any Federal lending agency, and may thereafter be further assigned and reassigned to any such institution. Notice of such assignment shall be made to the Contracting Officer and submitted through the Contracting Officer Representative in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, but the assignment will not be approved unless the surety, in writing, agrees to that assignment and accepts the assignee as the Contractor and principal on the payment and performance bonds. Such assignment or reassignment shall cover all amounts payable under this Contract and not already paid, and shall not be made to more than one party, except that any such assignment or reassignment may be made one party as agent or trustee for two or more parties participating in such financing. It is the Authority's intent to recognize assignments only to bona fide lending institutions; therefore, assignment to any private corporation, business, or individual, which does not qualify as such, is specifically prohibited.
- C. Any attempt to transfer by assignment not authorized by this Section shall constitute a breach of the Contract, and the Contracting Officer may for such cause terminate the right of the Contractor to proceed as provided in Section 00726, Termination for Default, Damages for Delay and Time Extensions, and the Contractor and its sureties shall be liable to the Authority for excess costs incurred by the Authority.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00730 Dispute Resolution

A. Except as otherwise provided in this Contract, any dispute arising under or related to this Contract including allegations of breach of contract or similar allegations, which are not disposed of by agreement, will be decided by the Contracting Officer, who will reduce a decision to writing and mail or otherwise furnish a copy thereof to the Contractor. The decision of the Contracting Officer is final and conclusive unless, within 30 Days from the date of receipt of such copy, the Contractor mails or otherwise furnishes to the Contracting Officer a written notice of appeal in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, addressed to the Authority Board of Directors. Such notice shall indicate that an appeal is intended and shall reference the decision and Contract number. The decision of the Board of Directors or its duly authorized representative for the determination of such appeals shall be final and conclusive unless in proceedings initiated by either party for review of such decision in a court of competent jurisdiction, the court determines the decision to have been fraudulent, or capricious, or arbitrary, or so grossly erroneous as necessarily to imply bad faith, or is not supported by substantial evidence. In connection with any appeal proceeding under this Section, the Contractor will be afforded an opportunity to be heard and to offer evidence in support of its appeal. Pending final decision of a dispute hereunder, the Contractor shall proceed diligently with the performance of the Contract and in accordance with the Contracting Officer's decision. The Armed Services Board of Contract Appeals is the authorized representative of the Board of Directors for finally deciding appeals to the same extent as could the Board of Directors.

B. This Section does not preclude consideration of questions of law in connection with decisions provided for in Paragraph A above. Nothing in this Contract, however, shall be construed as making final the decisions of the Board of Directors or its representative on a question of law.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00731 Use and Possession prior to Completion

The Authority shall have the right to take possession of or use any completed or partially completed part of the work. Such possession or use shall not be deemed an acceptance of any work not completed in accordance with the Contract. While the Authority is in such possession, the Contractor, notwithstanding the provisions of Section 00706, Permits and Responsibilities, will be relieved of the responsibility for loss or damage to the Work other than that resulting from the Contractor's fault or negligence or that of its Subcontractors or agents. If such prior possession or use by the Authority delays the progress of the Work or causes additional expense to the Contractor, an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the time of completion will be made and the Contract shall be modified in writing accordingly.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00732 Acceptance and Inspection of Work

A. "Acceptance," as used in this Section, means the act of the Contracting Officer Representative by which the Authority approves specific services as partial or complete performance of the Contract. As used in this Section, "Correction" means the elimination of a defect.

- B. Unless otherwise provided in this Contract, Acceptance by the Authority will be made as promptly as practicable after completion and inspection of all Work required by this Contract. Acceptance shall be final and conclusive except as regards latent defects, fraud, or such gross mistakes as may amount to fraud, or as regards to the Authority's right under any warranty or guarantee. All Punch List items identified during final inspections and noted at the time of Acceptance shall be corrected by the Contractor as soon as is practicable as specified in Section 01775, Closeout.
- C. The Contracting Officer Representative will give written notices of defects or non-conformances to the Contractor if and when discovered, but no later than Acceptance of the construction work designed under this Contract as specified in Section 01775, Closeout, except for latent defects, which may be discovered following such Acceptance. This notice will state either:
 - 1. That the Contractor shall correct or re-perform defective or nonconforming services; or,
 - 2. That the Authority does not require correction or re-performance. The Contractor shall be liable to the Authority for all costs incurred of any kind caused by or resulting from the Contractor's defective workmanship or noncompliance with the Contract Documents.
- D. Should it be considered necessary or advisable by the Contractor or Authority at any time before Acceptance of the entire Work to make an examination of work already completed, by removing or tearing out same, the Contractor shall, on request, promptly furnish all necessary facilities, labor, and material. If such work is found to be defective or nonconforming in any material respect, the Contractor shall defray all the expenses of such examination and of satisfactory reconstruction and pay all delay damages. If, however, such work is found to meet the requirements of the Contract Documents, an equitable adjustment will be made in the Contract Price to compensate the Contractor for the additional services involved in such examination and reconstruction and, if completion of the Work has been delayed thereby, the Contractor will, in addition, be granted a suitable extension of time.
- E. All Work, which term includes but is not restricted to materials, workmanship, and manufacture and fabrication of components, shall be subject to inspection and test by the Authority, if it so deems, at all reasonable times prior to Acceptance as specified in Section 01470, Quality Management System, and Section 01820, Demonstration and Training. Any such inspection and testing is for the sole benefit of the Authority and shall not relieve the Contractor of the responsibility of providing quality control measures to ensure that the Work strictly complies with the Contract Documents. No inspection or test by the Authority shall be construed as constituting or implying Acceptance. Inspection or testing shall not relieve the Contractor of responsibility for damage to or loss of the material prior to Acceptance, or in any way affect the continuing rights of the Authority after Acceptance of the completed Work.

Contract Number: FQ18086

F. The Contractor shall furnish promptly, without additional charge, all services, work, labor, materials, tools, equipment, and facilities reasonably needed for performing such safe and convenient inspections and tests as may be required. All inspections and tests will be performed in such manner as not to unnecessarily delay the Work. The Authority shall receive adequate advance notice submitted in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, to conduct inspections and witness all tests as part of its overall quality oversight of the Project as specified in Section 01470, Quality Management System, and Section 01820, Demonstration And Training. Tests performed that the Authority does not witness, due to the Contractor's failure to provide timely notice to the Authority of such tests, shall have no effect. Special, full scale and performance tests shall be performed as described in the Contract Documents.

- G. If the Contractor is required to correct or re-perform, it shall be without additional cost or fee to the Authority, and services corrected or re-performed by the Contractor shall be subject to this Section to the same extent as work initially performed. If the Contractor fails or refuses to correct or revise errors or deficiencies in its performance within 30 Days of the Authority's request, the Authority may, by contract or otherwise, correct or replace with similar services and charge to the Contractor the cost incurred by the Authority thereby, or make an equitable adjustment to the Contract Price.
- H. Failure to agree to the responsibility for costs, either those incurred by the Contractor or by the Authority, for corrective actions required by this Section, shall constitute a dispute and shall be subject to the provisions of Section 00730, Dispute Resolution.
- I. The rights and remedies of the Authority provided in this Section are in addition to any other rights or remedies provided by law or under this Contract.
- J. The Contractor shall give the Contracting Officer Representative at least 14 Days advance notice of the date the Work, or separate portion thereof, will be fully completed and ready for final inspection, testing, and Acceptance as specified in Section 01470, Quality Management System, Section 01775, Closeout, and Section 01820, Demonstration and Training.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00733 Authority-Furnished Property

A. The Authority will make available to the Contractor, for use only in connection with this Contract, the property, if any, described in the Section 00833, Authority-Furnished Property, hereinafter referred to as Authority-furnished property, at the times and locations stated therein. If the Authority-furnished property, suitable for its intended use, is not made available to the Contractor, the Contracting Officer will, upon timely written request from the Contractor to the Contracting Officer Representative, if the facts warrant such action, equitably adjust any affected provision of this Contract pursuant to any procedures of Section 00748, Changes.

- B. Title to Authority-furnished property shall remain with the Authority. The Contractor shall maintain adequate property control records of Authority-furnished property in accordance with sound industrial practice.
- C. Unless otherwise provided in this Contract, the Contractor, upon acceptance of Authority-furnished property, assumes the risk of and shall be responsible for loss thereof or damage thereto except for reasonable wear and tear and except to the extent that such property is consumed in the performance of this Contract.
- D. The Contractor shall, upon completion of this Contract, prepare for shipment, deliver FOB origin, or dispose of all Authority-furnished property not consumed in the performance of this Contract or not theretofore delivered to the Authority as directed. The net proceeds of such disposal will be credited to the Contractor price or paid in such other manner as may be directed.

•

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00734 Material, Workmanship, and Equipment

A. Unless otherwise specifically provided in this Contract, all equipment, material, and articles incorporated in the Project covered by this Contract shall be new and of the most suitable grade for the purpose intended. Notwithstanding the Authority's review and Approval of any substitution, nothing herein relieves the Contractor of its obligations to satisfy its requirements under the Contract.

- B. Unless otherwise specifically provided in this Contract, reference to any equipment, material, or article to be incorporated in the Project and any patented process, by trade name, make, or catalog number in the Contract Documents shall be regarded as establishing a standard of quality and shall not be construed as limiting competition, and the Contractor may, at its option, use any equipment, material, article, or process which, in the judgment of the Authority, is equal to that named. When required by this Contract or when called for by the Authority, the Contractor shall furnish to the Authority for Approval in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, the name of the manufacturer, the model number, and other identifying data and information respecting the performance, capacity, nature, and rating of the machinery and mechanical and other equipment, which the Contractor contemplates incorporating in the Work. The Contractor shall furnish the Authority for Approval in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, full information concerning the material or articles, which are contemplated to be incorporated into the Work. When required by the Contract or when so directed by the Authority, Samples shall be submitted for approval in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, at the Contractor's expense, with all shipping charges prepaid. Machinery, equipment, material, and articles installed or used without required Approval shall be at the risk of subsequent rejection.
- C. The Contractor shall provide construction equipment in first class working order and safe condition, of sufficient quantities and sizes to complete the Work as specified and detailed in the Contract Documents within the Period of Performance, and shall provide adequate maintenance of this equipment throughout the duration of the Project.
- D. Items of equipment that, at any time, prove ineffectual or hazardous to personnel or property, shall be promptly brought to acceptable condition or shall be removed from the Site as directed by the Authority or by any Jurisdictional Authority.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00735 Hazardous Materials

The Authority will be responsible for the presence of and any associated consequences of asbestos, PCBs, petroleum, and other hazardous waste or like materials and radioactive materials (Hazardous Materials) on the Project if such presence is unknown, unexpected, or not identified in information provided by the Authority, or not otherwise known to the Contractor prior to the preparation of its Bid. The Contractor shall, upon encountering or recognizing such Hazardous Materials, immediately stop work in the affected area and report the condition to the Contracting Officer Representative in writing. The Contractor shall submit a hazardous material report in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures. The Authority shall have no responsibility or liability for any Hazardous Material that is brought to the Project or handled by the Contractor or any Subcontractor.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00736 Protection of Existing Vegetation, Structures, Utilities, and Improvements

- A. The Contractor shall preserve and protect all existing vegetation such as trees, shrubs, and grass on or adjacent to the Site of the Work, which is not to be removed and which does not unreasonably interfere with the Work. Care shall be taken in removing trees authorized for removal to avoid damage to vegetation to remain in place. The Contractor shall be obligated to replace or restore all existing vegetation that is destroyed, removed, or damaged in the performance of the Work to the condition that existed before work commenced.
- B. The Contractor shall protect from damage all adjacent property including, but not limited to, land, existing structures, improvements, and utilities at or near the Site of the Work and shall repair or restore damage to such facilities resulting from failure to comply with the requirements of this Contract or the failure to exercise reasonable care in the performance of the Work. If the Contractor fails or refuses to repair any such damage promptly, the Contracting Officer Representative may have the necessary work performed and charge the cost thereof to the Contractor.
- C. Protection is more fully described in Section 01723, Protection of Adjacent Construction.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00737 Operations and Storage Areas

A. All operations of the Contractor, including storage of materials, shall be confined to areas authorized or approved by the Contracting Officer Representative. Temporary buildings such as storage sheds, shops, and offices may be erected by the Contractor only with the Approval of the Contracting Officer Representative and shall be built with labor and materials furnished by the Contractor without expense to the Authority. Such temporary buildings and utilities shall remain the property of the Contractor and shall be removed by the Contractor at its expense upon the completion of the Work. With the written consent of the Contracting Officer Representative, such buildings and utilities may be abandoned and need not be removed. Temporary construction facilities are more fully described in Section 01520, Temporary Construction Facilities.

B. The Contractor shall, under regulations prescribed by the Contracting Officer Representative, use only established roadways or construct and use such temporary roadways as may be authorized by the Contracting Officer Representative. Where materials are transported in the prosecution of the Work, vehicles shall not be loaded beyond the loading capacity recommended by the manufacturer of the vehicle or prescribed by any Federal, State, or local law or regulation. When it is necessary to cross curbs or sidewalks, protection against damage shall be provided by the Contractor, and damaged roads, curbs, or sidewalks shall be repaired by or at the expense of the Contractor.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00738 Accident Prevention

A. To provide safety controls for protection to the life and health of employees and other persons, for prevention of damage to property, materials, supplies, equipment, and for avoidance of work interruptions in the performance of this Contract, the Contractor shall comply with all pertinent provisions of Authority safety requirements as specified in Section 01114, Safety/Environmental Requirements, and shall also take or cause to be taken such additional measures as the Contracting Officer Representative may determine to be reasonably necessary for that purpose.

- B. All construction work under this Contract shall be performed in a skillful and workmanlike manner. The Contracting Officer Representative may, in writing, require the Contractor to remove from the Project any employee the Contracting Officer Representative deems to be incompetent, careless, or objectionable on other reasonable grounds related to the advancement of the Project.
- C. The Contractor shall maintain an accurate record of and shall report to the Contracting Officer Representative in the manner and on the forms prescribed by the Contracting Officer Representative in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, exposure data and all accidents resulting in death, traumatic injury, occupational disease, and damage to property, materials, supplies, and equipment incidental to work performed under this Contract immediately after of such incident.
- D. The Contracting Officer Representative will notify the Contractor of noncompliance with the foregoing provisions and the action to be taken. The Contractor shall, after receipt of such notice, immediately take corrective action. Such notice, when delivered to the Contractor or its representative at the Site of the Work, shall be deemed sufficient for the purpose. If the Contractor fails or refuses to comply promptly, the Contracting Officer Representative may issue an order stopping all or part of the Work until satisfactory corrective action has been taken. No part of the time lost due to any such stop orders shall be made the subject of Claim for extension of time or for excess costs or damages by the Contractor.
- E. Compliance with the provisions of this Section by Subcontractors shall be the responsibility of the Contractor.
- F. Prior to commencement of the Work, the Contractor shall:
 - 1. Submit in writing in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, proposals for effectuating this provision for accident prevention;
 - 2. Meet in conference in accordance with Section 01312, Project Meetings, with the Authority to discuss and develop mutual understanding relative to administration of the overall safety program.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00739 Fire Protection Equipment and Life Safety Agreement

The Contractor shall submit, in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, a plan for a temporary fire protection system with provisions for fire protection systems and equipment as specified in Section 01114, Safety/Environmental Requirements, for use during the term of the Contract.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00740 Protection of Persons and Property

The Contractor shall be responsible for ensuring compliance with the most stringent provisions of the applicable occupational safety and health statutes and regulations of the District of Columbia, State of Maryland, Commonwealth of Virginia, or political subdivision in which the Work is being performed and the Department of Labor OSHA standards. The Contractor shall comply with the approved Organizational Health and Safety Program as specified in Section 01114, Safety/Environmental Requirements, which is to be submitted by the Contractor prior to commencement of construction work in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures. Further, the Contractor shall ensure that all methods of performing the Work do not involve danger to the personnel employed thereon, the public, or private property, whether or not these methods are cited or indicated in the Contract Documents. Should charges of violation of any of the above be issued to the Contractor in the course of the Work, a copy of each charge shall be immediately forwarded to the Contracting Officer Representative. The Contractor shall promptly notify the Authority of all damage to property of the Authority or others and of injuries sustained by any persons, of which the Contractor becomes aware, including but not limited to, employees of the Contractor, in any manner relating directly or indirectly to the Work or otherwise to this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00741 Consideration and Basis of Payment

A. In consideration of its undertaking under this Contract, the Contractor will be paid the sums set forth in this Contract, which shall constitute complete payment for all work and services required to be performed under this Contract and for all expenditures, which may be made and expenses incurred. The basis of payment will be the Contract Price, as shown on Section 00521, Construction Contract Form, and which shall constitute complete compensation for performance of all work required by the Contract.

- B. The Approved Monthly Progress Report and updated 90-Day Schedule as specified in Section 01322, Contract Progress Reporting, and the Approved Quality Manager's Statement of Compliance Quality Certification for Payment Verification shall be the basis for progress payments to the Contractor.
- C. The basis of payment will be the Total Base Price as negotiated and accepted. The basis of payment will include any Options exercised and any Modifications to the Contract in addition to the Total Base Price, which shall constitute complete compensation for performance of all Work required by the Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00742 Contract Prices and Bid Schedule

Payment for the various Bid items listed in the Bid Schedule shall constitute full compensation for furnishing all plant, labor, equipment, appliances, and material and for performing all operations required to complete the Work in conformity with the Contract Documents. All costs for work not specifically mentioned in the Bid Schedule shall be included in the Contract prices for the items listed.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00743 Variation in Estimated Quantities

Where the quantity of a pay item in this Contract is an estimated quantity provided by the Authority, and where the actual quantity of such pay item varies more than 15 percent above or below the estimated quantity stated in this Contract, an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price shall be made upon demand of either party. The equitable adjustment shall be based upon any increase or decrease in costs due solely to the variation above 115 percent or below 85 percent of the estimated quantity. If the quantity variation is such as to cause an increase in the time necessary for completion, the Contracting Officer Representative will, upon receipt of a written request submitted in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, for an extension of time within 10 Days from the beginning of such delay, or within such further period of time, which may be granted by the Contracting Officer Representative prior to the date of Final Payment of the Contract, ascertain the facts and make such adjustment for extending the Period of Performance as in the Contracting Officer Representative's judgment the findings justify.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00744 Method of Payment

A. The Authority will make progress payments monthly as the Work proceeds on estimates approved by the Contracting Officer Representative for design related work and by estimates reviewed and approved by the Contracting Officer Representative for construction-related work. At least 5 Days before submission of any Application for Payment, a Preliminary Monthly Progress and Quality Status Report Review meeting will be held to review for acceptability of the schedules and the Quality System. The Contractor shall have an additional 5 Days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. A Formal Progress and Quality Status Report Review meeting will be held to approve the schedules. No progress payment will be made to Contractor until the schedules are provided and accepted by the Contracting Officer Representative, whose acceptance will not be unreasonably withheld. The progress schedule shall be acceptable to Authority as providing an orderly progression of the Work to completion within any specified Milestones and the Period of Performance, but acceptance of the progress schedule shall neither impose on Authority responsibility for the sequencing, scheduling, or work progress nor interfere with or relieve the Contractor from Contractor's full responsibility for the Work. The format and structure of the progress schedule shall be as set forth in Section 01322, Contract Progress Reporting. The Authority's acceptance shall not be deemed to confirm that the schedule is a reasonable plan for performing the Work.

- B. The Contractor's progress payment requests will be reviewed based on the scheduled and actual progress of the Work as reflected on the construction schedule, cost-loaded progress schedule or bar graph as applicable, and monthly updates. The Contractor shall not be entitled to progress payments, and the Authority shall have no obligation to review or approve progress payment requests if the Contractor has failed to submit or update the schedules, if the applicable schedule or update submitted by the Contractor fails to accurately reflect the actual progress of the Work, or if the Contracting Officer Representative declines to approve the submitted schedules for any of the reasons stated in this Contract. A decision not to approve a request for progress payments based upon the Contractor's failure to comply with the schedule and update submission requirements as committed under this Contract shall be at the sole and absolute discretion of the Contracting Officer Representative.
- C. Furnish a breakdown of the total Contract Price showing the amount included therein for each principal category of the Work, in such detail as requested, to provide a basis for determining progress payments. In the preparation of estimates, the Contracting Officer Representative may authorize material delivered to the Site and preparatory work completed to be taken into consideration. Material delivered to the Contractor at locations other than the Site may also be taken into consideration if the Contractor furnishes satisfactory evidence that the Contractor has acquired title to such material and that it will be utilized on the Work covered by this Contract.
- D. If the Contract Price is more than \$50,000, material delivered that will be incorporated into the Project will be taken into consideration in computing progress payments, provided the material is delivered on the Site, or is delivered to the Contractor and properly stored in a warehouse, storage yard, or similar suitable place within 25 miles of the Site or such reasonable distance in excess of 25 miles as may be approved by the Contracting Officer Representative, provided, however, that the Contractor has the proper storage facilities, security, and insurance for the stored material as

Approved by the Contracting Officer Representative. Before each such payment is made for delivered material on the Site, furnish to the Contracting Officer Representative such evidence as may be required as proof of the ownership, quantity, and value of such materials. Before each such payment is made for delivered materials off the Site, furnish the Contracting Officer Representative evidence of ownership and properly executed bills of sale to the Authority for the delivered material upon which payment is being made.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- E. In determining progress accomplished, the Authority will allow as an element of work accomplished, i.e., progress toward completion, only 50 percent of the invoiced cost of materials or equipment delivered to the Site, or suitable location as described in Paragraph D above, but not incorporated in the construction up to the time the materials or equipment are actually incorporated in the Work.
- F. In making such progress payments, 5 percent of the estimated amount of work completed will be retained until final completion and Acceptance of the Contract Work. Also, whenever the Work is substantially complete, and the Contractor is in compliance with all provisions of the Contract, if the Contracting Officer Representative considers the amount retained to be in excess of the amount adequate for the protection of the Authority, the Contracting Officer Representative may use discretion in releasing to the Contractor all or a portion of such excess amount.
- G. Where the time originally specified for completion of this Contract exceeds 1 year, the Contracting Officer Representative, at any time after 50 percent of the Work has been completed, if the Contracting Officer Representative finds that satisfactory progress (satisfactory progress includes prosecution of physical work, adherence to DBE requirements if applicable, quality assurance, and all other provisions of the Contract) is being made, may reduce the total amount retained from progress payments to the minimum level necessary to protect the interest of the Authority.
- H. All material and work covered by progress payments made shall thereupon become the sole property of the Authority but this provision shall not be construed as relieving the Contractor from the sole responsibility for all material and work upon which payments have been made or the restoration of any damaged work, or as waiving the right of the Authority to require the fulfillment of all of the terms of the Contract.
- I. See Section 01775, Closeout, for Final Inspection requirements.
- J. Upon completion and Acceptance of all work, the amount due the Contractor under this Contract will be paid upon the presentation of a properly executed voucher as specified in Section 01775, Closeout, and after the Contractor shall have furnished the Authority with a release of all Claims against the Authority arising by virtue of this Contract other than Claims in stated amounts as may be specifically excepted by the Contractor from the operation of the release. If the Contractor's claim to amounts payable under the Contract has been assigned, a release may also be required of the assignee.
- K. The Authority may, at its sole discretion, withhold payment to the Contractor at the appropriate percentage for work, or portions thereof, that it deems to be defective or in nonconformance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

Contract Number: FQ18086

L. Satisfactory records for design, inspection, testing, or other quality elements required under the approved Quality System; operation and maintenance manuals; As-Built Drawings and As-Built Specifications; electronic media; as-built Project Schedule; spare parts list, delivery information and distribution of spare parts; configuration management system; training manual, lesson plans, and student's training manual and electronic media of such, as applicable; survey record log; correspondence file; releases; vouchers; request for Final Payment; certifications, affidavits and warranties and guarantees; and must be submitted in order to receive payment for the completed Work. Final Payment will be made in accordance with this Section and Section 00755, Final Payment.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00745 Progress Payments for Lump Sum Items

If requested, the Contractor shall furnish to the Contracting Officer Representative in a breakdown of the total Contract Price for every lump sum item on the Bid Schedule, showing the amount included therein for each principal category of the Work, in such detail as to provide a basis for determining progress payments. The breakdown shall be supported by such data to substantiate its correctness as the Contracting Officer Representative may require.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00746 Garnishment of Payments

Payment under this Contract shall be subject to garnishment and attachment orders issued pursuant to the laws of Maryland, Virginia, and the District of Columbia, and to levies issued under the laws of the United States.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00747 Subcontract Payments

A. Establish procedures to ensure timely payment of amounts due pursuant to the terms of the Subcontracts. Pay each Subcontractor for satisfactory performance of its contract, no later than 10 Days from the date of the Contractor's receipt of payment from the Authority for work by that Subcontractor. Release, within 10 Days of satisfactory completion of all work required by the Subcontractor, any retention withheld from the Subcontractor.

- B. Certify on each payment request submitted to the Authority that payment has been or will be made to all Subcontractors in accordance with Paragraph A above. Notify the Contracting Officer Representative with each payment request, of any situation in which scheduled Subcontractor payments have not been made.
- C. If a Subcontractor alleges that the Contractor has failed to comply with this Section, the Contractor agrees to support any Authority investigation, and, if deemed appropriate by the Authority, to consent to remedial measures to ensure Subcontractor payment that is due.
- D. The Contractor agrees that the Authority may provide appropriate information to interested Subcontractors who want to determine the status of Authority payments to the Contractor.
- E. Nothing in this Section is intended to create a contractual obligation between the Authority and any Subcontractor or to alter or affect traditional concepts of privity of contract between all parties.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00748 Changes

A. The Contracting Officer Representative (or Contracting Officer, depending on the level of authority required) may, at any time, and without notice to the sureties, by written order designated or indicated to be a Modification, make any change in the Work within the general scope of the Contract including, but not limited to, changes:

- 1. In the Scope of the Work or Contract Documents;
- 2. In the method or manner of performance of the Work;
- 3. In the Authority-furnished facilities, equipment, materials, services, or Site; or
- 4. Directing acceleration in the performance of work.
- B. Any other written order or an oral order, which terms as used in this Paragraph B, shall include direction, instruction, interpretation, or determination from the Contracting Officer Representative or Contracting Officer, which causes any such change, shall be treated as a Modification under this Section, provided that the Contractor gives the Contracting Officer Representative written notice in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, stating the date, circumstances, and source of the order and that the Contractor regards the order as a Modification.
- C. Except as herein provided, no order, statement, or conduct of the Contracting Officer Representative or Contracting Officer shall be treated as a change under this Section or entitle the Contractor to an equitable adjustment hereunder.
- D. If any change under this Section causes an increase or decrease in the Contractor's cost of, or the time required for, the performance of any part of the Work under this Contract, whether or not changed by any order, an equitable adjustment will be made and the Contract modified in writing accordingly: Provided, however, that no Claim for any change under Paragraph B above will be allowed for any costs incurred more than 20 Days before the Contractor gives written notice as therein required. This 20-Day limitation will be strictly applied regardless of whether the Authority is prejudiced by any lack of notice.
- E. If the Contractor intends to request an equitable adjustment under this Section, it must, within 30 Days after receipt of a written Modification under Paragraph A above or furnishing of a written notice under Paragraph B above, submit to the Contracting Officer Representative in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, a written proposal in accordance with this Changes Section, unless this period is extended by the Contracting Officer Representative. The proposal hereunder may be included in the notice under Paragraph B above.
- F. No Claim by the Contractor or an equitable adjustment hereunder will be allowed if asserted after Final Payment under this Contract.
- G. For additional Modification procedures see Section 01250, Contract Modification Procedures.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00749 Pricing of Adjustments

A. When costs are a factor in any determination of a Contract Price adjustment pursuant to Section 00748, Changes, or any other Section of this Contract, such costs shall be in accordance with the contract cost principles and procedures in Subpart 31.1 of the Federal Acquisition Regulations (48 CFR 31.1). Where general and administrative expense is recoverable as part of any pricing adjustment under this Contract, the adjustment shall be based on the relationship between the entity's total general and administrative expenses allowable under FAR cost principles for all construction-type operations during the fiscal or calendar year covering the actual performance period of the work included in this pricing adjustment, and the entity's total cost input (excluding General and Administrative costs) for construction-type operations during the same period, expressed as a percentage, applied to the direct and overhead Contract costs included in the pricing adjustment; i.e., general and administration expenses will be paid on a percentage of cost basis, not on a daily rate type basis.

B. Notwithstanding any interpretation of the aforementioned contract cost principles and procedures to the contrary, the Authority shall not be liable for interest, however represented, on or as a part of any Claim, request, proposal, or adjustment (including equitable adjustments) whether said Claim, request, proposal or adjustment (including equitable adjustments) arises under the Contract or otherwise.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00750 Accounting and Recording Keeping

A. Applicability. This Section shall become effective for and shall apply to any adjustment in the price of this Contract initiated by the Contractor or the Authority. However, where the original amount of this Contract is less than \$1,000,000, Paragraph C of this Section does not apply unless the adjustment is expected to exceed \$50,000.

B. Forward Price Adjustments. Unless expressly waived in writing in advance by the Contracting Officer Representative, the Contractor shall furnish to the Contracting Officer Representative in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, a cost proposal in advance of performance of any work for which a price adjustment is requested under this Contract. The proposal format shall be as detailed in Section 00748, Changes. The Contractor shall initiate such records as are necessary to substantiate all elements of the pricing proposal. Such records supporting the costs of each pricing adjustment request shall be specifically segregated and identified in the Contractor's accounting system as being applicable to the pricing adjustment request.

C. Post-Pricing Adjustments.

- 1. In addition to the records required to be originated under Paragraph B above, in the event pricing of an adjustment under this Contract is not agreed upon between the Contractor and the Contracting Officer Representative prior to the commencement of work for which the pricing adjustment is requested, the Contractor and any Subcontractor engaged in work for which the pricing adjustment is requested, shall maintain accounts and original cost records specifically segregated and identified by job order or other appropriate accounting procedures approved by the Contracting Officer Representative of all incurred separated costs related to the work for which the pricing adjustment is requested. Proposed cost records and accounting procedures shall be submitted to the Contracting Officer Representative in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, for approval. The Contractor shall maintain accounts and records, which segregate and account for the costs of all work associated with that part of the Project for which the pricing adjustment is requested and shall allocate among:
 - a. Work required under the base Contract or under any Option if applicable;
 - b. Work requested to be reimbursed under the pricing adjustment; and
 - c. Other claim, including but not limited to, changes, differing Site conditions, and the like.
- 2. In addition to the accounting system established to segregate and account for Contract Price adjustments, which shall accumulate such costs by work activity under logical cost groups, such as material, labor, equipment, Subcontracts, field overhead, and the like, the Contractor shall maintain field records associated with these costs on a form approved by the Contracting Officer Representative. Subject to agreement between the Contractor and the Contracting Officer Representative, or upon direction of the Contracting Officer Representative for work under Section 00748, Changes, the Contractor shall use Authority Forms (Daily Report Labor, Materials, and Equipment), to be supplied by the Authority at the request of the Contractor and submitted in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures. The terms of Section 00748,

Changes, shall apply regardless of the form used. The use of Authority Forms to segregate Modification costs does not, in and of itself, invoke the provisions of Section 00748, Changes.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- D. Availability. The accounts, records, and costs information required to be originated under Paragraphs B and C above together with all other accounts, records, and costs information related to this Contract, shall be maintained and made available by the Contractor or Subcontractor(s):
 - 1. At the office of the Contractor or Subcontractor(s) at all reasonable times for inspection, audit, reproduction, or such other purposes as may be required by the Contracting Officer Representative, or pursuant to any other Sections of this Contract;
 - 2. Until the expiration of three years from the date of payment of the final \$100 (Final Payment) under this Contract or such lesser time as is specified in Contractor Records Retention, Subpart 4.7 of the Federal Acquisition Regulations (48 C.F.R. 4.7) and for such longer period, if any, as is required by applicable statute, or by any other Sections of this Contract, or by Paragraphs D.2.a and D.2.b below:
 - a. If the Contract is completely or partially terminated, for a period of 3 years from the date of Final Payment; and
 - b. If a pricing adjustment is involved in any appeal under Section 00730, Dispute Resolution, or in any litigation related to this Contract, for a period of 1 year following the final disposition of the appeal or litigation.
- E. When asserting a Claim under the various Sections of this Contract, the Contractor shall grant the Authority access to review and ascertain the validity of the accounting records being maintained for segregation of costs, including base cost records, and to audit such costs as are deemed appropriate by the Contracting Officer Representative. No payment will be made to the Contractor on its Claim until such records are made available and access is permitted.

F. Limitation on Pricing Adjustment

- 1. In the event the Contractor or any Subcontractor fails to originate or to maintain, or to make available any accounts or records as required under this or any other Section of the Contract, any pricing adjustment or portion thereof previously granted by the Contracting Officer Representative for which records are not available, shall be rescinded and re-computed, or if a pricing adjustment has not yet been granted, shall be computed, in an amount not to exceed the direct costs for which accounts or records are not available, plus a single markup for indirect expenses not to exceed 10 percent of the direct costs so determined by the Contracting Officer Representative. The adjustment will be established by the Contracting Officer Representative based upon, at its election, one of the following:
 - a. An audit of any existing books and records of the Contractor or Subcontractor; or
 - b. An Authority estimate adopted by the Contracting Officer Representative; or

c. A combination of Paragraphs F.1 and F.2 above.

2. The Contractor and Subcontractors will not be allowed any profit for the work for which the Contractor or Subcontractor fails to originate, maintain, or to make available any accounts or records as required under this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

G. The Contractor shall insert a clause containing all the provisions of this Section in all Subcontracts issued under this Contract, modified as necessary, for proper identification of the contracting parties and the Contracting Officer Representative under this Contract.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00751 Audit – Price Adjustments

A. General: The Contracting Officer and his or her representatives, including representative of the Authority's governing jurisdictions, any federal, state, or local entity providing funding for this Contract and the Comptroller General of the United States, shall have access and inspection rights as described in the applicable Paragraphs B, C, and D below.

- B. Examination of costs: If this is a cost-reimbursement type, incentive, time and materials, labor hour or price re-determinable contract, or any combination thereof, the Contractor shall maintain, and the Authority shall have the right to examine books, records, documents, and other evidence and accounting procedures and practices, sufficient to reflect properly all direct and indirect costs of whatever nature claimed to have been incurred for the performance of this Contract. Such right of examination shall include inspection at all reasonable times of the Contractor's plant, or such parts thereof, as may be engaged in the performance of this Contract.
- C. Cost or pricing data: If the Contractor submitted cost or pricing data in connection with the pricing of this Contract or any change or modification thereto submitted in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, unless such pricing was based on adequate price competition, established catalog, market prices of commercial items sold in substantial quantities to the public, prices of commercial items sold in substantial quantities to the public, or prices set by law or regulation, the Authority shall have the right to examine all books, records, documents, and other data of the Contractor related to the negotiation, pricing, or performance or such Contract change or modification, for the purpose of evaluating the accuracy, completeness and currency of the cost or pricing data submitted. The right of examination shall extend to all documents necessary to permit adequate evaluation of the cost or pricing data submitted along with the computations and projections used therein.
- D. The accounts, records and cost information required to be originated under this Contract, together with all other accounts, records and cost information related to this Contract, shall be maintained and made available by the Contractor and subcontractor(s):
 - 1. At their offices at all reasonable times, for inspection, audit, reproduction or such other purpose as may be required by the Contracting Officer, by anyone he or she authorizes or pursuant to any other provision of this Contract; and
 - 2. Except to the extent otherwise expressly set forth in this Contract, until three (3) years from the date of final payment under this Contract. If this Contract is completely or partially terminated, such records shall be maintained for a period of three (3) years from either the date of any resulting final settlement or the date of final payment, whichever is later. If a pricing adjustment results in any dispute or litigation related to this Contract, such records shall be maintained for a period equal to the later of three (3) years from the date of final payment or one (1) year following the final disposition of the dispute or litigation.
- E. The Contractor shall insert a clause containing all the provisions of this Section, including Paragraph D in all subcontracts hereunder except altered as necessary for proper identification of the contracting parties and the Contracting Officer Representative under this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

Contract Number: FQ18086

00752 Certificate of Current Cost or Pricing Data

The Contractor shall provide a Certificate of Current Cost or Pricing Data to the Authority in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, on a form suitable to the Contracting Officer as required in Subpart 15.403 of the Federal Acquisition Regulations (48 CFR 15.403) in support of any negotiated contract expected to exceed \$100,000 or any modification to a formally advertised or negotiated contract on which the aggregate of the increases and decreases in cost are expected to exceed \$100,000. The Contracting Officer Representative at its discretion may request cost or pricing data for modifications on which costs are less than \$100,000 and an attendant certificate of current cost or pricing data. Cost or Pricing data submittal procedures are specified in Section 00201, General Instructions, and Section 00748, Changes.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00753 Price Reduction for Defective Cost or Pricing Data – Price Adjustments

A. This Section shall become operative only with respect to Modifications of this Contract, which involve aggregate increases, decreases, or both in cost plus applicable profits in excess of \$100,000 unless the modification is priced on the basis of adequate competition, established catalog or market prices of commercial items sold in substantial quantities to the public, or prices set by law or regulation. The right to price reduction under this Section is limited to defects in data relating to such Modification.

- B. If any price, including profit or fee, negotiated in connection with any price adjustment under this Contract was increased by any significant sums because:
 - 1. The Contractor furnished cost or pricing data in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, which was not complete, accurate, and current as certified in the Contractor's Certificate of Current Cost or Pricing Data;
 - 2. A Subcontractor, pursuant to the Section 00754, Subcontractor Cost Or Pricing Data, or any Subcontract provision therein required, furnished cost or pricing data in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, which was not complete, accurate, and current as certified in the Subcontractor's Certificate of Current Cost or Pricing Data;
 - 3. A Subcontractor or prospective Subcontractor furnished cost or pricing data in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, which was required to be complete, accurate, and current and to be submitted to support a Subcontract cost estimate furnished by the Contractor in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, but which was not complete, accurate, and current as of the date certified in the Contractor's Certificate of Current Cost or Pricing Data; or
 - 4. The Contractor or a Subcontractor or prospective Subcontractor furnished any data, not within Paragraphs B.1, B.2, or B.3 above in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, which was not accurate, as submitted; then the price shall be reduced accordingly and the Contract shall be modified in writing as may be necessary to reflect such reduction. However, any reduction in the Contract Price due to defective Subcontract data of a prospective Subcontractor, when the Subcontract was not subsequently awarded to such Subcontractor, will be limited to the amount, plus applicable overhead and profit markup, by which the actual Subcontract, or actual cost to the Contractor if there was not a Subcontract, was less than the prospective Subcontract cost estimate submitted by the Contractor in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, provided the actual Subcontract price was not affected by defective cost or pricing data. (Note: Since the Contract is subject to reduction under this Section by reason of defective cost or pricing data submitted in connection with certain Subcontracts, it is expected that the Contractor may wish to include an article in each such Subcontract requiring the Subcontractor to appropriately indemnify the Contractor. However, the inclusion of such an article and the terms thereof are matters of negotiation and agreement between the Contractor and the Subcontractor, provided that they are consistent with disputes provisions in Subcontracts. It is also expected that any Subcontractor subject to such indemnification will generally require

substantially similar indemnification for defective cost or pricing data required to be submitted by its lower tier Subcontractors.)

Contract Number: FQ18086

Contract Number: FQ18086

00754 Subcontractor Cost or Pricing Data

A. The Contractor shall require Subcontractors hereunder to submit cost or pricing data in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, prior to award of any negotiated lump sum or cost-reimbursement type, incentive, or price re-determinable Subcontract over \$100,000. The Contractor shall require Subcontractors to certify that to the best of their knowledge and belief, the cost and pricing data submitted under this Paragraph is accurate, complete, and current as of the date of execution, which date shall be as close as possible to the date of agreement on the negotiated price of the Subcontract. The Contractor shall insert the substance of this Section in each of its negotiated lump sum or cost reimbursement type, price re-determinable, or incentive Subcontracts over \$100,000 hereunder. The Contractor also shall insert the substance of this Section in each Subcontract with respect to any change or other modification made pursuant to one or more Sections of this Contract, which involves a price adjustment greater than \$100,000. The Contractor shall conduct a cost analysis of all negotiated Subcontracts.

- B. The requirements that follow shall become operative only with respect to any change or other modification made pursuant to one or more Sections of this Contract, which involves a price adjustment in excess of \$100,000. The requirements of this Section shall be limited to such price adjustments:
 - 1. The Contractor shall require Subcontractors hereunder to submit cost or pricing data in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures:
 - a. Prior to award of any cost-reimbursement type, incentive, or price re-determinable Subcontract;
 - b. Prior to the award of any Subcontract the price of which is expected to exceed \$100,000; or,
 - c. Prior to the pricing of any Subcontract change or other modification for which the price adjustment is expected to exceed \$100,000; except where the price is based on adequate price competition, established catalog or market prices of commercial items sold in substantial quantities to the general public or prices set by law or regulation.
 - 2. The Contractor shall require Subcontractors to certify that to the best of their knowledge and belief the cost and pricing data submitted under this Paragraph B is accurate, complete, and current as of the date of execution, which date shall be as close as possible to the date of agreement on the negotiated price of the Contract Modification.
- C. The Contractor shall insert the substance of this Section in each Subcontract hereunder, which exceeds \$100,000.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00755 Final Payment

A. The Authority will make Final Payment to the Contractor following Acceptance of Work, including receipt of releases from owners of property affected by the Contractor's performance under this Contract, and submittal of a final Affidavit of Amounts Paid to all businesses participating under the Contract. Final Payment shall include the entire sum found to be due hereunder after deducting therefrom such amounts as the terms of this Contract permit. Prior estimates and payments, including those relating to extra work or work omitted, shall be subject to correction by the Final Payment. Final Payment will be made only for materials actually incorporated in the Work; and, all materials remaining for which progress payments have been made shall revert to the Contractor, unless otherwise agreed, and progress payments made for these items shall be deducted from the Final Payment for the Work.

B. By accepting Final Payment, the Contractor will be deemed thereby to have released the Authority from all Claims of the Contractor and all liability to the Contractor for things done or furnished in connection with the Work and for every act and neglect of the Authority and others relating to or arising out of the Work.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00756 Access and Examination of Records

A. The Contractor agrees to provide the Authority, the FTA Administrator, the Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their authorized representatives' access to any books, documents, papers, and records of the Contractor, which are directly pertinent to this Contract for the purposes of making audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcriptions. The Contractor also agrees, pursuant to 49 CFR. 633.17 to provide the FTA Administrator or its authorized representatives including any PMO Contractor access to Contractor's records and construction sites pertaining to a major capital project, defined at 49 U. S. C. 5302(a)1, which is receiving federal financial assistance through the programs described at 49 U. S. C. 5307, 5309 or 5311.

- B. The Contractor agrees to permit any of the foregoing parties to reproduce by any means whatsoever or to copy excerpts and transcriptions as reasonably needed.
- C. Contractor agrees to maintain all books, records, accounts and reports required under this Contract for a period of not less than 3 years after the date of termination or expiration of this Contract, except in the event of litigation or settlement of Claims arising from the performance of this Contract, in which case the Contractor agrees to maintain same until the Authority, the FTA Administrator, the U.S. Secretary of Transportation, the Comptroller General, or any of their duly authorized representatives have disposed of all such litigation, appeals, Claims, or exceptions related thereto. Reference 49 CFR 18.39(i)(11).
- D. The Contractor agrees that the Contracting Officer, and the Comptroller General of the United States and the United States Secretary of Transportation if applicable, or their duly authorized representatives, shall, until the expiration of 3 years after Final Payment under this Contract, have access to and the right to examine any directly pertinent books, documents, papers, and records of the Contractor involving transactions related to this Contract, for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts, and transcription.
- E. The Contractor further agrees to include in all its Subcontracts hereunder, a provision to the effect that the Subcontractor agrees that the Contracting Officer, and the Comptroller General of the United States and the United States Secretary of Transportation if applicable, or their duly authorized representatives, shall until the expiration of 3 years after Final Payment under this Contract, have access to and the right to examine any directly pertinent books, documents, papers, and records of the Subcontractor involving transactions related to the Subcontract, for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts, and transcription. The term "Subcontract," as used in this Section, excludes:
 - 1. Purchase Orders Not Exceeding \$2,500 and,
 - 2. Subcontracts or purchase orders for public utility services at rates established from standard costs applicable to the public.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00757 Warranty/Guarantee of Construction

A. Unless otherwise specifically provided for in the Contract, the Contractor, notwithstanding any final inspection, acceptance, or payment guarantees that all work performed and materials and equipment furnished under this Contract are in accordance with the Contract requirements. The Contractor also guarantees that when installed all materials and equipment were free from defects and will remain so for a period of at least 2 years from the date of Acceptance by the Authority.

- B. If defects of any kind should develop during the period such guarantees are in force, the Contracting Officer will immediately notify the Contractor in writing of such defects. The Authority thereupon shall have the right, by a written notice to that effect, to require the Contractor to repair or replace all inferior or defective work, material, or equipment or permit it to remain in place and assess the Contractor the costs it (the Contractor) would have incurred had the Contractor been required to effect repair or replacement.
- C. Corrections or replacement of parts, materials, equipment, supplies or construction made pursuant to the provisions of this Section shall also be subject to the provisions of the Contract including this clause to the same extent as parts, material, equipment, supplies, or construction originally installed. The warranty, with respect to such new or corrected parts, materials, equipment, supplies, or construction, shall be equal in duration as that set forth in Paragraph A above and shall run from the date that such parts, materials, equipment, supplies, or construction are replaced or corrected and accepted by the Authority.
- D. The Contractor guarantees to reimburse the Authority for, or to repair or replace, damages to the Site, buildings, or contents thereof that are caused by inferior or defective workmanship, or the use of inferior or defective materials or equipment in the performance of this Contract. The Contracting Officer will immediately notify the Contractor in writing when such damage occurs. The Authority shall have the right to require the Contractor to repair or replace such damaged areas or equipment, or elect to permit such damage to remain as is and assess the Contractor the costs it would have incurred had it been required to effect repair or replacement.
- E. Should the Contractor fail to proceed promptly, after notification by the Contracting Officer, to repair or replace inferior or defective work, material, or equipment, or damage to the Site, buildings, or contents, thereof, caused by inferior or defective work, or the use of inferior or defective materials, or equipment, the Authority may have such work, material, equipment, or damage repaired or replaced and charge all costs incident thereto to the Contractor.
- F. Special guarantees that may be required under the Contract shall be subject to the elections set forth above unless otherwise provided in such special guarantees.
- G. Should the Contractor fail to prosecute the Work or fail to proceed promptly to provide guarantee period services after notification by the Contracting Officer, the Authority may, subject to Section 00727, Termination For Default, Damages For Delay And Time Extensions, contained in this Contract, and after allowing the Contractor 10 Days to correct and comply with the Contract, terminate the right to proceed with the Work (or the separable part of the Work) that has been delayed or unsatisfactorily performed. In this event, the Authority may take over the Work and complete it

by contract or otherwise, and may take possession of and use any materials, appliance, and plant on the Work Site necessary for completing the Work. The Contractor and its sureties shall be liable for damages to the Authority resulting from the Contractor's refusal or failure to complete the Work within this specified time, whether or not the Contractor's right to proceed with the work is terminated. This liability includes increased costs incurred by the Authority in completing the Work.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- H. The decision of the Contracting Officer as to liability of the Contractor under this Section is subject to the appeal procedure provided for in Section 00730, Dispute Resolution, of this Contract.
- I. All Subcontractor's, manufacturers', and Suppliers' warranties and guarantees, expressed or implied, respecting any part of the Work and any material used therein shall be deemed obtained in accordance with Section 01775, Closeout, and shall be enforced by the Contractor for the benefit of the Authority without the necessity of separate transfer or assignment thereof, provided that, if directed by the Authority, the Contractor shall require such Subcontractor's, manufacturers and Suppliers to execute such warranties and guarantees in writing to the Authority in accordance with Section 01775, Closeout. In connection therewith, the Contractor further agrees to perform the Work in such a manner or consistent with and so as to preserve all such warranties and guarantees.
- J. Certain specifications Sections and General Requirements provide for a warranty longer than the general warranty provided in this Contract, or commence from dates other than Final Completion and Acceptance of the Work. Where such warranties are specified as both in addition to the general warranty and in total years, the total years shall govern, and the warranty period shall commence from Final Completion and Acceptance of the Work.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00758 Correction of Deficiencies

A. This Section shall apply only to those deficiencies discovered by either the Authority or the Contractor within 2 years after Acceptance. Materials or equipment will be regarded as having a deficiency if a type of material or equipment in like service accumulates a failure rate greater than 5 percent within a period of 2 years following Acceptance by the Authority. Systems or subsystems will be regarded as having a deficiency if they exhibit conditions or characteristics, which are not in compliance with the Contract Documents, and intent of this Contract anytime during a period extending for 2 years following their Acceptance by the Authority.

- B. Notice of deficiency to Contractor: If the Authority determines that a deficiency exists in any of the materials, equipment, systems, or subsystems provided the Authority under this Contract, it will promptly notify the Contractor of the deficiency, in writing, within 30 Days.
- C. Recommendation for correction: Upon timely notification of the existence of such a deficiency, or if the Contractor independently discovers a deficiency in accepted materials, equipment, systems, or subsystems, the Contractor shall promptly submit to the Authority its recommendation for corrective actions, together with supporting information in sufficient detail for the Authority to determine what corrective action, if any, shall be undertaken in accordance with Section 01775, Closeout. The recommendation shall be submitted to the Authority within 15 working days of discovery or receipt of notice of the deficiency.
- D. Direction to Contractor concerning correction of deficiencies: Within 30 Days after receipt of the Contractor's recommendations for corrective action and adequate supporting information, the Contracting Officer, at its sole discretion, will give the Contractor written notice not to correct any deficiency, or to correct or partially correct any deficiency within a reasonable time and at a specified location.
- E. Schedule of deficiency corrections: The Contractor shall prepare Schedule of Deficiency Corrections and deliver it to the Authority for approval in accordance with Section 01775, Closeout, within 15 working days of discovery of deficiency by the Contractor or receipt of notice of discovery of a deficiency by the Authority.
- F. Correction of deficiencies by Contractor: The Contractor shall promptly comply with all timely written directions by the Contracting Officer to correct or partially correct a deficiency, at no increase in the Contract Price. The Contractor shall also prepare and furnish to the Authority in accordance with Section 01775, Closeout, data and reports applicable to corrections required under this Section (including revision and updating of all other affected data called for under this Contract) at no increase in the Contract Price.
- G. Modification of Contract with respect to uncorrected deficiencies: In the event of timely notice of a decision not to correct or only to partially correct a deficiency, the Contractor shall submit to the Authority within 15 working days, a technical and cost proposal to amend the Contract in accordance with Section 01775, Closeout, to permit acceptance of the affected materials, equipment, systems, or subsystems in accordance with the revised requirements, and an equitable reduction in Contract Price shall promptly be negotiated by the parties and stated in a Modification to this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

H. Failure to correct: If the Contractor fails or refuses to present a detailed recommendation for corrective action and to prepare and furnish data and reports as required in Paragraph G above, then the Contracting Officer will give the Contractor written notice specifying the failure or refusal and setting a period after receipt of the notice within which it must be corrected. If the failure or refusal is not corrected within the specified period, the Contracting Officer may, by contract or otherwise, as required:

- 1. Obtain detailed recommendations for corrective action;
- 2. Either:
 - a. Correct the materials, equipment, systems or subsystems, or
 - b. Replace the materials, equipment, systems or subsystems; and if the Contractor fails to furnish timely disposition instructions, the Contracting Officer may dispose of non-conforming materials, equipment, systems or subsystems for the Contractor's account in a reasonable manner, in which case the Authority is entitled to reimbursement from the Contractor or from the proceeds for the reasonable expense of care and disposition, as well as for excess costs incurred or to be incurred;
- 3. and obtain applicable data and reports.
- 4. Charge to the Contractor the cost occasioned to the Authority thereby.
- I. Correction of deficient replacements and re-performances: Materials or equipment corrected or furnished in replacement and systems or subsystems revised pursuant to this Section shall also be subject to all the provisions of the Contract to the same extent as materials, equipment, systems, or subsystems initially accepted.
- J. The correction of materials or equipment exhibiting a failure rate greater than 5 percent means taking of any and all actions necessary to correct the deficiencies, including removal and replacement of all pieces of material or equipment in like service in a manner satisfactory to the Contracting Officer Representative. The correction of systems or subsystems exhibiting one or more deficiencies means taking any and all actions necessary to eliminate any and all deficiencies in a manner satisfactory to the Authority.
 - 1. Disassembly/reassembly expense: The Contractor shall be liable for reasonable cost of disassembly/reassembly of larger items necessary to remove the materials or equipment to be inspected and/or returned for correction or replacement.
 - 2. Transportation charges:
 - a. When the Authority returns supplies to the Contractor for correction or replacement pursuant to this Section, the Contractor shall be liable for transportation charges up to an amount equal to the cost of transportation by the usual commercial method of shipment from the designated

destination point under this Contract to the Contractor's plant, in addition to any charges provided for in Paragraph J.2.b below. The Contractor shall also bear the responsibility for the supplies while in transit.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- b. When compliance with the terms of this Section by the Contractor involves shipment of corrected or replacement supplies from the Contractor to the Authority, the Contractor shall be liable for transportation charges up to an amount equal to the cost of transportation by the usual commercial method of shipment from the Contractor's plant to the designated destination point under this Contract, in addition to any charges provided for Paragraph J.2.a above. The Contractor shall also bear the responsibility for the supplies while in transit.
- K. No extension in time for performance; no increase in Contract Price: In no event shall the
- L. Authority be responsible for extension or delays in the scheduled deliveries or periods of performance under this Contract as a result of the Contractor's obligations to correct deficiencies, nor shall there be any adjustment of the delivery schedule or Period of Performance as a result of such correction of deficiencies, except as may be agreed to by the Authority in a supplemental agreement with adequate consideration.
- M. The Contractor shall not be responsible under this Section for the correction of deficiencies in Authority-furnished property, except for deficiencies in installation, unless the Contractor performs or is obligated to perform any modifications or other work on such property. In that event, the Contractor shall be responsible for correction of deficiencies to the extent of such modifications or other work.
- N. The Contractor shall not be responsible under this Section for the correction of deficiencies caused by the Authority.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00759 Covenant against Contingent Fees

A. The Contractor warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed or retained to solicit or secure this Contract upon an agreement or understanding for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona fide employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies utilized by the Contractor for the purpose of securing business. For breach or violation of this warranty, the Contracting Officer shall have the right to annul this Contract without liability or in his or her discretion to deduct from the Contract Price or consideration, or otherwise recover, the full amount of such commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.

B. If fraud is suspected, the Authority's only remedy prior to final adjudication by a court of competent jurisdiction is to report the matter to WMATA's Office of Inspector General (OIG), the U.S. Department of Transportation's Office of Inspector General (DOT-OIG), the Offices of Inspectors General of any agency providing funding under this Contract and/or appropriate federal, state and/or local law enforcement authorities.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00760 Officials not to Benefit

A. No member of Congress or resident commissioner shall be admitted to any share or part of this Contract, or to any benefit that may arise therefrom; but this Paragraph shall not be construed to extend to this Contract if made with a corporation for its general benefit.

B. No member, officer, or employee of the Authority or of a local public body during tenure with the Authority or with another local public body and 1 year thereafter shall have any interest, direct or indirect, in this Contract or the proceeds thereof.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00761 Gratuities

In connection with performance of work required under this Contract, or any changes or Modifications relative thereto, the giving of or offering to give gratuities (in the form of entertainment, gifts, or otherwise) by the Contractor, or any agent, representative, or other person deemed to be acting on behalf of the Contractor, or any Supplier or Subcontractor furnishing material to or performing work under this Contract, or any agent, representative or other person deemed to be acting on behalf of such Supplier or Subcontractor, to any Director, Officer, or employee of the Authority; or to any Director, Officer, employee, or agent of any of the Authority's agents, consultants, representatives, or other persons deemed to be acting for or on behalf of the Authority, with a view toward securing a contract or securing favorable treatment with respect to the awarding or amending, or the making of any determinations with respect to the performing of such contract is expressly forbidden. The terms of this Section 00761, Gratuities, shall be strictly construed and enforced in the event of violations hereto.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00762 Conflict of Interest

A. An organizational conflict of interest (OCI) exists when the nature of the work to be performed under a proposed contract or a subcontract may, without some restriction on future activities result in an unfair competitive advantage to the Contractor or subcontractor; because of (1) unequal access to information, (2) biased ground rules or (3) impaired objectivity. An unequal access to information OCI may exist if in performing a Contract, a Contractor obtains access to non-public information that provides a competitive advantage to it in a later competition. A biased ground rules OCI may exist if the Contractor has a role in setting rules for a source selection in which it will compete. An impaired objectivity OCI may exist if, in performing a Contract, a Contractor is called upon to evaluate an offer from or performance by itself or an affiliated entity.

- B. If, during the performance of this Contract and any extension thereof, the Contractor becomes aware of any relationship, financial interest, or other activity in which it or an affiliated person or company is involved, which is not in compliance with the provisions of this Section 00762, Conflict Of Interest, it shall promptly notify the Contracting Officer in writing in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, and fully disclose all circumstances thereof. Should the Contracting Officer not grant an exception to the requirements of this Section 00762, Conflict Of Interest, the Contractor shall, within 10 Days of written notice from the Contracting Officer to do so, take all action necessary to comply with the terms of this Section.
- C. If the Contractor fails to comply with the terms of this Section 00762, Conflict Of Interest, the Contracting Officer may withhold payments due under the Contract until such time as the Contractor is in compliance or, should the non-compliance remain uncorrected at the expiration of 10 Days from written notice from the Contracting Officer as provided in this Section, terminate the Contract for default pursuant to Section 00727, Termination For Default, Damages For Delay, And Time Extensions, of this Contract.
- D. The Contractor, in performing this Contract, shall avoid all conduct, which might result in or give the appearance of creating for Directors, Officers, or employees of the Authority in their relationship with the Contractor any conflicts of interest or favoritism or the appearance thereof and shall avoid any conduct, which might result in a Director, Officer, or employee failing to adhere to the Standards of Conduct adopted by the Authority's Board of Directors.
- E. The Contractor shall not, during the period of performance of the Contract, engage in any other contracts where its customary role would or might:
 - 1. Impair the actual or potential ability of the Contractor to render impartial assistance or advice to the Authority;
 - 2. Impair the Contractor's objectivity in performing this Contract or any other Authority contract, and
 - 3. Give the Contractor an unfair competitive advantage with respect to the work under another proposed Authority contract.

F. Any determination by the Contracting Officer under this Section shall be final and shall be subject to Section 00730, Dispute Resolution.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Contract Number: FQ18086

00763 Employment Restriction Warranty

A. The Contractor warrants that it will not offer employment to any officer or employee of the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (WMATA) who has been involved, directly or indirectly, in any matter of financial interest to the Contractor until at least 1 year after the officer or employee has ceased involvement in or responsibility for the matter.

- B. The Contractor further warrants that it will not employ any WMATA officer or employee who has had direct responsibility for any matter of financial interest to the Contractor within the year prior to the retirement or termination of the officer or employee until at least 1 full year after such officer or employee has left the employment of the Authority.
- C. The 1-year restriction described in Paragraphs A and B above may be waived at the discretion of the Authority if the WMATA employee or former employee has been subject to a Reduction in Force; in such case, the Authority will provide the Contractor with a letter to that effect.
- D. If a waiver is granted, or if a former employee of WMATA is eventually hired, the Contractor shall be responsible for ensuring that the former employee is not directly involved in negotiating or otherwise dealing with WMATA on any particular matter over which such employee had responsibility during his or her period of employment at WMATA.
- E. Should the Contractor fail to comply with Paragraphs A, B, or D above, the Authority shall have the right to withhold payment under this Contract in an amount not to exceed 2 percent of the total Contract amount as liquidated damages to the Authority, such withholding shall be in addition to any other withholding or damages available for other matters under this Contract. Further, the Authority will consider such violation in evaluating the Contractor's responsibility in connection with award of any other Authority contract.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00764 Civil Rights

A. Nondiscrimination Assurance: In accordance with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §2000(d), section 303 of the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §6102, section 202 of the American with Disabilities Act of 1990, 42 U.S.C. §12132, and Federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. §5332, the Contractor, sub-recipient, or subcontractor agrees that it will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, creed, national origin, sex, age, sexual preference or disability. In addition, the Contractor, sub-recipient, or subcontractor agrees to comply with applicable Federal implementing regulations and other regulations that FTA may issue.

- B. Equal Employment Opportunity: The following equal employment opportunity requirements apply to this Contract.
 - 1. Race, Color, Creed, National Origin, Sex: In accordance with Title VII of the Civil Rights Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §2000e, and Federal transit laws at 49 U.S.C. §5332, the Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable equal opportunity requirements of the U. S. Department of Labor (U.S. DOL) including, but not limited to the "Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor, " 41 C.F.R. Part 60 et seq., (implementing Executive Order No. 11246, "Equal Employment Opportunity," as amended by Executive Order No. 11375, "Amending Executive Order 11246 Relating to Equal Employment Opportunity," 42 U.S.C. §2000e note), and with all applicable Federal statutes, executive orders, regulations, and Federal policies that may in the future affect construction activities undertaken in the course of this Contract. The Contractor agrees to take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment without regard to their race, color, creed, national origin, sex, or age. Such action shall include, but not be limited to, the following: employment, upgrading, demotion or transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with all implementing requirements that FTA may issue.
 - 2. Age: In accordance with Section 4 of the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended, 29 U.S.C. §§ 623 and Federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. §5332, the Contractor agrees to refrain from discrimination against present and prospective employees for reason of age. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with all implementing requirements that FTA may issue.
 - 3. Disabilities: In accordance with Section 102 of the Americans with Disabilities Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §12112, the Contractor agrees that it will comply with the requirements of U. S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Regulations to Implement the Equal Employment Provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act," 29 C.F.R. Part 1630, pertaining to employment of persons with disabilities. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with all implementing requirements that FTA may issue.
 - 4. Special DOL EEO Clause for Construction Projects: The equal opportunity clause published at 41 CFR 60-1.4(a) of this chapter is required to be included in, and is part of, all nonexempt

Federal contracts and subcontracts, including construction contracts and subcontracts. The equal opportunity clause published at 41 CFR 60-1.4(b) is required to be included in, and is a part of, all nonexempt federally assisted construction contracts and subcontracts. In addition to the clauses described above, all Federal contracting officers, all applicants and all nonconstruction contractors, as applicable, shall include the specifications set forth in this section in all Federal and federally assisted construction contracts in excess of \$10,000 to be performed in geographical areas designated by the Director pursuant to \$60-4.6 of this part and in construction subcontracts in excess of \$10,000 necessary in whole or in part to the performance of nonconstruction Federal contracts and subcontracts covered under the Executive order.

Contract Number: FQ18086

STANDARD FEDERAL EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT SPECIFICATIONS (EXECUTIVE ORDER 11246)

- 1. As used in these specifications:
 - a. "Covered area" means the geographical area described in the solicitation from which this contract resulted;
 - b. "Director means Director, Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, United States Department of Labor, or any person to whom the Director delegates authority;
 - c. "Employer identification number" means the Federal Social Security number used on the Employer's Quarterly Federal Tax Return, U.S. Treasury Department Form 941.
 - d. "Minority" includes:
 - i. Black (all persons having origins in any of the Black African racial groups not of Hispanic origin);
 - ii. Hispanic (all persons of Mexican, Puerto Rican, Cuban, Central or South American or other Spanish Culture or origin, regardless of race;
 - iii. Asian and Pacific Islander (all persons having origins in any of the original peoples of the Far East, Southeast Asia, the Indian Subcontinent, or the Pacific Islands; and
 - iv. American Indian or Alaskan Native (all persons having origins in any of the original peoples of North America and maintaining identifiable tribal affiliations through membership and participation or community identification).
- 2. Whenever the Contractor, or any Subcontractor at any tier, subcontracts a portion of the work involving any construction trade, it shall physically include in each subcontract in excess of \$10,000 the provisions of these specifications and the Notice which contains the applicable goals for minority and female participation and which is set forth in the solicitations from which this contract resulted.

3. If the Contractor is participating (pursuant to 41 CFR 60-4.5) in a Hometown Plan approved by the U.S. Department of Labor in the covered area either individually or through an association, its affirmative action obligations on all work in the Plan area (including goals and timetables) shall be in accordance with that Plan for those trades which have unions participating in the Plan. Contractors must be able to demonstrate their participation in and compliance with the provisions of any such Hometown Plan. Each Contractor or Subcontractor participating in an approved Plan is individually required to comply with its obligations under the EEO clause, and to make a good faith effort to achieve each goal under the Plan in each trade in which it has employees. The overall good faith performance by other Contractors or Subcontractors toward a goal in an approved Plan does not excuse any covered Contractor's or Subcontractor's failure to take good faith efforts to achieve the Plan goals and timetables.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 4. The Contractor shall implement the specific affirmative action standards provided in paragraphs 7 a through p of these specifications. The goals set forth in the solicitation from which this contract resulted are expressed as percentages of the total hours of employment and training of minority and female utilization the Contractor should reasonably be able to achieve in each construction trade in which it has employees in the covered area. Covered Construction contractors performing construction work in geographical areas where they do not have a Federal or federally assisted construction contract shall apply the minority and female goals established for the geographical area where the work is being performed. Goals are published periodically in the FEDERAL REGISTER in notice form, and such notices may be obtained from any Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs office or from Federal procurement contracting officers. The Contractor is expected to make substantially uniform progress in meeting its goals in each craft during the period specified.
- 5. Neither the provisions of any collective bargaining agreement, nor the failure by a union with whom the Contractor has a collective bargaining agreement, to refer either minorities or women shall excuse the Contractor's obligations under these specifications, Executive Order 11246, or the regulations promulgated pursuant thereto.
- 6. In order for the nonworking training hours of apprentices and trainees to be counted in meeting the goals, such apprentices and trainees must be employed by the Contractor during the training period, and the Contractor must have made a commitment to employ the apprentices and trainees at the completion of their training, subject to the availability of employment opportunities. Trainees must be trained pursuant to training programs approved by the U.S. Department of Labor.
- 7. The Contractor shall take specific affirmative actions to ensure equal employment opportunity. The evaluation of the Contractor's compliance with these specifications shall be based upon its effort to achieve maximum results from its actions. The Contractor shall document these efforts fully, and shall implement affirmative action steps at least as extensive as the following:
 - a. Ensure and maintain a working environment free of harassment, intimidation, and coercion at all sites, and in all facilities at which the Contractor's employees are assigned to work. The Contractor, where possible, will assign two or more women to each construction project. The Contractor shall specifically ensure that all foremen, superintendents, and other on-site

supervisory personnel are aware of and carry out the Contractor's obligation to maintain such a working environment, with specific attention to minority or female individuals working at such sites or in such facilities.

- b. Establish and maintain a current list of minority and female recruitment sources, provide written notification to minority and female recruitment sources and to community organizations when the Contractor or its unions have employment opportunities available, and maintain a record of the organizations' responses.
- c. Maintain a current file of the names, addresses and telephone numbers of each minority and female off-the-street applicant and minority or female referral from a union, a recruitment source or community organization and of what action was taken with respect to each such individual. If such individual was sent to the union hiring hall for referral and was not referred back to the Contractor by the union or, if referred, not employed by the Contractor, this shall be documented in the file with the reason therefor, along with whatever additional actions the Contractor may have taken.
- d. Provide immediate written notification to the Director when the union or unions with which the Contractor has a collective bargaining agreement has not referred to the Contractor a minority person or woman sent by the Contractor, or when the Contractor has other information that the union referral process has impeded the Contractor's efforts to meet its obligations.
- e. Develop on-the-job training opportunities and/or participate in training programs for the area which expressly include minorities and women, including upgrading programs and apprenticeship and trainee programs relevant to the Contractor's employment needs, especially those programs funded or approved by the Department of Labor. The Contractor shall provide notice of these programs to the sources compiled under 7b above.
- f. Disseminate the Contractor's EEO policy by providing notice of the policy to unions and training programs and requesting their cooperation in assisting the Contractor in meeting its EEO obligations; by including it in any policy manual and collective bargaining agreement; by publicizing it in the company newspaper, annual report, etc.; by specific review of the policy with all management personnel and with all minority and female employees at least once a year; and by posting the company EEO policy on bulletin boards accessible to all employees at each location where construction work is performed.
- g. Review, at least annually, the company's EEO policy and affirmative action obligations under these specifications with all employees having any responsibility for hiring, assignment, layoff, termination or other employment decisions including specific review of these items with onsite supervisory personnel such as Superintendents, General Foremen, etc., prior to the initiation of construction work at any job site. A written record shall be made and maintained identifying the time and place of these meetings, persons attending, subject matter discussed, and disposition of the subject matter.

h. Disseminate the Contractor's EEO policy externally by including it in any advertising in the news media, specifically including minority and female news media, and providing written notification to and discussing the Contractor's EEO policy with other Contractors and Subcontractors with whom the Contractor does or anticipates doing business.

- i. Direct its recruitment efforts, both oral and written, to minority, female and community organizations, to schools with minority and female students and to minority and female recruitment and training organizations serving the Contractor's recruitment area and employment needs. Not later than one month prior to the date for the acceptance of applications for apprenticeship or other training by any recruitment source, the Contractor shall send written notification to organizations such as the above, describing the openings, screening procedures, and tests to be used in the selection process.
- j. Encourage present minority and female employees to recruit other minority persons and women and, where reasonable, provide after school, summer and vacation employment to minority and female youth both on the site and in other areas of a Contractor's work force.
- k. Validate all tests and other selection requirements where there is an obligation to do so under 41 CFR part 60-3.
- 1. Conduct, at least annually, an inventory and evaluation at least of all minority and female personnel for promotional opportunities and encourage these employees to seek or to prepare for, through appropriate training, etc., such opportunities.
- m. Ensure that seniority practices, job classifications, work assignments and other personnel practices, do not have a discriminatory effect by continually monitoring all personnel and employment related activities to ensure that the EEO policy and the Contractor's obligations under these specifications are being carried out.
- n. Ensure that all facilities and company activities are non-segregated except that separate or single-user toilet and necessary changing facilities shall be provided to assure privacy between the sexes.
- o. Document and maintain a record of all solicitations of offers for subcontracts from minority and female construction contractors and suppliers, including circulation of solicitations to minority and female contractor associations and other business associations.
- p. Conduct a review, at least annually, of all supervisors' adherence to and performance under the Contractor's EEO policies and affirmative action obligations.
- 8. Contractors are encouraged to participate in voluntary associations which assist in fulfilling one or more of their affirmative action obligations (7a through p). The efforts of a contractor association, joint contractor-union, contractor-community, or other similar group of which the contractor is a member and participant, may be asserted as fulfilling any one or more of its obligations under 7a through p of these Specifications provided that the contractor actively participates in the group, makes every effort to assure that the group has a positive impact on the

employment of minorities and women in the industry, ensures that the concrete benefits of the program are reflected in the Contractor's minority and female workforce participation, makes a good faith effort to meet its individual goals and timetables, and can provide access to documentation which demonstrates the effectiveness of actions taken on behalf of the Contractor. The obligation to comply, however, is the Contractor's and failure of such a group to fulfill an obligation shall not be a defense for the Contractor's noncompliance.

- 9. A single goal for minorities and a separate single goal for women have been established. The Contractor, however, is required to provide equal employment opportunity and to take affirmative action for all minority groups, both male and female, and all women, both minority and non-minority. Consequently, the Contractor may be in violation of the Executive Order if a particular group is employed in a substantially disparate manner (for example, even though the Contractor has achieved its goals for women generally, the Contractor may be in violation of the Executive Order if a specific minority group of women is underutilized).
- 10. The Contractor shall not use the goals and timetables or affirmative action standards to discriminate against any person because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin.
- 11. The Contractor shall not enter into any Subcontract with any person or firm debarred from Government contracts pursuant to Executive Order 11246.
- 12. The Contractor shall carry out such sanctions and penalties for violation of these specifications and of the Equal Opportunity Clause, including suspension, termination and cancellation of existing subcontracts as may be imposed or ordered pursuant to Executive Order 11246, as amended, and its implementing regulations, by the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs. Any Contractor who fails to carry out such sanctions and penalties shall be in violation of these specifications and Executive Order 11246, as amended.
- 13. The Contractor, in fulfilling its obligations under these specifications, shall implement specific affirmative action steps, at least as extensive as those standards prescribed in paragraph 7 of these specifications, so as to achieve maximum results from its efforts to ensure equal employment opportunity. If the Contractor fails to comply with the requirements of the Executive Order, the implementing regulations, or these specifications, the Director shall proceed in accordance with 41 CFR 60-4.8.
- 14. The Contractor shall designate a responsible official to monitor all employment related activity to ensure that the company EEO policy is being carried out, to submit reports relating to the provisions hereof as may be required by the Government and to keep records. Records shall at least include for each employee the name, address, telephone numbers, construction trade, union affiliation if any, employee identification number when assigned, social security number, race, sex, status (e.g., mechanic, apprentice trainee, helper, or laborer), dates of changes in status, hours worked per week in the indicated trade, rate of pay, and locations at which the work was performed. Records shall be maintained in an easily understandable and retrievable form; however, to the degree that existing records satisfy this requirement, contractors shall not be required to maintain separate records.

15. Nothing herein provided shall be construed as a limitation upon the application of other laws which establish different standards of compliance or upon the application of requirements for the hiring of local or other area residents (e.g., those under the Public Works Employment Act of 1977 and the Community Development Block Grant Program).

- C. The Contractor also agrees to include these requirements in each Subcontract, financed in whole or in part, with federal assistance provide by the FTA, modified only, if necessary, to identify the affected parties.
- D. Failure by the Contractor, sub-recipient, or subcontractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this Contract, that may result in the termination or such other remedy as the Authority deems appropriate.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00765 Disadvantaged Business Enterprise

A. In connection with the performance of this Contract, the Contractor agrees to cooperate with the Authority in meeting its commitments and goals with regard to the maximum utilization of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) and further agrees to exert good faith efforts to satisfy the requirements of Section 00453, DBE Data, by subcontracting portions of the Work to disadvantaged firms, by entering into joint ventures with disadvantaged firms, or both.

- B. The DBE policy of the Authority underwent a complete revision October 1, 1999 to meet revised Federal requirements. The DBE provisions of this RFP are subject to revision by Amendment.
- C. For federally funded contracts that exceed \$150,000 and to which the Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Requirements (Attachment J.4) apply, the failure to perform in accordance with requirements of Attachment J.4 may result in a partial or full suspension of payment, including progress payments, if applicable.
- D. If the Contractor is found to be in noncompliance with the DBE requirements of Attachment J.4, the progress of the work shall also be deemed to be unsatisfactory, and an amount equal to the DBE participation in the Contract shall be retained from payment (or progress payments, if any) made to the Contractor.
- E. If the Contract value is over \$150,000, the prime contractor will be responsible for submitting a monthly report of the status of its DBE subcontractors as outlined in Attachment J.4 to the Contracting Officer.
- F. If the Contractor fails to submit the required monthly DBE reports, the Contracting Officer may suspend payments (or progress payments), until such time as the monthly reports are submitted and accepted by the Authority.
- G. The goal for this Contract is as specified in Section 00865, Disadvantaged Business Enterprise.

00766 Utilization of Small Business Concerns

1. It is the policy of the Authority that a fair proportion of the purchases and contracts for supplies and services for the Authority be placed with small business concerns.

Contract Number: FQ18086

2. The Contractor agrees to accomplish the maximum amount of subcontracting to small business concerns that the Contractor finds to be consistent with the efficient performance of this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00767 Labor Provisions

The following Paragraphs B through M apply only to the Construction portion of the Contract.

A. Minimum Wages:

- 1. All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the Site of the Work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing-Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), shall be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act, 29 C.F.R. Part 3), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at the time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the Wage Determination of the Secretary of Labor, which is attached hereto and made a part hereof as specified in APPENDIX D to Section 00800, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged-to exist between the Contractor and such laborers and mechanics. Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under Section 1(b) (2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of 29 C.F.R. §5.5(a)(1)(iv); also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs that cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period. Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided at 29 C.F.R. §5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein, provided that the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under 29 C.F.R. §5.5(a)(1)(ii) And the Davis-Bacon poster (WH-1321) shall be posted at all times by the Contractor and its Subcontractor at the Site of the Work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.
 - a. The Authority will require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including helpers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the Contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The Authority will approve an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met:
 - 1) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
 - 2) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry, and
 - 3) The proposed wage rate, including bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.

b. If the Contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the Authority agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), a report of the action taken will be sent by the Contracting Officer Representative to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, Washington, D.C. 20210. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification action within 30 Days of receipt and so advise the Authority or will notify the Authority within the 30-Day period that additional time is necessary.

- c. In the event the Contractor, the laborers, or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the Authority do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the Authority will refer the questions, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the Authority to the Administrator for determination. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination with 30 Days of receipt and so advise the Authority or will notify the Authority within the 30-Day period that additional time is necessary.
- d. The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to Paragraphs A.1.b and A.1.c above, shall be paid to all workers including helpers performing work in the classification under this Contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.
- 2. Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the Contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit, which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the Contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- 3. If the Contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the Contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program, provided, that the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the Contractor submitted through the Contracting Officer Representative in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the Contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program.
- A. Withholding: The Authority will, upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor, withhold or cause to be withheld from the Contractor, under this agreement or any other Authority contract with the same recipient, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees, and helpers, employed by the Contractor or any Subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the Contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee, or helper, employed or working on the Site of the Work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), all or part of the wages required by the Contract, the Authority may, after written notice

to the Contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee or funds until such violations have ceased.

Contract Number: FQ18086

B. Payrolls and Basic Records

- 1. Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the Contractor during the course of the Work and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the Site of the Work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937, or under the Housing Act of 1949, in the construction or development of the Project). Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in Section 1(b)(2)(b) of the Davis-Bacon act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 C.F.R. §5 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in Section 1(b)(2)(b) of the Davis-Bacon Act, the Contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records, which show the costs anticipated or the actual costs incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration of the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs.
- 2. The Contractor shall submit weekly in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, for each week in which any Contract work is performed, a copy of all payrolls to the Authority. The payrolls submitted shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 C.F.R. §5.5(a)(3)(i). This information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional form WH-347 is available for this purpose and may be purchased from the Superintendent of Documents (Federal Stock no. 029-005-00014-1), U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402. The Contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all Subcontractors in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures.
 - a. Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance" signed by the Contractor or Subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the Contract and submit in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures and shall certify the following:
 - 1) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be maintained under 29 C.F.R. §5.5.(a)(3)(i), and that such information is correct and complete;
 - 2) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the Contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either

directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth at 29 C.F.R. Part 3;

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 3) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the Contract.
- b. The weekly submission in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of optional Form WH-347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by 29 C.F.R. §5.5(a)(3)(ii)(B).
- c. The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the Contractor or Subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under 18 U.S.C. §1001 and 31 U.S.C. §3729.

D. Apprentices and Trainees

- 1. The Contractor or Subcontractor shall make the records required under 29 C.F.R. §5.5(a)(3)(i) available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the Contractor or Subcontractor fails to submit the required records in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, or make them available, the Authority may, after written notice to the Contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 C.F.R. §5.12.
 - a. Apprentices: Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Office of Apprenticeship, Training and Employer Labor Services, or with a State apprenticeship agency recognized by the Office, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 Days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Office of Apprenticeship, Training and Employer Labor Services or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the Contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage on the wage, determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job Site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a Contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in

the Contractor's or Subcontractor's registered program shall be observed. Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringe benefits shall be paid in accordance with that determination. In the event the Office of Apprenticeship, Training and Employer Labor Services, or a state apprenticeship agency recognized by the Office, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the Contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

- 2. Trainees: Except as provided in 29 C.F.R. §5.16, trainees shall not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration. The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the Site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration. Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination that provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate, who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the employment and training administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In the event the employment and training administration withdraws approval of a training program, the Contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.
- 3. Equal employment opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees, and journeymen under 29 C.F.R. Part 5 shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order No. 11246, as amended 29 C.F.R. Part 30.
- 4. Helpers: Helpers will be permitted to work on a project if the helper classification is specified on an applicable wage determination or is approved pursuant to the conformance procedure set forth in 29 C.F.R. §5.5(a)(1)(ii). The allowable ratio of helpers to journeyman employed by the Contractor or Subcontractor on the job site shall not be greater than two helpers for every three journeymen (in other words, not more than 40 percent of the total number of journeymen and

helpers in each Contractor's or in each Subcontractor's own work force employed on the job site.) Any worker listed on a payroll at a helper wage rate, who is not a helper as defined in 29 C.F.R. §5.2(n)(4), shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any helper performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted shall be paid not less than the applicable journeyman's (or laborer's, where appropriate) wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- E. Compliance with Copeland Act Requirements. The Contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 C.F.R. Part 3, which are incorporated herein by reference.
- F. Contract Termination: Debarment. A breach of the Contract clauses in 29 C.F.R. §5.5 may be grounds for termination of the Contract, and for debarment as a Contractor or a Subcontractor as provided in 29 C.F.R. §5.12.
- G. Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act Requirements. All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and related Acts contained in 29 C.F.R. Parts 1, 3, and 5 are incorporated herein by reference.
- H. Disputes Concerning Labor Standards: Disputes arising out of the Labor Standards provisions of this Contract shall not be subject to Section 00730, Dispute Resolution, of this Contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor set forth in 29 C.F.R. Parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this Section include disputes between the Contractor (or any of its Subcontractors) and the Contracting Agency, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.

I. Certification of Eligibility:

- 1. By entering into this agreement or a third party contract financed under this agreement the Contractor certifies that neither it (nor he nor she) nor any person or firm that has an interest in the Contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded government contracts by virtue of Section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 C.F.R. §5.12(a)(1).
- 2. No part of this Contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of Section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 C.F.R. §5.12(a)(1).
- 3. The penalty for making false statement is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal code, 18 U.S.C.1001.
- J. Overtime Requirements: Neither the Contractor nor any Subcontractor contracting for any part of the Contract work, which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics, shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanics in any work week in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of 40 hours in such work week unless such laborer or mechanics receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours in such work week.

Contract Number: FQ18086

K. Violation: Liability for Unpaid Wages: Liquidated Damages: In the event of any violation of the requirements of 29 C.F.R. §5.5(b)(1), the Contractor and any Subcontractor responsible therefore shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such Contractor and Subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such district or to such territory) if the Contract is funded by the FTA, and if not, to the Authority for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of 29 C.F.R. §5.5(b)(1) In the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard work week of 40 hours without payment of the overtime wages required by 29 C.F.R. §5.5(b)(1).

L. Withholding for Unpaid Wages and Liquidated Damages: The FTA or the recipient shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the Contractor or Subcontractor under any such contract, or any other Authority contract with the same Contractor or any federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act if FTA funding is provided for the Contract, which is held by the same Contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such Contractor or Subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth at 29 C.F.R. §5.5(b)(2).

M. Wage Rates:

- 1. The minimum wages, which in addition to basic hourly rate of pay, include fringe benefit payments to be paid laborers and mechanics on this Project pursuant to this Section as determined by the Secretary of Labor to prevail for corresponding classes of laborers and mechanics employed on projects similar in character to the Contract work in the pertinent locality, are set forth as an attachment to this Contract.
- 2. All classes of laborers and mechanics not listed but employed on this Contract shall be classified or reclassified conformably to the schedule set out therein by mutual agreement between the Contractor and class of labor concerned, subject to prior approval of the Contracting Officer Representative. In the event the interested parties cannot agree on the proper classification or reclassification of a particular class of laborer and mechanics to be used, the question, accompanied by the recommendation of the Contracting Officer Representative, shall be referred to the Secretary of Labor for final determination.
- 3. For Current Wage Modifications, Refer to Appendix D Wage Determination of the Secretary Of Labor, included as an Appendix to Section 00800, Supplementary Conditions.
- N. Subcontracts: The Contractor or Subcontractor shall insert in all Subcontracts, the clauses set forth in Paragraphs A through M of this Section 00767, Labor Provisions, and a clause requiring the Subcontractor to include these clauses in all lower tier Subcontracts. The Contractor shall be responsible for compliance by all Subcontractors with Paragraphs A through N of this Section 00767, Labor Provisions.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00768 Walsh-Healey Public Contracts Act

A. If this Contract is for the manufacture or furnishing of materials, supplies, articles, or equipment in an amount, which exceeds or may exceed \$10,000 and is subject to the Walsh-Healey Public Contracts Act, as amended (41 U.S.C. 35-45), the following terms and conditions apply:

- 1. All stipulations required by the Act and regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor (41 CFR Chapter 50) are incorporated by reference. These stipulations are subject to all applicable rulings and interpretations of the Secretary of Labor that are now, or may be hereafter, be in effect.
- 2. All employees whose work relates to this Contract shall be paid not less than the minimum wage prescribed by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor (41 CFR 50-202.2). Learners, student learners, apprentices, and handicapped worker may be employed at less than the prescribed minimum wage (see 41 CFR 50-202.3) to the same extent that such employment is permitted under Section 14 of the Fair Labor Standards Act (41 U.S.C. 40).

Contract Number: FQ18086

00770 Convict Labor

A. Except as provided in clause I.19.2, the Contractor shall not employ, in the performance of this Contract, any person undergoing a sentence of imprisonment imposed by any court of the federal government, a state, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, the Northern Mariana Islands, American Samoa, Guam or the U.S. Virgin Islands.

- 1. The Contractor is not prohibited from employing persons:
 - a. On parole or probation to work at paid employment during the term of their sentence;
 - b. Who have been pardoned or who have served their terms; or
 - c. Confined for violation of the laws of the federal government, the states, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, the Northern Mariana Islands, American Samoa, Guam, or the U.S. Virgin Islands who are authorized to work at paid employment in the community under the laws of such jurisdiction, if:
 - 1) The worker is paid or is in an approved work or training program on a voluntary basis.
 - 2) Representatives of the local union's central bodies or similar labor union organizations have been consulted;
 - a) Such paid employment will not result in the displacement of employed workers, or be applied in skills, crafts, or trades where there is a surplus of available gainful labor in the locality, or impair existing contracts or services;
 - b) The rates of pay and other conditions of employment will not be less than those paid or provided for work of a similar nature in the locality where the work is being performed; and
 - c) The Attorney General of the United States has certified that the work-release laws or regulations of the jurisdiction involved are in conformity with the requirements of Executive Order 11755, as amended by Executive Orders 12608 and 12943.
- B. In connection with the performance of work under this Contract, the Contractor agrees not to employ any person serving a sentence of imprisonment at hard labor.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00769 Notice to the Authority of Labor Disputes

A. Whenever the Contractor has knowledge that an actual or potential labor dispute is delaying or threatens to delay the timely performance of this Contract, the Contractor shall immediately give notice thereof in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, including all relevant information with respect thereto, to the Contracting Officer Representative.

B. The Contractor agrees to insert the substance of this Section 00769, Notice to the Authority of Labor Disputes, in all Subcontracts hereunder as to which a labor dispute may delay the timely performance of this Contract; except that each such Subcontract shall provide that in the event its timely performance is delayed or threatened by delay by any actual or potential labor dispute, the Subcontractor shall immediately notify its next higher tier Subcontractor, or the Contractor, as the case may be, of all relevant information with respect to such dispute.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00771 Federal, State, and Local Taxes

A. The Contract Price includes all applicable Federal, State, and local taxes and duties.

- B. Nevertheless, with respect to any Federal excise tax or duty on the transactions or property covered by this Contract, if a statute, court decision, written ruling, or regulation takes effect after the Contract date and results in the following:
 - 1. The Contractor being required to pay or bear the burden of any such Federal excise tax or duty or increase in the rate thereof, which would not otherwise have been payable on such transactions or property, the Contract Price shall be increased by the amount of such tax or duty or rate increase, provided the Contractor warrants in writing in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, that no amount for such newly imposed Federal excise tax or duty or rate increase was included in the Contract Price as a contingency reserve or otherwise; or
 - 2. The Contractor not being required to pay or bear the burden of, or in its obtaining a refund or drawback of, any such Federal excise tax or duty which would otherwise have been payable on such transactions or property or which was the basis of an increase in the Contract price, the Contract Price shall be decreased by the amount of the relief, refund, or drawback, or that amount of the relief, refund, or drawback, or that amount that shall be paid to the Authority, as directed by the Contracting Officer Representative. The Contract Price shall be similarly decreased if the Contractor, through its fault or negligence or its failure to follow instructions of the Contracting Officer Representative, is required to pay or bear the burden of, or does not obtain a refund or drawback or, any such Federal excise tax or duty.
- C. Paragraph B above shall not be applicable to Social Security taxes or to any other employment tax.
- D. No adjustment of less than \$100 shall be made in the Contract Price pursuant to Paragraph B above.
- E. As used in Paragraph B above, the term Contract date means the date set for Proposal opening, except if this is a negotiated Contract, the date that the Contractor submits its Best and Final Offer. As to additional supplies or services procured by modification to this Contract, the term Contract date means the date of such Modification.
- F. Unless there does not exist any reasonable basis to sustain an exemption, the Contracting Officer Representative, upon the request of the Contractor in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, shall, without further liability, furnish evidence appropriate to establish exemption from any Federal, State, or local tax; provided that, evidence appropriate to establish exemption from and Federal excise tax or duty, which may give rise to either increase or decrease in the Contract Price will be furnished only at the discretion of the Contracting Officer Representative.
- H. The Contractor shall promptly notify the Contracting Officer Representative in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, of matters, which will result in either an increase or decrease in the Contract Price, and shall take action with respect thereto as directed by the Contracting Officer Representative.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00772 Additional Bond Security

For information on Additional Bond Security, see Section 00613, Performance and Payment Bonds (Additional Bond Security).

Contract Number: FQ18086

00773 Patent and Copyright Indemnity

A. In addition to any other indemnification provided in this Contract, the Contractor shall indemnify the Authority and its Board members, agents and employees against liability, including costs, for infringement of any United States patent (except a patent issued upon an application that is now or may hereafter be withheld from issue pursuant to a Secrecy Order under 35 U.S.C. §181) arising out of the manufacture or delivery of supplies, the performance of services, or the construction, alteration, modification, or repair of real property under this Contract. If the Contractor is not the original equipment manufacturer (OEM) for a manufactured product, it will ensure that the patent holder provides indemnity to WMATA under this clause. This indemnity shall not apply unless the Contractor is informed as soon as practicable by the Authority of the suit or action alleging such infringement, and is given such opportunity as is afforded by applicable laws, rules, or regulations to participate in the defense thereof; and further, such indemnity shall not apply to:

- 1. An infringement resulting from compliance with specific written instructions of the Contracting Officer directing a change in the supplies to be delivered or in the materials or equipment to be used, or directing a manner or performance of the Contract not normally used by the Contractor.
- 2. An infringement resulting from addition to, or change in, such supplies or components furnished or construction work performed that was made subsequent to delivery or performance by the Contractor; or
- 3. A claimed infringement that is unreasonably settled without the consent of the Contractor, unless required by final decree of a court of competent jurisdiction.

AGREES TO DEFEND, HOLD HARMLESS, AND INDEMNIFY THE AUTHORITY AND ITS OFFICERS, REPRESENTATIVES, AGENTS, AND EMPLOYEES ACTING WITHIN THE SCOPE OF THEIR OFFICIAL DUTIES, FROM AND AGAINST ANY AND ALL CLAIMS, DEMANDS, LIABILITIES, DAMAGES, LOSSES, COSTS, AND EXPENSES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, COURT COSTS, AND REASONABLE ATTORNEY'S FEES AND EXPENSES) OF ANY NATURE WHATSOEVER IN ANY WAY ARISING OUT OF INFRINGEMENT UPON ANY LETTERS OF PATENT OF THE UNITED STATES ARISING OUT OF THE PERFORMANCE OF THIS CONTRACT OR OUT OF THE USE OR DISPOSAL BY OR FOR THE ACCOUNT OF THE AUTHORITY OF SUPPLIES FURNISHED OR WORK PERFORMED HEREUNDER. SIMILARLY, THE CONTRACTOR INDEMNIFIES THE AUTHORITY FROM ALL CLAIMS OF COPYRIGHT INFRINGEMENT RESULTANT FROM ACTIONS OF THE CONTRACTOR OR ANY OF ITS SUBCONTRACTORS OR SUPPLIERS. NOTHING IN THIS SECTION SHALL BE CONSTRUED TO REQUIRE ANY INDEMNIFICATION, WHICH WOULD MAKE THIS SECTION VOID OR UNENFORCEABLE OR TO ELIMINATE OR REDUCE ANY INDEMNIFICATION OR RIGHTS, WHICH THE AUTHORITY OR CONTRACTOR HAS BY LAW.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00774 Notice and Assistance Regarding Patent and Copyright Infringement

A. The Contractor shall report to the Contracting Officer Representative in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, promptly and in reasonable written detail, each notice or claim of patent or copyright infringement based on the performance of this Contract of which the Contractor has knowledge.

B. In the event of any action, Claim, or suit against the Authority on account of any alleged patent or copyright infringement arising out of or related to the performance of this Contract or out of the use of any supplies furnished or work or services performed hereunder, the Contractor shall furnish to the Authority in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, when requested by the Contracting Officer Representative, all evidence and information in possession of the Contractor pertaining to such action, suit, or Claim. Such evidence and information shall be furnished at the expense of the Authority except where the Contractor has agreed to defend, indemnify, or hold harmless the Authority. This Section shall be included in all Subcontracts.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00775 Authority Rights in Technical Data

A. All, designs, Design Drawings, Design Specifications, Samples, processes (including Computer Software), laboratory testing analyses and reports, notes, As-Built Drawings produced during and after completion of construction and other work produced in the performance of this Contract, or in the contemplation or implementation thereof shall be and remain the sole property of the Authority and may be used on any other work without additional cost to the Authority. Any re-use of design services shall be at the Authority's sole risk and with respect thereto, the Contractor agrees not to assert any rights or to establish any claim under the design patent or copyright laws and not to publish or reproduce such matter in whole or in part or in any manner or form, or authorize others so to do, without the written consent of the Authority until such time as the Authority may have released such matter to the public. Further, with respect to any design or process, which the Authority desires to protect by applying for and prosecuting a design patent application, or otherwise, the Contractor agrees to furnish the Authority such duly executed instruments and other papers (prepared by the Authority) as are deemed necessary to vest in the Authority the rights granted it pursuant to this Section. The Contractor, for a period of 3 years after completion of the Project or task, agrees to furnish and to provide access to the originals or copies of all such materials on the request of the Authority.

B. Rights in Technical Data:

- 1. The Authority shall have the right to use, duplicate, or disclose Technical Data, which includes, without limitation, computer software and other items listed below, in whole or in part, in any manner and for any purpose whatsoever, and to have or permit others to do so:
 - a. All manuals, instructional materials prepared for installation, operation, maintenance or training purposes;
 - b. Technical Data pertaining to end items, components or processes, which were prepared for the purpose of identifying sources, size, configuration, mating and attachment characteristics, functional characteristics, and performance requirements ("form, fit and function" data; e.g., specification control drawings, catalog sheets, outline drawing; except that for computer software it means data identifying source, functional characteristics, and performance requirements but specifically excludes the source code, algorithm, process, formulae, and flow charts of the software);
 - c. Other technical data, which has been, or is normally furnished without restriction by the Contractor or Subcontractor;
 - d. Other specifically described technical data, which the parties have agreed will be furnished without restriction.
- C. The Authority shall have the right to use, duplicate, or disclose technical data other than that defined in Paragraph B.1.a above, in whole or in part, with the express limitation that such technical data shall not, without the written permission of the party furnishing such technical data, be:

- 1. Released or disclosed in whole or in part outside the Authority;
- 2. Used in whole or in part by the Authority for manufacture; or
- 3. Used by a party other than the Authority except for emergency repair or overhaul work only, by or for the Authority where the item or process concerned is not otherwise reasonably available to enable timely performance of the Work; provided, that the release or disclosure thereof outside the Authority shall be made subject to a prohibition against further use, release, or disclosure.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 4. Technical Data provided in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph B.1.b above shall be identified by a legend, which suitably recites the aforesaid limitation. Nothing herein shall impair the right of the Authority to use similar or identical data acquired from other sources.
- 5. The term Technical Data as used in this Section means technical writing, Computer Software, sound recordings, pictorial reproductions, drawings, or other graphic representations and works of a technical nature, whether or not copyrighted, which are specified to be delivered pursuant to this Contract in accordance with Section 01330, Submittal Procedures, and Section 01775, Closeout. The term does not include financial reports, cost analyses, and other information incidental to Contract administration. Computer Software as used in this Section means computer programs, computer databases, and documentation thereof.

6. Material covered by copyright:

- a. The Contractor agrees to and does hereby grant to the Authority, and to its officers, agents, and employees acting within the scope of their official duties, a royalty-free, nonexclusive, and irrevocable license throughout the world for Authority purposes to publish, translate, reproduce, deliver, perform, dispose of, and to authorize others so to do, all Technical Data now or hereafter covered by copyright.
- b. No such copyrighted matter shall be included in Technical Data furnished hereunder without the written permission of the copyright owner for the Authority to use such copyrighted matter in the manner above described.
- c. The Contractor shall report to the Authority promptly, and in reasonable written detail, each notice or claim of copyright infringement received by the Contractor with respect to any Technical Data delivered hereunder.
- d. Relation to patents: Nothing contained in this Section shall imply a license to the Authority under any patent, or be construed as affecting the scope of any license or other right otherwise granted to the Authority under any patent.
- e. Any dispute under this Section shall be subject to Section 00730, Dispute Resolution.
- f. Notwithstanding any other payment provision in this Contract, the Authority may retain from payment up to 10 percent of the Contract price until final delivery and acceptance of the technical data defined in this Section and as required to be furnished by the RFP Documents.

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

Contract Number: FQ18086

00776 Technical Data - Withholding of Payment

A. If technical data, specified to be delivered under this Contract, is not delivered within the time specified by this Contract or is deficient upon delivery (including having restrictive markings not specifically authorized by this Contract), the Authority may until such data is accepted by the Authority, withhold payment to the Contractor of 10 percent of the total Contract Price or amount unless a lesser withholding is specified in the Contract. Payments will not be withheld nor any other action taken pursuant to this Paragraph when the Contractor's failure to make timely delivery or to deliver such data without deficiencies arises out of or is beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor.

- B. After payments total 90 percent of the total Contract Price or amount and if all technical data specified to be delivered under this Contract has not been accepted, the Authority may withhold from further payment, in addition to other withholdings specified elsewhere, such sum as it considers appropriate, not exceeding 10 percent of the total Contract Price or amount unless a lesser withholding limit is specified in the Contract.
- C. The withholding of any amount or subsequent payment to the Contractor shall not be construed as a waiver of any rights accruing to the Authority under this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00777 Indemnification and Insurance Requirements

A. Indemnification:

- 1. Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the Authority, its directors, officers, employees, and agents from all liabilities, obligations, damages, penalties, claims, costs, charges and expenses (including reasonable attorney's fees), of whatsoever kind and nature for injury, including personal injury or death of any person or persons, and for loss or damage to any property, including the property of the Contractor and the Authority, occurring in connection with, or in any way arising out of the use, occupancy and performance of the Work and any acts in connection with activities to be performed under this Contract, unless the loss or damage is due to the sole negligence of the Authority. Nothing in the preceding sentence shall be deemed to relieve Contractor from ultimate liability for any obligation of Contractor under this Contract.
- 2. Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the Authority, its directors, officers, employees, and agents against any and all claims, liabilities, losses, demands, damages, penalties, costs, charges, remedial costs, environmental claims, fees or other expenses including attorney's fees related to, arising from, or attributable to any effluent or other hazardous waste, residue, contaminated soil, or other similar material discharged from, removed from, or introduced on, about, or under the job Site; provided, however, that the foregoing indemnity does not apply to loss or damage due to preexisting conditions, whether known or unknown.
- 3. If any action or proceeding relating to the indemnification required is brought against the Authority, then upon written notice from the Authority to the Contractor, the Contractor shall, at the Contractor's expense, resist or defend such action or proceeding by counsel approved by the Authority in writing, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld, but no approval of counsel shall be required where the cause of action is resisted or defended by counsel of any insurance carrier obligated to resist or defend the same. The Authority reserves the right to use its own counsel under this indemnity at Contractor's sole cost and expense.
- 4. Contractor understands and agrees that it is Contractor's responsibility to provide indemnification to the Authority pursuant to this Section. The provision of insurance, while anticipated to provide a funding source for this indemnification, is in addition to any indemnification requirements and the failure of Contractor's insurance to fully fund any indemnification shall not relieve the Contractor of any obligation assumed under this indemnification.

00778 Liquidated Damages

- A. The Contractor understands that if it fails to complete portions or all of the Work as described in Section 00724, Period of Performance and Project Schedule, the Authority will suffer damages, which have been estimated and are specified in Section 00878, Liquidated Damages.
- B. The Contractor agrees that if it does not complete the Work within the specified Contract Performance Time, then the Contractor shall pay to the Authority as liquidated damages, pursuant to

Section 00727, Termination for Default, Damages for Delay, and Time Extensions, the sums per Day as separate damages for each specified completion requirement. Milestones are as defined in Section 00724, Period of Performance and Project Schedule.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00779 Compliance with Copeland Act Requirements

A. The Contractor agrees to comply with section 1 of the Copeland "Anti-Kickback Act," 18 U.S.C.§ 874 that prohibits anyone from inducing, by any means, any person employed on construction, prosecution, completion or repair of a federally assisted building or work, to give up any part of his or her compensation to which he or she is entitled. Contractor further agrees to comply with section 2 of the Act, 40 U.S.C. §3145, as amended, and implementing DOL regulations, "Contractors and Subcontractors on Public Buildings or Public Works Financed in Whole or in Part, by Loans or Grants from the United States." Contractor agrees to comply with 29 C.F.R. Part 3 which imposes record keeping requirements for all such contracts in excess of \$2,000.

B. Contractor shall insert clause I.20.1 in all subcontracts, and require that subcontractors insert this clause in any and all of their subcontracts, at any tier.

The Contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR Part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00780 Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act

A. Overtime requirements: Neither the Contractor nor any Subcontractor contracting for any part of the Contract Work, which may require or involve the employment of laborers, mechanics, apprentices, trainees, watchmen, and guards shall require or permit any laborer, mechanic apprentice, trainee, watchman, or guard in any work week in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of 40 hours in such work week on work subject to the provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, unless such laborer, mechanic, apprentice, trainee, watchman, or guard receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times his or her basic rate of pay for all such hours worked in excess of 40 hours is such work week.

- B. Violation, liability for unpaid wages, and liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the provisions of Paragraph A above, the Contractor and any Subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable to any affected employee for unpaid wages. In addition, such Contractor and Subcontractor shall be liable to the Authority for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer, mechanic, apprentice, trainee, watchman, or guard employed in violation of the provisions of Paragraph A in the sum of 10 dollars for each Day on which such employee was required or permitted to be employed on such work in excess of his or her standard work week of 40 hours without payment of the overtime wages required by Paragraph A.
- C. Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages: The Contracting Officer Representative may withhold from the Contractor, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the Contractor or Subcontractor, such sums as may be administratively determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such Contractor or Subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the provisions of Paragraph B.
- D. Subcontracts: The Contractor shall insert Paragraphs A through E of this Section in all Subcontracts and shall require their inclusion in all Subcontracts of any tier.
- E. Records: The Contractor shall maintain payroll records containing the information specified in 29 CFR 516.2(a). Such records shall be preserved for three years from completion of this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00781 Equitable Adjustment for Minor Contract Modifications

A. Where the Contracting Officer and Contractor agree to a net additional or deductive amount of direct costs for a Modification to this Contract made pursuant to articles of this Contract titled Changes, Differing Site Conditions, or Value Engineering Incentive, which amount does not exceed \$100,000 and further agree to an adjustment in Contract Performance Time resulting from said Modification which increases or decreases the completion date 10 Days or less, the equitable adjustment in Contract Price shall consist of the following:

- 1. Direct costs as agreed to by the Contracting Officer and Contractor.
- 2. Job Office Overhead costs, the sum of which shall be limited to a maximum of 10 percent labor costs, including fringe benefits, but excluding FICA, FUTA, and State Unemployment Insurance (SUI); 10 percent of direct material costs; 5 percent of direct equipment costs (small tools, defined as equipment less than \$1,000 in acquisition costs, are included and computed at 5 percent of direct base labor wages.); 5 percent of Subcontract costs.
- 3. Home Office General and Administrative (G&A) costs, the sum of which shall be limited to a maximum of 3 percent of the direct costs plus job office overhead costs computed as above.
- 4. Profit will be determined in accordance with the guidelines specified in the Section 00748, Changes.
- B. In using the above rates, the following shall apply:
 - 1. Payroll Tax (FICA, FUTA, and SUI) amounts are added immediately after direct and indirect costs are totaled.
 - 2. Subcontractors' indirect costs and profit shall be computed in the same manner as above.
 - 3. Indirect costs shall not be duplicated in direct costs.
 - 4. When the change in Contract Performance Time is increased, the change in Contract Price for direct and indirect costs computed by application of the above rates includes costs of impact and extended performance due to the time extension and no further consideration of costs arising from the specific Modification and cited Pending Change Orders (PCOs) will be given.
 - 5. Bond will be allowed at actual cost without markup.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00782 Drug and Alcohol Testing (for Safety Sensitive Functions Only) – FTA and WMATA

- 1. Contractors who perform safety sensitive functions shall be subject to compliance with a drug and alcohol testing program according to federal guidelines published in FTA regulations and WMATA Drug and Alcohol Program Policy. The Contractor agrees to establish and implement a drug and alcohol testing program that complies with 49 C.F.R. Parts 40 and 655 and WMATA Drug and Alcohol Program Policy 7.7.3/5, produce any documentation necessary to establish its compliance with these regulations, and policy and permit any authorized representative of the U.S. Department of Transportation or its operating administrations, applicable state oversight agency, or the Authority to inspect the facilities and records associated with the implementation of the drug and alcohol testing program as required under 49 C.F.R. Part 655 and WMATA policy and review the testing process. The Contractor further agrees as follows:
- 2. To certify its compliance with 49 C.F.R. Parts 40 and 655 and to submit an annual Management Information System (MIS) report, as required by federal regulations, to WMATA's Medical Compliance Monitor (MCM) and the Contracting Officer before February 15th of each year. To certify compliance, the Contractor shall use the "Alcohol and Controlled Substances Testing" certification contained in the "Annual List of Certifications and Assurances for Federal Transit Administration Grants and Cooperative Agreements," that is published annually in the Federal Register.
- 3. To submit to the MCM and the Contracting Officer before February 15th of each year, a copy of the Policy Statement developed to implement its drug and alcohol testing program.
- 4. To provide to the MCM and the Contracting Officer before February 15th of each year the following:
 - a. Employee and supervisor training documentation;
 - b. The name and location of the collection site(s), laboratory(ies), Medical Review Officer(s), Breath Alcohol Technician(s), Collector(s), and Substance Abuse Professional(s); and a description of their random selection drug and alcohol testing process.
 - 5. The Contractor further agrees to submit quarterly reports summarizing program compliance and test results to the MCM and the Contracting Officer by the 15th of the month following the end of each quarter.
 - a. Quarter Management Information System (MIS) reports of DOT/FTA tests conducted
 - b. Quarterly DOT/FTA drug and alcohol testing logs
 - c. DOT/FTA testing pool data
- 5. Contractors are required to flow this clause down to all of their safety sensitive subcontractors and agents.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00783 No Federal Government Obligations to Third-Parties by use of a Disclaimer

A. The Authority and the Contractor acknowledge and agree that, notwithstanding any concurrence by the Federal Government in or approval of the solicitation or award of this Contract, absent the express written consent by the Federal Government, the Federal Government is not a party to this Contract and shall not be subject to any obligations or liabilities to the Authority, Contractor, or any other party (whether or not a party to that contract) pertaining to any matter resulting from the underlying contract.

B. The Contractor agrees to include this clause in each Subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA. It is further agreed that the clause shall not be modified, except to identify the Subcontractor who will be subject to its provisions.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00784 Program Fraud and False or Fraudulent Statements and Related Acts

A. The Contractor acknowledges that the provisions of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986, as amended, 31 U. S. C. 3801 et seq. and U. S. DOT regulations, "Program Fraud Civil Remedies," 49 C.F. R. Part 31, apply to its actions pertaining to this Project. Upon execution of the underlying contract, the Contractor certifies and affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of any statement it has made, it makes, it may make, or causes to be made, pertaining to the underlying contract or the FTA assisted project for which this Contract Work is being performed. In addition to other penalties that may be applicable, the Contractor further acknowledges that if it makes or causes to be made, a false, fictitious, or fraudulent claim, statement, submission, or certification, the Federal Government reserves the right to impose the penalties of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986 on the Contractor to.

- B. The Contractor also acknowledges that if it makes, or causes to be made, a false, fictitious, or fraudulent claim, statement, submission, or certification to the Federal Government under a contract connected with a project that is financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance originally awarded by FTA under the authority of 49 U. S. C. 5307, the Government reserves the right to impose the penalties of 18 U. S. C. 1001 and 49 U. S. C. 5307 (n)(1) on the Contractor, to the extent the Federal Government deems appropriate.
- C. The Contractor agrees to include this clause in each Subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA. It is further agreed that the clause shall not be modified, except to identify the Subcontractor who will be subject to the provisions.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00785 Federal Changes

A. The Contractor shall at all times comply with all applicable FTA regulations, policies, procedures, and directives, including without limitation those listed directly or by reference in the Agreement (Form FTA MA (14) dated October 1, 2015) between the Authority and FTA, as they may be amended or promulgated from time to time during the term of this Contract. Contractor's failure to so comply shall constitute a material breach of this Contract.

B. The Contractor agrees to include this clause in each Subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA. It is further agreed that the clause shall not be modified, except to identify the Subcontractor who will be subject to its provisions.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00786 Incorporation of FTA Terms

A. The preceding provisions include, in part, certain Standard Terms and Conditions required by the U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT), whether or not expressly set forth in the preceding contract provisions. All contractual provisions required by DOT, as set forth in FTA Circular 4220.1F or any revisions thereto, are hereby incorporated by reference. Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, all DOT or FTA mandated terms shall be deemed to control in the event of a conflict with other provisions contained in this Agreement. The Contractor shall not perform any act, fail to perform any act, or refuse to comply with any Authority requests, which would cause the Authority to be in violation of the FTA terms and conditions.

B. The Contractor agrees to include this clause in each Subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA. It is further agreed that the clause shall not be modified, except to identify the Subcontractor who will be subject to the provisions.

00787 Energy Conservation

A. The Contractor agrees to comply with mandatory standards and policies relating to the energy efficiency which are contained in the applicable state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the National Energy Policy and Conservation Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 6321, et. seq.

- B. The Contractor agrees to perform an energy assessment for any building constructed, reconstructed or modified with FTA funds as required under FTA regulations, "Requirements for Energy Assessments." 49 C.F.R. Part 622.
- C. The Contractor must include this clause in all subcontracts and sub-agreements at every tier.

• •

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

00788 Government-Wide Debarment and Suspension

A. The Contractor is bound by its certification contained in its offer to the Authority that neither the Contractor its principals, or affiliates, are excluded or disqualified, from Federal contracting. The certification is a material representation of fact, relied upon by the Authority in entering into this Contract. If it is later determined that the Contractor knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to remedies available to the Authority, the Federal Government may pursue available remedies, including but not limited to suspension and/or debarment. The Contractor agrees to comply with the requirements of 2 C.F.R, part 180, subpart C as adopted and supplemented by U.S. DOT regulations at 2 C.F.R, part 1200 "Nonprocurement Suspension and Debarment," including any amendments thereto, Executive Orders Nos. 12549 and 12689 "Debarment and Suspension" 31 U.S.C. § 6101 note, and other applicable Federal laws, regulations or guidance regarding participation with debarred or suspended contractors throughout the term of this Contract.

B. Flow-down requirement. The Contractor agrees to include this article in all subcontracts at all tiers under this Contract requiring lower tier contractors to comply with Federal suspension and debarment requirements, and review the System for Award Management (SAM) at www.sam.gov in order to comply with U.S. DOT regulations at 2 C.F.R, Part 1200 prior to awarding any subcontract under this Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00789 Survival

Any provision expressly set forth as surviving the expiration or termination of this Contract shall be deemed to survive any such expiration or termination.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00790 Choice of Law

(a) This Contract shall be deemed to be executed in the District of Columbia, regardless of the domicile of the Contractor and shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the District of Columbia except to the extent, if any, superseded by Federal law.

(b) The parties agree that any and all claims asserted by or against the Authority arising hereunder or related hereto shall be heard and determined either in the courts of the United States located in the District of Columbia, the State of Maryland or the Commonwealth of Virginia or in the courts of the District of Columbia, State of Maryland or Commonwealth of Virginia that maintain jurisdiction over such claims and where venue properly resides.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00791 Whistleblower Protection – Federal

1. The Contractor and its subcontractors shall encourage their employees and independent contractors to report information without fear of actual or threatened discrimination, retaliation or reprisal that they in good faith reasonably believe is evidence of gross mismanagement; gross misuse or waste of public resources or funds; fraud; violation of law; abuse of authority in connection with the conduct of WMATA operations or contracts; or a substantial and specific danger to health, security or safety. The Contractor and its subcontractors shall notify their employees that they may make reports under this clause to:

- a. WMATA's Office of Inspector General (OIG), in person, in writing, through the OIG Hotline (888-234-2374) or email wmata-oig-hotline@verizon.net or by any other reasonable means;
- b. WMATA's Metro Transit Police Department (MTPD), in person, by telephone (202-962-2121) or by any other reasonable means, or to the OIG, if the information constitutes a potential violation of criminal law;
- c. WMATA's Chief Safety Officer, in person, in writing, through the SAFE Hotline (202-249-7233) or email safety@wmata.com, or by any other reasonable means; or
- d. Any other official, office or agency within WMATA or outside WMATA that the employee or independent contractor reasonably believes has the authority to act on the matter.
- 2. The Contractor, its employees, independent contractors and subcontractors shall cooperate with any inquiry or review by an authorized official of WMATA, or by the federal government or any other governmental entity with jurisdiction over WMATA, regarding a matter that would constitute a report under paragraph (a) or a violation of this or any whistleblower provision of this Contract, and with any enforcement or judicial proceeding arising from such inquiry or review.
- 3. The Contractor and its subcontractors shall not interfere with or deny the right of any employee or independent contractor of either the Contractor or any of its subcontractors to make a report under clause I.86.1. The Contractor and its subcontractors shall not recommend, take or threaten to take any action having a negative or adverse impact on any employee or independent contractor of either the Contractor or any of its subcontractors because he or she:
 - a. made or is perceived to have made a report under clause I.86.1;
 - b. sought a remedy under applicable law after making a report under clause I.86.1.
 - c. participated in or cooperated with an inquiry or review by an authorized official of WMATA, or by the federal government or any other governmental entity with jurisdiction over WMATA, regarding a matter that would constitute a report under clause I.86.1 or a violation of this or any whistleblower provision of this Contract, or with an enforcement or judicial proceeding arising from such inquiry or review;
 - d. refused to obey an order that would violate law; or

e. refused to work or authorize work when a hazardous safety or security condition presents an imminent danger of death or serious injury, there was no reasonable alternative to refusal, there was not sufficient time to eliminate the danger in absence of refusal and the individual, where possible, notified the Contractor or subcontractor of the condition and of his or her intent not to perform or authorize work.

- 4 The Contractor shall include, or shall cause to be included, the substance of this clause, including this clause I.86.4, in its subcontracts at all tiers.
- 5 The Contractor and its subcontractors shall comply with the National Transit Systems Security Act (NTSSA) 6 U.S.C. §1142, which prohibits discharging, demoting, suspending, reprimanding or in any other way discriminating against an employee as a reprisal for the employee lawfully and in good faith:
 - a. reporting a hazardous safety or security condition;
 - b. refusing to work when a hazardous safety or security condition presents an imminent death or serious injury, there is no reasonable alternative to refusal, there is not sufficient time to eliminate the danger in absence of refusal and the individual, where possible, has notified the Contractor or subcontractor of the condition and of his or her intent to not perform work;
 - c. refusing to authorize the use of any safety or security related equipment, track or structures, if the individual is responsible for their inspection or repair and reasonably believes they are in a hazardous safety or security condition, there is no reasonable alternative to refusal, there is not sufficient time to eliminate the danger in absence of refusal and the individual, where possible, has notified the Contractor or subcontractor of the condition and of his or her intent not to authorize use of hazardous equipment or infrastructure unless corrected;
 - d. providing information for or directly assisting in an investigation of conduct that the individual reasonably believes to be in violation of federal law regarding safety, security or fraud, waste or abuse of funds intended for safety or security;
 - e. refusing to violate or assist in violation of federal public transportation safety or security law;
 - f. cooperating with a safety or security investigation by the U.S. Secretary of Transportation, U.S. Secretary of Homeland Security or the National Transportation Safety Board;
 - g. furnishing information to law enforcement agencies relating to an accident or incident resulting in damage to property, injury or death; or
 - h. filing a complaint under the NTSSA (6 U.S.C. §1142), or testifying regarding such complaint.
- 6. The Contractor shall notify the Authority of any instance of reports or refusal under this clause.

7. The enforcement, filing and investigation of complaints, and remedies under this clause shall be governed by the NTSSA (6 U.S.C. §1142), applicable federal regulations and federal law.

- 8. This clause shall be interpreted in accordance with the NTSSA (6 U.S.C. §1142). If any provision is found to be in conflict with the NTSSA, the NTSSA shall govern.
- 9. The Contractor shall include, or shall cause to be included, this clause, including this sub-clause, in its subcontracts at all tiers.

Contract Number: FQ18086

00792 Workplace Violence – Zero Tolerance

Pursuant to Metro Policy/Instruction 7.8.3, all Metro Contractors must: (1) establish zero tolerance for acts of workplace violence for their employees and those of subcontractors at any tier, and (2) not retaliate against any of their employees or independent contractors for cooperating with investigations.

00793 Additional Federal Regulations and Clauses

A. Lobbying

1. The Contractor is bound by its certification contained in its Offer to the Authority regarding the use of Federal or non-Federal funds to influence, or attempt to influence any Federal officer or employee, member of Congress or employee of Congress regarding the award, execution, continuation, or any similar action of any Federal grant or other activities as defined in 31 U.S.C. § 1352, 49 CFR Part 19, or 49 C.F.R. Part 20. The Contractor agrees to comply with this requirement throughout the term of the Contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 2. The Contractor agrees that it will comply with 31 U.S.C. § 1352, as amended, U.S. DOT regulations "New Restrictions on Lobbying" 49 C.F.R, Part 20, to the extent consistent with 31 U.S.C. § 1352, as amended and other applicable Federal laws, regulations and guidance prohibiting the use of Federal funds for any activity concerning legislation or appropriations designed to influence the U.S. Congress or a state legislature unless an exception exists in current Federal law.
- 3. The Contractor agrees to include these requirements in all Subcontracts at all tiers under this Contract.

B. Clean Air Act

- 1. The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders, or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act, as amended, 42 U. S. C. §§ 7401 et seq. The Contractor agrees to report each violation to the Authority and understands and agrees that the Authority will, in turn, report each violation as required to FTA and the appropriate EPA Regional Office.
- 2. The Contractor will comply with U.S. EPA Regulations "Control of Air Pollution from Mobile Sources," 40 C.F.R. Part 85; "Control of Emissions from New and In-Use Highway Vehicles and Engines," 40 C.F.R. Part 86; "Fuel Economy and Greenhouse Gas Exhaust Emissions of Motor Vehicles," 40 C.F.R. Part 600, as well as any applicable State Implementation Plans (SIP), and EPA regulations "Conformity to State or Federal Implementation Plans of Transportation Plans, Programs and Projects Developed, Funded or Approved Under Title 23 U.S.C. or Federal Transit Laws" 40 C.F.R. Part 93, along with other applicable Federal regulations.
- 3. The Contractor also agrees to include these requirements in each Subcontract exceeding \$150,000 financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA.

C. Clean Water Act

1. The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders, or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Water Act, as amended, 33 U. S. C. 1251 et seq. The Contractor agrees to report each violation to the Authority and understands and agrees that the Authority will, in turn, report each violation as required to assure notification to FTA and the appropriate EPA Regional Office.

2. The Contractor will protect underground sources of drinking water in compliance with the Safe Drinking Water Act of 1974, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§300 (f)-(j).

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 3. The Contractor will comply with the notice of violating facility provisions in section 508 of the Clean Water Act, as amended, 33 U.S.C.§ 1368.
- 4. The Contractor will facilitate compliance with Executive Order 11738, "Providing for Administration of the Clean Air Act and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act with Respect to Federal Contracts, Grants or Loans," 42 U.S.C. §7606 note.
- 5. The Contractor also agrees to include these requirements in each Subcontract exceeding \$150,000 financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA.

D. Cargo Preference Requirements

- 1. The Contractor agrees to the following:
 - a. To utilize privately owned United States-flag commercial vessels to ship at least 50 percent of the gross tonnage (computed separately for dry bulk carriers, dry cargo liners, and tankers) involved, whenever shipping equipment, materials, or commodities pursuant to this Contract to the extent such vessels are available at fair and reasonable rates for United States-flag commercial vessels.
 - b. To furnish within 20 working days following the date of loading for shipments originating within the United States, or within 30 working days following the date of loading for shipments originating outside the United States, a legible copy of a rated, "on-board" commercial ocean bill-of-lading in English for each shipment of cargo described in Paragraph D above to WMATA (through the Contractor in the case of a Subcontractor's bills-of-lading) and to the Office of Cargo Preference, Maritime Administration (MAR-590), 400 Seventh Street SW, Washington, DC 20590.
 - c. To include these requirements in all Subcontracts issued pursuant to this Contract when the Subcontract may involve the transport of equipment, material, or commodities by ocean liner.

E. Fly America

1. The Contractor agrees to comply with 49 U. S. C. § 40118 (the "Fly America" Act) in accordance with the General Services Administration's regulations at 41 C.F.R.§ 301-10, which provide that recipients and sub-recipients of Federal funds and their Contractors are required to use U. S. Flag carriers for U. S. Government-financed international air travel and transportation of their personal effects or property, to the extent such service is available, unless travel by foreign air carrier is a matter of necessity, as defined by the Fly America Act. The Contractor shall submit, if a foreign air carrier was used, an appropriate certification or memorandum adequately explaining why service by a U. S. flag air carrier was not available or why it was necessary to use a foreign air carrier and shall, in any event, provide a certificate of compliance with the Fly

America requirements. The Contractor agrees to include the requirements of this Paragraph in all Subcontracts that may involve international air transportation.

Contract Number: FQ18086

F. Buy America

The Buy America Act requirements apply to the following types of contracts: construction contracts, the acquisition of goods or rolling stock valued at more than \$150,000.00.

- 1. The Contractor agrees to comply with 49 U.S.C. § 5323(j) and 49 C.F.R. Part 661, which provide that Federal funds may not be obligated unless steel, iron, and manufactured products used in FTA funded projects are produced in the United States, unless a waiver has been granted by FTA or the product is subject to a general waiver. General waivers are listed in 49 C.F.R. § 661.7, and include final assembly in the United States for fifteen (15) passenger vans and fifteen (15) passenger wagons produced by the Chrysler Corporation, and microcomputer equipment and software. Separate requirements for rolling stock are set out at 49 U.S.C. § 5323(j)(2)(C) and 49 C.F.R. § 661.11. Rolling stock must be assembled in the United States and have a sixty-five percent (65%) domestic content.
- 2. The Contractor is responsible for flowing down these requirements to subcontractors at every tier. The dollar threshold only applies to the prime contract. All subcontracts thereunder are subject the Buy America Act Requirements.
- 3. A Bidder must submit to WMATA the appropriate Buy America Act certification with all offers on FTA funded contracts, except those subject to a general waiver. Bids that are not accompanied by the appropriate Buy America Act certification must be rejected as nonresponsive. This requirement does not apply to lower tier subcontractors

G. Contracts Involving Federal Privacy Act Requirements

- 1. The following requirements apply to the Contractor and its employees that administer any system of records on behalf of the Federal Government under any contract:
 - a. The Contractor agrees to comply with, and assures the compliance of its employees with, the information restrictions and other applicable requirements of the Privacy Act of 1974, 5 U.S.C. § 552a. Among other things, the Contractor agrees to obtain the express consent of the Federal Government before the Contractor or its employees operate a system of records on behalf of the Federal Government. The Contractor understands that the requirements of the Privacy Act, including the civil and criminal penalties for violation of that Act, apply to those individuals involved, and that failure to comply with the terms of the Privacy Act may result in termination of the underlying contract.
 - b. The Contractor also agrees to include these requirements in each Subcontract to administer any system of records on behalf of the Federal Government financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA.

H. Recovered Material/Recycled Products

1. The Contractor agrees to comply with all the requirements of Section 6002 of the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) as amended (42 U. S. C. 6962), including but not limited to the regulatory provisions of 40 C.F.R. Part 247, and Executive Order 12873, as they apply to the procurement of the items designated in Subpart B of 40 C.F.R. Part 247.

Contract Number: FQ18086

2. The Contractor also agrees to include these requirements in each Subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA.

I. Seismic Safety

1. The Contractor agrees that any new building or addition to an existing building will be designed and constructed in accordance with the standards for Seismic Safety required in Department of Transportation Seismic Safety Regulations 49 C.F.R. Part 41 and will certify compliance to the extent required by the regulation. The Contractor also agrees to ensure that all work performed under this Contract including work performed by a Subcontractor is in compliance with the standards required by the Seismic Safety Regulations and the certification of compliance issued on the Project.

J. Seat Belt Use Policy and Distracted Driving

- 1. The Contractor agrees to comply with terms of Executive Order No. 13043 "Increasing Seat Belt Use in the United States" and is encouraged to include those requirements in each Subcontract awarded for work relating to this Contract.
- 2. The Contractor agrees to adopt and enforce workplace safety policies to decrease crashes caused by distracted drivers, including policies to ban text messaging while using an electronic device supplied by an employer, and driving a vehicle the driver owns or rents, a vehicle Contactor owns, leases, or rents, or a privately-owned vehicle when on official business in connection with the work performed under this agreement.

K. Americans with Disabilities Act Accessibility – FTA

- 1. The Contractor agrees that it will operate public transportation services in compliance with 42 U.S.C. § 12101 et seq.; DOT regulations, "Transportation Services for Individuals with Disabilities (ADA)" using facilities and equipment that comply with 49 C.F.R. Part 37; and Joint ATBCB/DOT regulations, "Americans with Disabilities (ADA) Accessibility Specifications for Transportation Vehicles," 36 C.F.R. Part 1192 and 49 C.F.R. Part 38. Private entities must comply with the requirements of 49 C.F.R. Part 37 applicable to public entities with which they contract to provide public transportation services.
- 2. Facilities to be used in public transportation service must comply with 42 U.S.C. § 12101 et seq.; DOT regulations, "Transportation Services for Individuals with Disabilities (ADA)," 49 C.F.R. Part 37; and Joint ATBCB/DOT regulations, "Americans with Disabilities (ADA) Accessibility Specifications for Transportation Vehicles," 36 C.F.R. Part 1192 and 49 C.F.R. Part 38.

L. Mandatory Disclosure

1. The Contractor shall timely disclose, in writing, to WMATA's Office of the Inspector General (OIG), with a copy to the Contracting Officer, whenever, in connection with the award, performance, or closeout of this Contract or any subcontract hereunder, the Contractor has credible evidence that a principal, employee, agent, or subcontractor of the Contractor has committed—

Contract Number: FQ18086

- a) A violation of federal criminal law involving fraud, conflict of interest, bribery, or gratuity violations found in Title 18 of the United States Code; or
- b) A violation of the civil False Claims Act (31 U.S.C. §§ 3729-3733).
- 2. WMATA, to the extent permitted by law and regulation, will safeguard and treat information obtained pursuant to the Contractor disclosure as confidential where the information has been marked "confidential" or "proprietary" by the company. To the extent permitted by the law and regulation, such information will not be released by WMATA to the public pursuant to a Public Access to Records (PARP) request. WMATA may transfer documents provided by the Contractor to any department or agency within the state, federal or local government, if the information relates to matters within the organization's jurisdiction.
- 3. If the violation relates to an order against a government-wide acquisition contract, a multi-agency contract, a multiple-award schedule contract such as the Federal Supply Schedule, or any other procurement instrument intended for use by multiple agencies, the Contractor shall notify the OIG of the ordering agency and the OIG of the agency responsible for the basic contract.

M. National Intelligent Transportation Systems Architecture And Standards – FTA

- The Contractor agrees to conform to the National Intelligent Transportation Systems (ITS) Architecture requirements of 23 U.S.C. § 517(d), as amended by MAP-21, unless it obtains an exemption from those requirements;
- 2. The Contractor agrees to follow:

FTA Notice, "FTA National ITS Architecture Policy on Transit Projects," 66 Fed. Reg. 1455, January 8, 2001, and

All other applicable Federal guidance, and

3 The Contractor agrees to Flow this provision down to all applicable subcontracts.

N. Veterans Preference

- 1. As provided by 49 U.S.C. §5325(k), to the extent practicable, The Contractor will:
 - a. Give a hiring preference to veterans, as defined in 5 U.S.C. §2108, who have the skills and abilities required to perform construction work required under a third party contract in

connection with a capital project supported with federal assistance appropriated or made available for 49 U.S.C. chapter 53, and

Contract Number: FQ18086

b. Will not require an employer to give a preference to any veteran over an equally qualified applicant who is a member of any racial or ethnic minority, female, and individual with a disability, or former employee.

O. Notification of Federal Participation

This Project is being funded in whole or part with Federal Funds.

P. Access to Records and Reports

- 1. The Contractor agrees to provide the Authority, the FTA Administrator, the Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their authorized representatives, access to any books, documents, papers and records of the Contractor, which are directly pertinent to this Contract for the purposes of making audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcriptions. The Contractor also agrees, pursuant to 49 C.F.R..§ 633.17 to provide the FTA Administrator or its authorized representatives including any PMO Contractor access to Contractor's records and construction sites pertaining to a major capital project, defined at 49 U. S. C.§ 5302(a)1, which is receiving Federal financial assistance through the programs described at 49 U. S. C. §§ 5307, 5309 or 5311.
- 2. The Contractor agrees to permit any of the foregoing parties to reproduce by any means whatsoever or to copy excerpts and transcriptions as reasonably needed.
- 3. Contractor agrees to maintain all books, records, accounts and reports required under this Contract for a period of not less than 3 years after the date of termination or expiration of this Contract, except in the event of litigation or settlement of Claims arising from the performance of this Contract, in which case the Contractor agrees to maintain same until the Authority, the FTA Administrator, the Comptroller General, or any of their duly authorized representatives have disposed of all such litigation, appeals, Claims, or exceptions related thereto.
- 4. The Contractor further agrees to include in all its Subcontracts hereunder, a provision to the effect that the Subcontractor agrees that the Contracting Officer, and the Comptroller General of the United States and the United States Secretary of Transportation if applicable, or their duly authorized representatives, shall until the expiration of 3 years after Final Payment under this Contract, have access to and the right to examine any directly pertinent books, documents, papers, and records of the Subcontractor involving transactions related to the Subcontract, for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts, and transcription.
- 5. Subcontracts. The Contractor shall insert this article, in all subcontracts that exceed \$150,000.

Q. No Government Obligation to Third Parties

1. The Authority and the Contractor acknowledge and agree that, notwithstanding any concurrence by the Federal Government in or approval of the solicitation or award of this Contract, absent the

express written consent by the Federal Government, the Federal Government is not a party to this Contract and shall not be subject to any obligations or liabilities to the Authority, Contractor, or any other party (whether or not a party to that contract) pertaining to any matter resulting from the underlying contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

2. The Contractor agrees to include this clause in each Subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA. It is further agreed that the clause shall not be modified, except to identify the Subcontractor who will be subject to its provisions.

R. Requests for Records

- 1. The Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (WMATA), in the regular course of business, may receive from the public, including prospective vendors and bidders, requests for records on a variety of topics. It is WMATA's policy to make official agency records, including electronic records, available to the public, unless specifically prohibited by WMATA's policy or applicable laws.
- 2. "Records" means any existing writings, drawings, maps, recordings, tapes, film, microfilm, correspondence, forms, cards, photographs, optical disks, photo copies, and records stored by computer (electronic records) that are made or received by WMATA in connection with a public contract. A record does not include uncirculated personal notes, papers, electronic records and any other records that were created and retained solely as work papers for personal use of the Contracting Officer, Contract Administrator or other WMATA employee.
- 3. WMATA's contracting process allows for the release/posting of certain information concerning this Contract after its award. This includes the name of the successful bidder and the amount of the award. This information is available on WMATA's website under "Business with Metro" or directly from the Contract Administrator.
- 4. Upon WMATA's request, the successful bidder shall be required to provide a redacted copy of its bid with confidential and proprietary information redacted.
- 5. After the award is announced, the winning proposal may be subject to release under WMATA's Public Access to Records Policy (PARP).
- 6. When WMATA determines that a bid will be of wide public interest, WMATA will post the redacted bid on its website. When WMATA receives three (3) or more requests for a successful bid, WMATA will post it on its website.
- 7. Requests for Records that are not made available during the procurement process will be submitted in accordance with the PARP. Requests must be in writing and sent by mail to the Office of General Counsel, Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority, 600 Fifth Street, NW, Washington, D.C. 20001, or by electronic mail at parpprivreq@wmata.com or by facsimile to the attention of the PARP Administrator at (202) 962-2550. If a request for records is sent directly from the requestor to a Contract Administrator, department, or independent office, that entity shall immediately forward the request to the PARP Administrator in the Office of General

Counsel. If records are subject to a PARP request, a member of the PARP team will contact the company to begin the PARP document review process, which includes providing detailed written justifications for any information for which exemptions are claimed.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 8. Neither WMATA's bidding process nor the PARP process generally allow for the release of information that would cause competitive harm to the bidders, other organizations, WMATA's employees, or interests. Information that will be withheld includes the following:
 - (1) The names of unsuccessful bidders;
 - (2) The bids of unsuccessful bidders;
 - (3) Personal information (this does not include education and qualifications which are released) about the successful bidder or its employees that is not available to the public on the website of the successful bidder;
 - (4) Unit price details of the successful bid (this does not include the bottom line price, which is released);
 - (5) The names of the vendors who file a protest to the solicitation or its award;
 - (6) The written adjudication of any protests;
 - (7) Personal information concerning WMATA's employees; and
 - (8) Trade secrets and confidential commercial or financial information obtained from a bidder.
- 9. If your company's records are subject to a PARP request (i.e., if it is the successful bidder), a broad claim of confidentiality for the entire bid is rarely acceptable, and will likely be rejected during the PARP process. Therefore, WMATA suggests that you narrowly identify your confidential/proprietary information based on the following guidance:
- 10. Information that may be withheld/redacted: Detailed pricing except bottom line offer amounts;
- 11. Public information subject to release:
 - (1) Any information on your company's website;
 - (2) Publicly known information (even if not on your company's website);
 - (3) General company background:
 - (4) Mere compliance with IFB requirements; and
 - (5) Anything standard to the industry.

S. Title and Risk of Loss

- 1. Unless this Contract specifically provides for earlier passage of title to deliverables (including documents, reports, and data) or other items resulting from this Contract, title shall pass to the Authority upon acceptance, regardless of when or where the Authority takes physical possession. Risk of loss, theft, destruction of, or damage to, such deliverables or other items remains with the Contractor, until the transfer of title or at the time when the Authority takes physical possession, whichever is later.
- 2. In the event of loss or damage to any deliverable or other item of work, prior to the time when the Authority takes physical possession, the Contractor agrees to repair or replace it as soon as

reasonably possible to restore the item to the same condition that pre-existed the loss or damage, in accordance with all requirements of this Contract, without cost to the Authority. Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to require the Contractor's repair or replacement of any loss or damage caused solely by the Authority's acts or omissions.

Contract Number: FQ18086

T. Set-off

1. The Authority has common law, equitable and statutory rights to set-off. These rights shall include, but are not limited to, the Authority's right to set-off any monies due to the Contractor under this Contract, by any amounts due and owing to the Authority with regard to, any Contract with the Authority, plus any amounts due and owing to the Authority for any other reason including, without limitation, tax delinquencies, fee delinquencies or monetary penalties relative thereto. The Authority shall exercise its set-off rights in accordance with applicable law and practices including, in cases of set-off pursuant to an audit, the finalization of such audit by the Authority, its representatives, or the Federal Government.

Contract Number: FQ18086

U. Sensitive Security Information

1. The Contractor must protect, and take measures to assure that its subcontractors at each tier protect, "sensitive information" made available during the course of administering an Authority contract or subcontract in accordance with 49 U.S.C. Section 40119(b) and implementing DOT regulations, "Protection of Sensitive Security Information," 49 CFR Part 15, and with 49 U.S.C. Section 114(s) and implementing Department of Homeland Security regulations, "Protection of Sensitive Security Information," 49 CFR Part 1520.

V. Laws and regulations

1. The Contractor shall be responsible to comply with any applicable State of Maryland, Commonwealth of Virginia, District of Columbia, Federal and local laws and regulations governing the services and/or supplies to be provided under this Contract. Further, the Contractor shall be responsible to obtain, at its own cost and expense, any and all licenses/permits required to transact business in any political jurisdictions where work will be performed.

W. Metric System

1. To the extent the Federal Government directs, the Contractor agrees to use the metric system of measurement in its Contract activities, in accordance with the Metric Conversion Act, as amended by the Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness Act, 15 U.S.C. § 205 (a) et. seq.; Executive Order No. 12770, "Metric Usage in Federal Government Programs," 15 U.S.C. § 205(a) note; and applicable U.S. DOT or FTA regulations in accordance with applicable Federal directives. As practicable and feasible, the Contractor agrees to supply products and services with dimensions expressed in the metric system of measurement. Metric usage shall not be required to the extent that such use is impractical or is likely to cause significant inefficiencies or loss of markets to United States firms.

X. Contractor Personnel

- 1. The Authority may direct the replacement of the Contractor's employees reasonably deemed to be unsuitable by the Contracting Officer, or whose continued participation in the work is deemed contrary to the best interests of the Authority. Except in circumstances deemed exigent by the Contracting Officer, the reason for replacement will be discussed between the Contractor and the Authority before a replacement directive is issued. Upon receipt of a written replacement directive from the Authority specifying the date by which the replacement must occur, the Contractor shall proceed with the replacement and shall do so in a manner that minimizes, to the greatest extent practicable, any impact upon the Contract.
- 2. Contractor personnel required to work on WMATA's property must obtain a WMATA vendors' badge and successfully complete the mandatory safety training that must be renewed yearly. The Contractor must advise its affected personnel that, to obtain a vendor's badge, Contractor will perform a background check.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Y. Public Communication

1. The Contractor shall not issue communications to the media, place advertisements, nor publicize through any means the services, goods or construction that it is providing to WMATA under this Contract, without prior written consent of the Contracting Officer. The Contractor shall not publish, in print or online, any communications products such as newsletters, press releases, blogs or other communications without the Contracting Officer's prior, written consent. Approval of any such requests shall be at the Contracting Officer's sole discretion.

Z. All Necessary Federal Provisions Deemed Included- Fta

1. It is the intent of the parties that each and every provision of law required to be inserted in this Contract should be and is hereby inserted herein.

AA. Rights In Data And Copyrights — FTA

- (a) The term "subject data" used in this article means recorded information, whether or not copyrighted, that is delivered or specified to be delivered under this Contract. The term includes graphic or pictorial delineation in media such as drawings or photographs; text in specifications or related performance or design-type documents; machine forms such as magnetic tape, or computer memory printouts; and information retained in computer memory. Examples include, but are not limited to: computer software, engineering drawings and associated lists; specifications, standards, process sheets, manuals, technical reports, catalog item identifications, and related information. The term "subject data" does not include financial reports, cost analyses, and similar information incidental to Contract administration.
- (b) The following restrictions apply to all subject data first produced in the performance of this contract:
- (1) Except for its or WMATA's own internal use, the Contractor may not publish or reproduce subject data in whole or in part, or in any manner or form, nor may the Contractor authorize others to do so, without the written consent of the U.S. Government, until such time as the Government may have either released or approved the release of such data to the public. This restriction on publication, does not apply to agreements with academic institutions;
- (2) In accordance with 49 C.F.R. § 18.34 and 49 C.F.R.§ 19.36, the Federal Government reserves a royalty-free, non-exclusive and irrevocable license to reproduce, publish, or otherwise use, and to authorize others to use, the following subject data for its purposes:
- (i) Any subject data developed under this contract whether or not a copyright has been obtained; and
- (ii) Any rights of copyright to which the contractor purchases ownership with Federal assistance.

Contract Number: FQ18086

(c) When the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) provides financial assistance for a planning, research, development, or a demonstration project, it is FTA's general intention to increase mass transportation knowledge, rather than limit the benefits to participants in the project. Therefore, unless FTA determines otherwise, the Contractor agrees that, in addition to the rights set forth in subsection (b)(2) of this article, FTA may make available to any FTA recipient, sub-recipient, third party contractor, or third party subcontractor, either FTA's license in the copyright to the subject data derived under this Contract or a copy of the subject data first produced under this Contract. If this Contract is not completed for any reason whatsoever, all data developed under this Contract shall become subject data as defined in subsection (a) and shall be delivered as the Federal Government may direct.

- (d) Unless prohibited by state law, the Contractor agrees to indemnify, save, and hold harmless WMATA and the Federal Government, their officers, agents, and employees acting within the scope of their official duties against any liability, including costs and expenses, resulting from the Contractor's willful or intentional violation of proprietary rights, copyrights, or right of privacy, arising out of the publication, translation, reproduction, delivery, use, or disposition of any data furnished under this Contract. The Contractor shall not be required to indemnify WMATA and the Federal Government for any such liability arising out of the wrongful acts of their employees or agents.
- (e) Nothing contained in this article shall imply a license to WMATA or the Federal Government under any patent or be construed as affecting the scope of any license or other right otherwise granted to WMATA or the Federal Government under any patent.
- (f) The requirements of paragraphs (b) and (c), do not apply to material furnished by the Authority to the Contractor and incorporated in the work carried out under the contract provided that the Contractor identifies the incorporated material at the time of delivery of the work.
- (g) Any dispute arising under this article shall be subject to the "Disputes" article of this Contract.
- (h) Notwithstanding any other payment provision in this Contract, the Contracting Officer may retain from payments due and owing the Contractor up to 10 percent (10 %) of the contract price until final delivery and acceptance of the subject data defined in this article and as required to be furnished by the Price Schedule or the Contract's specifications.

AB. Retainage

1. Final Payment Only Retainage, unless instructed differently in 00744 Method of Payment. All amounts withheld from Contractor as retainage, based on a percentage of the work completed, or as a line item tied to the completion of the work shall be retained solely out of the Contractor's final payment. Payment of any fund withheld from Contractor's final payment shall be released to Contractor within thirty (30) days after completion of Contractor's Work and Closeout Release.

Contract Number: FQ18086

AC. Payment Deductions - Noncompliance With DBE Requirements- FTA

(a) For Federally funded contracts that exceed \$150,000 and to which the Disadvantage Business Enterprise (DBE) Requirements (Appendix B) apply, the failure to perform in accordance with requirements of Appendix B may result in a partial or full suspension of payment, including progress payments, if applicable.

- (b) If the Contractor is found to be in noncompliance with the DBE requirements of Appendix B, the progress of the work shall also be deemed to be unsatisfactory, and an amount equal to the DBE participation in the Contract shall be retained from payment (or progress payments, if any) made to the Contractor.
- (c) If the contract value is over \$150,000, the prime contractor will be responsible for submitting a monthly report of the status of its DBE subcontractors as outlined in Appendix B to the Contracting Officer.
- (d) If the Contractor fails to submit the required monthly DBE reports, the Contracting Officer may suspend payment (or progress payments) until such time as the monthly reports are submitted and accepted by the Authority.

AD. Bonding For Construction Projects Exceeding \$150,000 - FTA

The Contractor agrees to comply with applicable bonding requirements as follows:

- (a) Proposal Security. A proposal bond must be issued by a fully qualified surety company acceptable to WMATA and listed as a company currently authorized under 31 C.F.R. Part 223 as possessing a Certificate of Authority as described thereunder.
- (b) Rights Reserved. In submitting its offer, it is understood and agreed by offeror that the right is reserved by WMATA to reject any and all offers, or part of any offer. It is also understood and agreed that if the offeror refuses or is unable to enter into this Contract, or refuses or is unable to furnish adequate and acceptable performance bonds and labor and material payments bonds, or refuses or is unable to furnish adequate and acceptable insurance, it shall forfeit its security to the extent of WMATA's damages occasioned by such withdrawal, or refusal, or inability to enter into an agreement, or provide adequate security therefore.
- It is further understood and agreed that to the extent that the defaulting offeror's proposal bond, certified check, cashier's check, treasurer's check, and/or official bank check (excluding any income generated thereby that was retained by WMATA) shall prove inadequate to fully compensate WMATA for the damages occasioned by default, then the offeror agrees to indemnify WMATA and pay over to WMATA the difference between the proposal security and WMATA's total damages, so as to make WMATA whole.
- (c) Performance and Payment Bonding Requirements (Construction). The Contractor shall be required to obtain performance and payment bonds as follows:
- (1) Performance bonds. The penal amount of performance bonds shall be one hundred percent (100%) of the original Contract price, unless WMATA determines that a lesser amount would be adequate for its protection.

Contract Number: FQ18086

(2) WMATA may require additional performance bond protection when the Contract price is increased. The increase in protection shall generally equal one hundred percent (100%) of the increase in Contract price. WMATA may secure additional protection by directing the Contractor to increase the penal amount of the existing bond or to obtain an additional bond.

- (d) Payment bonds. The penal amount of the payment bonds shall equal:
- (1) Fifty percent (50%) of the Contract price, if it is not more than \$1,000,000.
- (2) Forty percent (40%) of the Contract price, if it is more than \$1,000,000, but not more than \$5,000,000; or
- (3) Two and one half million (\$2,500,000), if the Contract price is more than \$5,000,000.

If the original Contract price is \$5,000,000 or less, WMATA may require additional protection, if the Contract price is increased.

AE. Criminal Background Check Requirement

- 1. Pursuant to Metro Policy Instruction 7. 2.3/2, "Criminal Background Checks," (a copy is attached), the Contractor shall have the sole responsibility for, and shall assure, adequate criminal background screenings on a routine basis for all persons that the Contractor considers for work under this Contract, if the person would have access to WMATA's customers, the general public, WMATA's property, or WMATA's information. In conducting these screenings, the Contractor shall take due regard for the nature of the person's job, with particular regard for the person's exposure to and interaction with WMATA's customers and the general public. Screenings should be job related for the position in question and consistent with business necessity. The Contractor shall not place or otherwise engage any person to work under this Contract, who has not passed a criminal background check, if that person would have access to WMATA's customers, property, or information or if the person would interact with the general public on WMATA's behalf. This includes all Contractor personnel who will work on WMATA's premises, who will be denied Contractors' access badges, unless and until adequate criminal background screenings are performed. At the end of each calendar quarter, the Contractor shall certify to the Contracting Officer, its compliance with this criminal background screening requirement. All persons required to be screened, which includes all Contractor personnel who require a Contractors' badge to access a WMATA facility shall pass the Contractor's criminal background screening before working on this Contract, and before being issued a Contractors' access badge.
- 2. The Contractor shall indemnify and hold WMATA harmless from any and all claims, demands, damages, costs and expenses, including attorneys' fees and other costs and expenses associated with any claims, demands, requests for relief, and/or other liabilities arising out of or resulting from the Contractor's criminal background screening obligations and processes.

END OF SECTION

Contract Number: FQ18086

Section 00800 – Supplementary Conditions

This Section includes Modifications to the Section 00700, General Conditions, for requirements unique to a specific project and is hereby incorporated into the General Conditions by reference. This Section 00800, Supplementary Conditions, which specifies modifications to the General Conditions, shall be read in conjunction with Section 00700, General Conditions, and which will be cited in Section 00700, General Conditions, using the same last two digits of the Section number; i.e., a modification to Section 00725, Commencing The Work, is indicated as Section 00825, Commencing The Work.

00810 Work by Contractor

Modify Clause 00710, Work by Contractor to delete Paragraph A. and substitute the following Paragraph:

A. The Contractor shall perform, with its own organization, work equivalent to at least 50% of the value for the construction work.

00824 Project Schedule

Modify Clause 00724, Project Schedule to delete Paragraph A. and substitute the following Paragraph and subparagraphs:

A. The Contractor shall perform, complete, and advance all Work under this Contract in within 125 calendar days from issuance of Notice to Proceed.

00833 Authority-Furnished Property

Modify Clause 00733, Authority-Furnished Property to delete Paragraphs A through D and substitute the following Paragraph:

A. The Authority will not furnish property, real or otherwise, through the terms of this Contract. The Contractor is required to purchase or lease any property needed for, but not limited to, laydown, storage, or employee parking in its obligations to comply with the Project requirements.

00841 Consideration and Basis of Payment

Modify Clause 00741, Consideration and Basis of Payment, in its entirety, and substitute the following:

- A. In consideration of its undertaking under this Contract, the Contractor will be paid the sums set forth in this Contract, which shall constitute complete payment for all work and services required to be performed under this Contract and for all expenditures, which may be made and expenses incurred. The basis of payment will be the Contract Price, as shown on Section 00510, CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT FORM, and which shall constitute complete compensation for performance of all work required by the Contract.
- B. Standby cost for delayed or cancelled Site access: In the event the Contractor is delayed in the performance of the Work due to Authority delayed or cancelled Site access, the following basis of payment shall apply:

1. The "Hours of Work" is the period during which the Contractor has use of the work area. The "Hours of Work" will exclude the periods required by the Authority to safely secure the work area before the start of the "Hours of Work" and to restore the work area to an operational state after completion of the "Hours of Work".

- 2. Delay will be measured relative to "Hours of Work" only. The "Hours of Work" shall be determined based upon weekly coordination between the Contracting Officer Representative (COR) and the Contractor.
- 3. Delays caused by actions of the Authority may occur at the start of the "Hours of Work", during the "Hours of Work", or at the end of the "Hours of Work."
 - a. A delay at the start of the "Hours of Work" occurs when the Authority does not grant access to the work area by the scheduled start time. A delay at the start of the "Hours of Work" will be measured from the scheduled start of the "Hours of Work" until the time the Contractor is granted access to the work area.
 - b. A delay during the "Hours of Work" occurs when the Authority requests the Contractor to vacate the work area and the Contractor is later allowed to return to the work area. A delay during the "Hours of Work" will begin when the Contractor is directed to stop work to vacate the work area and will end when the Contractor returns to the work area and resumes work.
 - c. A delay at the end of the "Hours of Work" occurs when the Authority requests the Contractor to vacate the work area early. A delay at the end of the "Hours of Work" will be measured from the time the Contractor is directed to vacate the work area until the scheduled end of the "Hours of Work".
- 4. The Contractor will be compensated for the direct labor costs incurred for the aggregate of delays that exceed 30 minutes relative to the "Hours of Work". For payment purposes, delays will be rounded to the nearest 30 minutes provided the Contractor remains mobilized until granted access or until the Contractor elects to cancel the work, or the Contracting Officer Representative cancels access for the period. However if the Contractor elects to cancel work due to a lack of time remaining in the "Hours of Work" period to complete the planned work element, as verified by the Period of Delay form, the Contractor will be compensated for the aggregate of delays that exceed 30 minutes rounded to the nearest 30 minutes from the time access was cancelled to the scheduled end of the "Hours of Work" period.
- 5. When access to the work area is cancelled by the Contracting Officer Representative with less notice than noted below, the Authority will pay standby cost of not more than the scheduled "Hours of Work" period or 4 hours, whichever is less. However, if Contractor is able to reassign the work crew to other work, regardless of the time of the notice given by the Contracting Officer Representative, no payment will be made.

a. Weeknights: Five hours before the planned start time of the scheduled "Hours of Work."

- b. Weekends: Twenty-four hours before the planned start time of the scheduled "Hours of Work."
- 6. No payment will be made in those cases where:
 - a. A delay at the start of the "Hours of Work" is less than 1 hour and the Authority grants access but the Contractor elects to cancel work, except that payment for delay cost will be made in accordance with Paragraph B.4 above if the scheduled "Hours of Work" period is 3 hours or less.
 - b. A delay at the start of the "Hours of Work" is less than 1 hour and the Authority grants access and the Contractor proceeds working and then elects to cease working and leaves the worksite prior to the scheduled end of the "Hours of Work".
- 7. Prior to the completion of each shift, the Contractor and the Contracting Officer Representative or designee shall sign a Period of Delay form, which shall document the work start and completion times, the duration of the delay, the reason for the delay, the reason for the Contractor leaving the Site prior to the scheduled end of the "Hours of Work" period, and the names of the crew members present, including foremen, but excluding salaried supervision. The Contractor shall not be entitled to compensation for equipment, overhead, profit or extended overhead costs under this Section; however, this Section does not prohibit the Contractor from seeking an equitable adjustment for equipment costs under other sections of the Contract and access delays may provide a basis to grant a noncompensable extension to the Period of Performance. Certified payrolls shall establish the hourly rates of the crewmembers. All requests for payment for delay costs shall be submitted to the Contracting Officer Representative with the next progress payment or within 30 Days, whichever is longer. The Contractor waives any right to delay costs where the delays are not documented prior to the completion of the shift and the request for payment is not submitted to the Contracting Officer Representative with the next progress payment or within 30 Days, whichever is longer.
- 8. If the Contractor is not ready to start work at the start of the "Hours of Work" or does not return the work area to the Authority on time at the end of the "Hours of Work," the Contractor shall compensate the Authority for the Authority staff and other Authority direct costs for supporting the non-revenue or Revenue Service Adjustment event.

Notification of Cancellation	Occurrence	Requirement	Terms of Payment
Week Night	COTR cancels full shift	The COTR notifies Contractor 5 hours or more before the planned start	No delay payment due

Week Night	COTR Cancels full	The COTR notifies	Pay 4 hours ¹
	shift	Contractor less than 5 hours	
		before the planned start	
Weekend Single	COTR cancels full	The COTR notifies	No delay payment due
Track/Shutdown	shift or the full	Contractor 24 hours or more	
	weekend of work	before the planned start	
Weekend Single	COTR cancels full	The COTR notifies	Pay 4 hours ¹
Track/Shutdown	shift or the full	Contractor less than 24 hours	
	weekend of work	before the planned start	

¹No payment will be made if the Contractor is able to reassign the work crew to other work.

Hours of Work	Actual Hours Worked	Contractor	Terms of Payment
Weeknight Early Out Hours of Work: 2200 to 0400 (Weeknight Nonrevenue Similar)	Start Delayed 35 minutes to 2235	Contractor is on Site ready to work Contractor elects not to go to work	Under 1 hour delay; no Payment due
Weeknight Non- Revenue Hours of Work: 0100 to 0400 (Weeknight Nonrevenue Similar)	Start Delayed 35 minutes to 0135	Contractor is on Site ready to work Contractor elects not to go to work since remaining time does not allow completion of work element	Pay 2 hours and 30 minutes delay
Weeknight Early Out Hours of Work: 2200 to 0400 (Weeknight Nonrevenue Similar)	Start Delayed 65 minutes to 2305	Contractor is on Site ready to work Contractor elects not to go to work	Over 1 hour delay; pay 5 hours and 30 minutes delay
Weeknight Early Out Hours of Work: 2200 to 0400 (Weeknight Nonrevenue Similar)	Start delay / End delay 2225 to 0345 Start delay 25 minutes End delay 15 minutes Total delay 40 minutes	Contractor is on Site ready to work Works during time permitted	Pay 30 minutes delay
Weeknight Early Out Hours of Work: 2200 to 0400 (Weeknight Nonrevenue Similar)	Delay during "Hours of Work" 2330 to 0035 Start delay 0 minutes End delay 0 minutes Total delay 65 minutes	Contractor is on Site ready to work Works during time permitted	Over 1 hour delay; pay 60 minutes delay
Weekend Hours of Work: Fri 2200 to Mon 0400	Delay during "Hours of Work" Sat 0200 to Mon 0300 Start delay 4.25 hours End delay 1.25 hours Total delay 5.5 hours	Contractor is on Site ready to work Works during time permitted	Pay 5 hours and 30 minutes delay
Weeknight Early Out Hours of Work: 2200 to 0400	Start delayed to 0200 hours then COR cancels access	Contractor is on site ready to work	Pay 5 hours and 30 minutes delay
Weeknight Nonrevenue Hours of Work: 0100 to 0400	Start delayed to 0245, then COR cancels access	Contractor is on Site ready to work	Pay 2 hours and 30 minutes delay

Hours of Work	Actual Hours Worked	Contractor	Terms of Payment
Weekend Hours of Work: Friday 2200 to Monday 0400	Delay Friday 2200 to Saturday 0630. First shift cancelled at 0230. Work begins at 0630	Contractor 1st shift is on Site ready to work until shift cancelled at 0230	Pay 8 hours delay

00865 Disadvantaged Business Enterprise

Modify Section 00765, Disadvantaged Business Enterprise, to delete paragraph G., add Appendix B as an Attachment to Section 00800 and substitute the following:

5. The goal of DBE Participation established for this Contract is twenty percent (20%) of the Contract Price.

00877 Indemnification and Insurance Requirements

Supplement Clause 00777, Indemnification and Insurance with the following:

I. <u>Minimum Required Insurance: Minimum Limits of Insurance</u>

Insurance Type	<u>Limits</u>	<u>Basis</u>
Worker's Compensation	Statutory	
Employers' Liability	\$500,000	Each Accident
	\$500,000	Disease Policy Limit
	\$500,000	Disease Each Employee
Commercial General Liability		
	\$1,000,000	Each Occurrence Limit
	\$2,000,000	General Aggregate Limit
	\$1,000,000	Products-Completed
		Operations Limit
Business Auto Liability		
	\$1,000,000	Combined Single Limit
Railroad Protective Liability Insurance (RRP)		
and the control of th	\$2,000,000	Each Occurrence Limit
	\$6,000,000	Aggregate Limit

II. <u>Minimum Required Insurance: Minimum Insurance Coverages and Coverage Provisions</u>

1) Contractor is required to maintain the prescribed insurance outlined in this Exhibit A during the entire period of performance under this contract. Notice to Proceed (NTP) will not be issued until all required insurance has been approved by WMATA.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

- 2) The prescribed insurance coverage and limits of insurance are minimum required coverages and limits. Contractor is encouraged, at its sole cost and expense, to purchase any additional insurance coverages and or limits of insurance that Contractor deems prudent and necessary to manage risk in the completion of this contract.
- 3) Upon written request from WMATA, contractor shall provide copies of any requested insurance policies, including applicable endorsements, within five (5) business days of such request.
- 4) Receipt, review or communications regarding certificates of insurance (COI), insurance policies, endorsements, or other materials utilized to document compliance with these Minimum Insurance Requirements does not constitute acceptance by WMATA.
- 5) Insurance companies must be acceptable to WMATA and must have an A. M. Best rating of at least A- VII.
- 6) Unless otherwise noted, "Claims Made" insurance policies are not acceptable.
- 7) Any insurance policy utilizing a Self-Insured Retention (SIR) requires written approval from WMATA.
- 8) Contractor must incorporate these Minimum Insurance Requirements into contract requirements of all subcontractors of every tier; however, Contractor, at its sole peril, may amend these Minimum Insurance Requirements for its subcontractors, but doing so does not relieve Contractor from its respective liability to WMATA.
- 9) Compliance with these Minimum Insurance Requirements does not relieve Contractor from Contractor's respective liability to WMATA, even if that liability exceeds the Minimum Insurance Requirements.

III. Coverage-Specific Requirements

Commercial General Liability

- 1) Commercial General Liability (CGL) shall be written on ISO Occurrence Form CG0001 (12/04) or its equivalent. Equivalency determination shall be made in WMATA's sole and unreviewable discretion.
- 2) Required minimum limits of coverage may be achieved through a combination of the aforementioned CGL coverage form and an Umbrella/Excess Liability coverage form(s), provided that the Umbrella/Excess Liability coverage form(s) provides the same or broader coverage than the prescribed CGL coverage form.
- 3) Policy shall be endorsed with Additional Insured Endorsement(s) in compliance with the "Additional Insured" Section below.
- 4) Policy shall be endorsed with a Waiver of Subrogation Endorsement(s) in compliance with the Waiver of Subrogation" section below.

5) The definition of "Insured Contract" shall be modified to provide coverage for contractual liability for any contracts involving construction or demolition operations that are within 50 feet of a railroad, and sidetrack agreements.

6) Defense Costs (Allocated Loss Adjustment Expense) must be included and outside of the policy limits for all primary liability and Umbrella/Excess Liability policies.

Business Auto Liability

- 1) Business Auto Liability insurance shall be written on ISO Business Auto Coverage Form CA 00 01 03 06, or its equivalent. Equivalency determination shall be made in WMATA's sole and unreviewable discretion.
- 2) Policy shall be endorsed with Additional Insured Endorsement(s) in compliance with the "Additional Insured" Section below.
- 3) Policy shall be endorsed with a Waiver of Subrogation Endorsement(s) in compliance with the Waiver of Subrogation" section below.
- 4) Business Auto Liability minimum Combined Single Limit requirements may be obtained through the combination of a primary business auto liability policy and an Umbrella/Excess Liability policy provided that the Umbrella/Excess Liability policy complies with items 2 and 3 above.
- 5) MCS-90 Endorsement for work involving the transportation or disposal of any hazardous material or waste off of the jobsite. <u>If the MCS-90 Endorsement is required, minimum auto liability limits of \$5,000,000 per occurrence are also required.</u>
- 6) Non-Owned Disposal Site (NODS) Endorsement providing coverage for the Contractor's legal liability arising out of pollution conditions at the designated non-owned disposal site.

Railroad Protective Liability

Railroad Protective Liability Insurance is required for any work within 50 feet of WMATA railroad tracks or work within WMATA rail stations.

- 1) The Railroad Protective Liability (RRP) policy must be on a policy form and with an insurance company that is acceptable to WMATA.
- 2) WMATA shall be the Named Insured.
- 3) The original RRP policy shall be sent to WMATA at following address:

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority Office of Insurance, Room 8F 600 Fifth Street, NW Washington, DC 20001

WMATA Blanket RRP Program Option

WMATA may offer to waive the requirement for the Contractor to procure RRP if 1) the work qualifies for coverage under WMATA's blanket RRP program, and 2) the Contractor prepays the RRP waiver fee which shall be determined by the rate schedule promulgated

•

by the insurer in effect as of the effective date of this Contract. Contractor shall be advised of, and pay the applicable waiver fee.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

IV. Other

Additional Insured

- 1) Contractor and subcontractors of every tier are required to add WMATA and WMATA Board of Directors as additional insured on all required insurance including excess liability policies, with the exception of Workers' Compensation and Professional Liability.
- 2) Coverage provided to Additional Insured shall be primary and non-contributory to any other insurance available to the Additional Insured, including coverage afforded to the WMATA as an additional insured by subcontractors, and from other third parties.
- 3) Coverage provided to any Additional Insured shall be for claims arising out of both ongoing operations and products and completed operations hazard.
- 4) Coverage available to any Additional Insured under the products and completed operations hazard can only be limited to the applicable statute of repose in the jurisdiction(s) where the contract scope of work takes place.
- 5) Commercial General Liability and Umbrella/Excess Liability forms must provide defense coverage for additional insureds. The Additional Insured Endorsement shall provide coverage for Ongoing as well as Products and Completed Operations with no limitation on when claims can be made.

Waiver of Subrogation

Contractor and subcontractors of every tier are required to have all insurance policies except Professional Liability endorsed to waive the respective insurance company's rights of recovery against WMATA, and the WMATA Board of Directors.

1) Waiver shall be provided on an endorsement that is acceptable to WMATA.

Certificate of Insurance (COI)

Contractor shall provide WMATA an ACORD Certificate of Insurance (COI) and copies of all required endorsements as evidence that the insurance requirements of this Section have been satisfied. Certificates of Insurance shall be sent to WMATA.

The Certificate Holder box should read:

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority Office of Insurance, Room 8F 600 Fifth Street, NW Washington, DC 20001

Additionally:

1) Proposed material modifications to required insurance, including notice of cancellation, must be received by WMATA in writing at least 30 days prior to the effective date of such change or cancellation.

Contract Number: FQ18086

- 2) WMATA's receipt of copies of any COI, policy endorsements or policies does not relieve Contractor of the obligation to remain in compliance with the requirements of this Section at all times. Contractor's failure to comply with these insurance requirements shall constitute a material breach of this Contract.
- 3) Receipt of the COI does not constitute acceptance of the insurance outlined above.

00878 Liquidated Damages

Modify Clause 00778, Liquidated Damages, to delete Paragraph A. and substitute the following Paragraph and subparagraphs:

- A. The Contractor understands that if it fails to complete portions of or all of the Work as described in Section 00824, Project Schedule, the Authority will suffer damages, which have been estimated and are as specified below:
 - 1. If the Contractor fails to complete the work within the time specified in the Contract, the Contractor shall pay liquidated damages to the Authority in the amount of \$2,900 for each calendar day of delay until the work is completed or accepted.

00894 Notification of Federal Participation

Modify Section 00700, General Conditions to add the following Clause:

00794 Notification of Federal Participation

A. This Project is being funded in whole or in part with Federal Funds.

Contract Number: FQ18086 Date: February 13, 2018

APPENDIX B – DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE)

Contract Number: FQ18086 IFB No. FQ18086/GG Date: February 13, 2018

NOTICE OF REQUIREMENTS FOR DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE) May 2015

~Applies only if proposal price is \$500,000 or more for a construction contract or \$100,000 or more for a supply and service contract.

* '

~APPENDIX B~

DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE)

1. DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE) REQUIREMENT:

A. The DBE requirements of the Authority's DBE Program Plan apply to this contract. Accordingly, the Contractor shall carry out the requirements of the Authority's DBE Program Plan and this Appendix in the award and administration of this U.S. Department of Transportation (US DOT) assisted contract.

2. POLICY:

A. It is the policy of the Authority (WMATA), the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) and the US DOT that Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBEs) shall compete fairly to receive and participate in performing federally assisted contracts, including contracts and subcontracts at any tier. It is further the policy of the Authority, the FTA and the US DOT that its prime contractors establish procedures to ensure the timely payment of amounts due pursuant to the terms of their subcontracts. The Contractor hereby agrees to carry out this policy in the award and administration of subcontracts to the fullest extent possible consistent with efficient Contract performance.

3. CONTRACT GOAL:

- A. If the bidder is not a DBE, the bidder agrees that the DBE goal for this Contract shall be met by subcontractors or by joint ventures with DBEs. The goal set forth for this Contract is 20_% of the final Contract price, including amendment and modification. The amount of DBE participation will be determined by the dollar value of the work performed and/or supplies furnished by DBE firms as compared to the total value of all work performed and/or supplies furnished under this Contract. The Contractor shall have met this goal if the Contractor's DBE participation meets or exceeds this goal.
- B. In cases where work is added to the Contract by modification such that additional DBE participation is necessary to meet this goal, the Contractor shall increase the participation of one or more firms listed on the "Schedule of DBE Participation" or submit additional DBE certified firms to meet the goal. In cases where work is deleted from the Contract, the goal shall be applicable to the new Contract amount. The Contractor shall be permitted to meet the goal by revising its DBE participation, provided, however, that the revision shall not result in DBE participation that is less than the original goal.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

•

4. **DEFINITIONS:**

A. **Appendix B.** The Notice of Requirements for Disadvantaged Business Enterprise, which when attached to a solicitation, implements the DBE requirements of the Authority's DBE Program Plan in the award and administration of federally funded Authority contracts.

- B. Certified DBE. means a for-profit small business concern (a) that is at least fifty one percent (51%) owned by one or more individuals who are both socially and economically disadvantaged or, in the case of a corporation, in which fifty one percent (51%) of the stock is owned by one or more such individuals; (b) whose management and daily business operations are controlled by one or more of the socially and economically disadvantaged individuals who own it; and (c) whose eligibility is evidenced by a current WMATA Certification letter, a D.C. Department of Transportation Certification letter, or a certification letter issued by the Metropolitan Washington Unified Certification Program (MWUCP).
- C. **Contractor.** One who participates, through a contract or subcontract (at any tier), in a US DOT assisted highway, transit or airport program.
- D. **DC DOT.** The District of Columbia Department of Transportation.
- F. Good Faith Efforts. Efforts to achieve a DBE goal or other requirements of the Authority's DBE Program Plan which by their scope, intensity, and appropriateness to the objective, can reasonably be expected to fulfill the goal program requirement.
- G. **Joint Venture.** An association of a DBE firm and one (1) or more other firms to carry out a single, for-profit business enterprise, for which the parties combine their property, capital, efforts, skills and knowledge, and in which the DBE is responsible for a distinct, clearly defined portion of the work of the contract and shares in the capital contribution, control, management, risks, and profits of the joint venture commensurate with its ownership interest.
- H. **Metropolitan Washington Unified Certification Program (MWUCP).** A unified certification program mandated by 49 C.F.R. §26.81 between two Federal transit recipients (WMATA and the D.C. Department of Transportation). The agreement became effective January 2005.
- I. **Pre-certification.** A requirement under 49 C.F.R. §26.81(c) that all certifications by the MWUCP be made final before the due date for bids or offers on a contract on which a firm seeks to participate as a DBE.
- J. **Race-conscious.** A measure or program that is focused specifically on assisting only DBEs, including women-owned DBEs.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

K. **Race-neutral.** A measure or program that is, or can be, used to assist all small businesses. For the purposes of the DBE program, race-neutral includes gender-neutrality.

- L. **Small Business Concern.** With respect to firms seeking to participate as DBEs in US DOT assisted contracts, a small business concern as defined pursuant to Section 3 of the Small Business Act and Small Business Administration implementing regulations (13 C.F.R. Part 121) that also does not exceed the cap on average annual gross receipts specified in 49 CFR § 26.65(b).
- M. **Socially and Economically Disadvantaged Individual.** Any individual who is a citizen (or other lawfully admitted permanent resident) of the United States and who the Authority finds to be a socially and economically disadvantaged individual on a case-by-case basis, and any individual in the following groups, members of which are rebuttably presumed to be socially and economically disadvantaged.
 - (1) Black Americans, which includes persons having origins in any of the Black racial groups of Africa;
 - (2) Hispanic Americans, which includes persons of Mexican, Puerto Rican, Cuban, Dominican, Central or South American, or other Spanish or Portuguese culture or origin, regardless of race;
 - (3) Native Americans, which includes persons who are American Indians, Eskimos, Aleuts, or Native Hawaiians;
 - (4) Asian-Pacific Americans, which includes persons whose origins are from Japan, China, Taiwan, Korea, Burma (Myanmar), Vietnam, Laos, Cambodia (Kampuchea), Thailand, Malaysia, Indonesia, the Philippines, Brunei, Samoa, Guam, the U.S. Trust Territories of the Pacific Islands (Republic of Palau), the Commonwealth of the North Marianas Islands, Macao, Fiji, Tonga, Kiribati, Juvalu, Nauru, Federated States of Micronesia, or Hong Kong;
 - (5) Subcontinent Asian Americans, which includes persons whose origins are from India, Pakistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, the Maldives Islands, Nepal or Sri Lanka;
 - (6) Women; and
 - (7) Any additional groups whose members are designated as socially and economically disadvantaged by the SBA, at such time as the SBA designation becomes effective.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

N. US DOT Assisted Contract. Any contract between the Authority and a contractor (at any tier) funded in whole or in part with US DOT financial assistance, including letters of credit or loan guarantees.

- O. Unified Certification Program (UCP). The program mandated by 49 C.F.R. § 26.81(a), which requires all U. S. DOT recipients of Federal financial assistance to participate in a statewide certification program by March 2002.
- P. WMATA. Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority, the transit system (rail and bus) serving the metropolitan Washington area, including parts of Virginia and Maryland.

5. HOW DBE PARTICIPATION IS COUNTED TOWARDS THE CONTRACT GOAL:

DBE participation shall be counted towards meeting the DBE goal in accordance with the following:

- A. When a DBE participates in a contract, only the value of the work actually performed by the DBE is counted towards the DBE goal.
 - (1) This amount includes the entire amount of that portion of a construction contract that is performed by the DBE's own forces. This amount includes the cost of supplies and materials obtained by the DBE for the work of the contract, including supplies purchased or equipment leased by the DBE (except supplies and equipment the DBE subcontractor purchases or leases from the prime contractor or its affiliate).
 - (2) This amount includes the entire amount of fees or commissions charged by a DBE firm for providing a bona fide service, such as professional, technical, consultant, or managerial services, or for providing bonds or insurance specifically required for the performance of the contract, towards the DBE goal, provided the fee is reasonable and not excessive as compared with fees customarily allowed for similar services.
 - (3) When a DBE subcontracts part of its work under the contract to another firm, the value of the subcontract work may be counted towards the DBE goal only if the DBE's subcontractor is itself a DBE. Work that a DBE subcontracts to a non-DBE firm does not count towards the DBE goal.
- B. When a DBE performs as a participant in a joint venture, the portion of the total dollar value of the contract equal to the distinct, clearly defined portion of the work of the contract that a DBE performs with its own forces towards the DBE goal may be counted.

•

C. Expenditures to a DBE contractor towards the DBE goal may be counted only if the DBE is performing a commercially useful function on that contract.

- (1) A DBE performs a commercially useful function when it is responsible for execution of the work of the contract and is carrying out its responsibilities by actually performing, managing, and supervising the work involved. To perform a commercially useful function, the DBE must also be responsible, with respect to materials and supplies used on the contract, for negotiating price, determining quality and quantity, ordering the material, and installing (where applicable) and paying for the material itself. To determine whether a DBE is performing a commercially useful function, the Authority will consider the amount of work subcontracted, industry practices, whether the amount the firm is to be paid under the contract is commensurate with the work it is actually performing and the DBE credit claimed for its performance of the work, and other relevant factors.
- (2) A DBE does not perform a commercially useful function if its role is limited to that of an extra participant in a transaction, contract, or project through which funds are passed in order to obtain the appearance of DBE participation.
- (3) If a DBE does not perform or exercise responsibility for at least 30 percent of the total cost of its contract with its own work force, or if the DBE subcontracts a greater portion of the work of a contract than would be expected on the basis of normal industry practice for the type of work, the Authority will presume that the DBE is not performing a commercially useful function.
- D. The following factors will be used by the Authority in determining whether a DBE trucking company is performing a commercial useful function:
 - (1) The DBE must be responsible for the management and supervision of the entire trucking operation for which it is responsible for on a particular contract, and there cannot be a contrived arrangement for the purpose of meeting the DBE goal.
 - (2) The DBE must itself own and operate at least one fully licensed, insured and operational truck used on the contract.
 - (3) The DBE receives credit for the total value of the transportation services it provides on the contract using trucks it owns, insures, and operates using drivers, it employs.
 - (4) The DBE may lease trucks from another DBE firm, including an owneroperator who is certified as a DBE. The DBE who leases trucks from

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

* '

another DBE receives credit for the total value of the transportation services the lessee DBE provides on the contract.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

- (5) The DBE may also lease trucks from a non-DBE firm, including an owner-operator. The DBE who leases trucks from a non-DBE is entitled to credit only for the fee or commission it receives as a result of the lease arrangement. The DBE does not receive credit for the total value of the transportation services provided by the lessee, since these services are not provided by a DBE.
- (6) The lease must indicate that the DBE has exclusive use of and control over the truck. This does not preclude the leased truck from working for others during the terms of the lease with the consent of the DBE, so long as the lease gives the DBE absolute priority for use of the leased truck. Leased trucks must display the name and identification number of the DBE.
- E. The following factors will be used to count expenditures with DBEs for materials or supplies towards the DBE goal:
 - (1) If the materials or supplies are obtained from a DBE manufacturer, one hundred percent (100%) of the cost of the materials or supplies will be counted towards the DBE goal. A manufacturer is a firm that operates or maintains a factory or establishment that produces, on the premises, the materials, supplies, articles, or equipment required under the contract and of the general character described by the contract.
 - (2) If the materials or supplies are purchased from a DBE regular dealer, sixty percent (60%) of the cost of the materials or supplies will be counted towards the DBE goal. A regular dealer is a firm that owns, operates or maintains a store, warehouse, or other establishment in which the materials, supplies, articles or equipment of the general character described and required under the contract are bought, kept in stock, and regularly sold or leased to the public in the usual course of business. To be a regular dealer, the firm must be an established, regular business that engages, as its principal business and under its own name, in the purchase and sale or lease of the products in question. A person may be a regular dealer in such bulk items as petroleum products, steel, cement, gravel, stone or asphalt without owning, operating, or maintaining a place of business as provided in this paragraph if this person both owns and operates distribution equipment for the products. Any supplementing of regular dealers' own distribution equipment shall be by long-term lease agreement and not on an ad hoc or contract-by-contract basis. Packagers, brokers, manufacturers' representatives, or other persons who arrange or expedite transactions are not regular dealers within the meaning of this paragraph.

•

(3) With respect to materials or supplies purchased from a DBE which is neither a manufacturer nor a regular dealer, the entire amount of fees or commissions charged for assistance in the procurement of the materials and supplies, or fees or transportation charges for the delivery of materials and supplies required on a job site, may be counted towards the DBE goal, provided the fees are reasonable and are not excessive as compared to fees customarily allowed for similar services. The cost of the materials and supplies themselves may not be counted towards the DBE goal.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

- F. All DBE firms must be pre-certified. Participation by a firm that is not currently Authority certified as a DBE at the time of bid opening, does not count towards the DBE goal. All DBE firms must be in compliance with 49 CFR, Part 26.
- G. The dollar value of work performed under this Contract by a firm that MWUCP decertifies as a DBE does not count towards the DBE goal.
- H. The participation of a DBE subcontractor does not count towards the Contractor's DBE goal, until the amount being counted towards the goal has been paid to the DBE.

6. BIDS AND REQUIREMENTS (WITH THE BID):

The bidder shall submit the following with its bid. Any bidder who fails to complete and return this information with its bid shall be deemed to be not responsive and may be ineligible for Contract award. Bidders that fail to meet the DBE goal above and fail to demonstrate "good faith efforts" to justify waiver of the DBE goal (*See* paragraph 6.C. below) shall be deemed to be not responsible and will be ineligible for Contract award.

- A. Completed "Schedule of DBE Participation" (Attachment B-1) sufficient to meet the above goal. If the bidder is a DBE firm and intends to satisfy the appropriate DBE requirement with its own firm, it must indicate in the Schedule the area of work and percentage it will perform to satisfy the goal. All offerors must attach current WMATA, DC DOT or MWUCP certification letters for each DBE listed on the Schedule.
- B. Executed "Letters of Intent to Perform as a Subcontractor/Joint Venture" (Attachment B-2). If the bidder is not a DBE or intends to satisfy the requirements through other DBE firms, then it must attach these letters from each certified DBE listed on the Schedule.
- C. Justification for grant of relief (Appendix B waiver of DBE goal). If in the submittal of its bid, the bidder fails to meet the DBE goal above, the bidder has the burden of furnishing sufficient documentation with its bid of its "good faith efforts" to justify a grant of relief (waiver) from the goal or portion of the goal. Such justification shall be in the form of a detailed report. The following is a list of

actions that shall be considered as part of the bidder's good faith efforts to obtain DBE participation. This list is neither a mandatory checklist nor is it intended to be exclusive or exhaustive. Other factors or types of efforts may be relevant in appropriate cases:

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

- (1) Soliciting through all reasonable and available means (e.g. attendance at pre-bid meetings, advertising and/or written notices) the interest of all certified DBEs who have the capability to perform the Contract. The bidder must solicit this interest within sufficient time to allow the DBEs to respond to the solicitation. The offeror must determine with certainty if the DBEs are interested by taking appropriate steps to follow up initial solicitations.
- (2) Selecting portions of the work to be performed by DBEs in order to increase the likelihood that the DBE goal will be achieved. This includes, where appropriate, breaking out Contract work items into economically feasible units to facilitate DBE participation, even when the prime contractor might otherwise prefer to perform these work items with its own forces.
- (3) Providing interested DBEs with adequate information about the plans, specifications, and requirements of the contract in a timely manner to assist them in responding to a solicitation.
- (4) Negotiating in good faith with interested DBEs. It is the offeror's responsibility to make a portion of the work available to DBE subcontractors and suppliers and to select those portions of the work or material needs consistent with the available DBE subcontractors and suppliers, so as to facilitate DBE participation. Evidence of such negotiation includes the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of DBEs that were considered; a description of the information provided regarding the plans and specifications for the work selected for subcontracting; and evidence as to why additional agreements could not be reached for DBEs to perform the work. "DBE Unavailability Certifications" (Attachment B-3) shall be completed as appropriate.
- (5) An offeror using good business judgment would consider a number of factors in negotiating with subcontractors, including DBE subcontractors, and would take a firm's price and capabilities as well as the Contract goal into consideration. However, the fact that there may be some additional costs involved in finding and using DBEs is not in itself sufficient reason for a bidder's failure to meet the contract DBE goal, as long as such costs are reasonable. Also, the ability or desire of a prime contractor to perform the Contract with its own organization does not relieve the offeror of the responsibility to make good faith efforts. Prime contractors are not, however, required to accept higher quotes from DBEs, if the price difference is excessive or unreasonable.

•

(6) Not rejecting DBEs as being unqualified without sound reasons based on a thorough investigation of their capabilities. The contractor's standing within its industry, membership in specific groups, organizations, or associations and political or social affiliations (for example union vs. non-union employee status) are not legitimate causes for the rejection or non-solicitation of bids in the Contractor's efforts to meet the project goal.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

- (7) Making efforts to assist interested DBEs in obtaining bonding, lines of credit, or insurance as required by the recipient or contractor.
- (8) Making efforts to assist interested DBEs in obtaining necessary equipment, supplies, materials, or related assistance or services.
- (9) Effectively using the services of available minority/women community organizations; minority/women contractors' groups; local, state, and Federal minority/women business assistance offices; and other organizations as allowed on a case-by-case basis to provide assistance in the recruitment and placement of DBEs.

7. BID REQUIREMENTS (APPARENT LOW BIDDER):

The bidder shall submit the following items within ten (10) calendar days after notification that they are the apparent low bidder:

- A. A copy of a current WMATA, D.C. DOT or MWUCP certification letter(s) shall be attached to the DBE Schedule of Participation to evidence DBE pre-certification.
- B. DBE Manufacturer's Affidavit, if applicable, must be submitted in order to receive one hundred percent (100%) of the allowable credit for expenditures to DBE manufacturers/suppliers (Attachment B-4). By submission of this affidavit, the bidder certifies this it is satisfied that the manufacturer meets the requirements of 49 CFR Part 26.
- C. Schedule B Information for Determining Joint Venture Eligibility, if applicable (Attachment B-5, pgs. 1-4). Submittal shall be signed by all parties, dated and notarized.
- D. Copy of Joint Venture Agreement, if applicable. Submittal shall be signed by all parties, dated and notarized.
- E. Certification letter of the DBE regular dealer/supplier, if applicable. If the bidder wants to receive the maximum allowable credit for its expenditures for material(s) or supplies required under this Contract, from DBE regular dealers/suppliers, the DBE must submit a signed and notarized statement on their letterhead, stating that

•

it is a regular dealer of the material(s) or supplies. By submission of this statement, the bidder certifies that it is satisfied that the subcontractor is a regular dealer/supplier that meets the requirements of 49 CFR Part 26.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

F. For design-build contracts, if a DBE goal is specified in the DBE GOAL/ REQUIREMENTS, the bidder shall submit, with its initial bid, a list of DBEcertified firms that it intends to enter into subcontract agreements with for this Contract. If no goal is specified in the solicitation and the bidder still intends to utilize DBEs in the performance of this Contract, the offeror shall submit with its initial bid a list of those DBE-certified firms. The documentation requirements of the solicitation shall be completed and submitted at the time of bid opening for any Contract in which a DBE goal is applicable or for any Contract in which there was no goal established, but the offeror identified DBE-certified firms that it intended to enter into subcontract agreements with in its initial bid. Any bidder who fails to complete and return the following information, if applicable, with its bid may be deemed to be not responsible and may be ineligible for Contract award. Offerors that fail to meet the DBE goal, if any, specified in the solicitation and fail to demonstrate a good faith effort and/or to justify waiver of the DBE goal, may be deemed to be not responsible and may be ineligible for contract award.

8. CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION REQUIREMENTS:

The following requirements apply after Contract award:

A. The Contractor shall include the following provision in each subcontract it awards in support of the DBE goal:

"The Contractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin or sex in the performance of this contract. The Contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 CFR Part 26 in the award and administration of US DOT assisted contracts. Failure by the contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract, that may result in termination of this Contract or such other remedy as the Authority deems appropriate."

B. (1) The Contractor shall monitor the performance of, collect and report data on DBE participation to the WMATA's DBE Office on the attached "Prompt Payment Report-Prime Contractor's Report" (Attachment B-6) which shall be submitted monthly with each payment request. Failure to submit these reports may result in suspension of Contract payments. The Contractor shall certify with each payment request that payment has been or will be made to all subcontractors due payment, within ten (10) days after receipt of payment from the Authority for work by that subcontractor. The Contractor shall inform the COR or COTR, with its payment request, of any situation where scheduled subcontractor payments have not been made and the reason therefore.

* '

(2) The Contractor shall require each subcontractor to complete and forward to the DBE Liaison Officer on a monthly basis a "Prompt Payment Report-Subcontractor's Report" (Attachment B-7). The subcontractor shall certify that payment has been received.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

- C. The Contractor shall have a continuing obligation to maintain a schedule for participation by DBE contractor(s) to meet its goal set forth above in this Appendix. The Contractor shall not have work performed nor the materials or supplies furnished by any individual or firm other than those named in the "Schedule of DBE Participation." If at any time, the Contractor believes or has reason to believe that it needs to obtain a substitute for a DBE contractor named in the "Schedule of DBE Participation", the Contractor shall, within ten (10) days, notify the Contracting Officer and the DBE office of that fact in writing. Situations which may warrant substitution for a DBE firm include, but are not limited to the following:
 - (1) Evidence of change in ownership or circumstances regarding the firm's status as a DBE.
 - (2) Death or physical disability, if the named subcontractor or DBE partner of the joint venture is an individual.
 - (3) Dissolution, if a corporation or partnership.
 - (4) Bankruptcy of the subcontractor, subject to applicable bankruptcy law, and only instances where the bankruptcy affects the Contractor's ability to perform.
 - (5) Inability to furnish a reasonable performance or payment bond, if required.
 - (6) Inability to obtain, or loss of, a license necessary for the performance of the particular category of work.
 - (7) Failure or inability to comply with a requirement of law applicable to contractors and subcontractors on a construction, alteration or repair project.
 - (8) Failure or refusal to execute the subcontract in accordance with the terms of an offer submitted to the Contractor prior to the Contractor's submission of its offer, but only where the Contracting Officer or other delegated Authority representative can ascertain with reasonable certainty the terms of such offer. In the absence of any other factors, such a failure or refusal will be considered an unusual situation only if the offeror obtained, prior to

IFB No. FQ18086/GG Date: February 13, 2018

bidding/proposing, an enforcement commitment from the subcontractor involved.

Contract Number: FQ18086

(9) Failure to comply with the terms and conditions of this Contract or those of its subcontract or joint venture agreement.

Within thirty (30) days thereafter, the Contractor shall, if necessary to achieve the Appendix B goal, make every reasonable effort to subcontract the same or other work equivalent in value to other certified DBE firms. The Contractor must have the prior, written approval of the Contracting Officer and the DBE Office before substitution of a DBE subcontractor, regardless of the reason for substitution. Failure to obtain the Authority's approval could result in the Contractor's suspension or debarment.

- D. The Contractor shall forward copies of all subcontracts to the DBE Office at the time of their execution.
- E. If the Contracting Officer or other delegated Authority representative determines that the Contractor has failed to comply with this Appendix B, he/she will notify the Contractor of such noncompliance and the action to be taken. The Contractor shall, after receipt of such notice, take corrective action. If the Contractor fails or refuses to comply promptly, the Contracting Officer or other delegated Authority representative may issue a "stop work order" stopping all or part of the work until satisfactory corrective action has been taken. No part of the time lost due to any such stop work order shall be made the subject of claim for extension of time or for excess costs or damages by the Contractor. When the Authority proceeds with such formal actions, it has the burden of proving that the Contractor has not met the requirements of this Appendix. The Contractor's failure to meet its Appendix B goal shall shift the burden to it to show that it has met the good faith requirements of this Appendix. After exhausting all of its administrative and legal remedies, if the Contractor is found to have failed to exert a "good faith effort" to involve DBEs in the work, the Authority may suspend or debar the Contractor.
- F. The Contractor agrees to cooperate in any studies or surveys as may be conducted by the Authority which are necessary to determine the extent of the Contractor's compliance with this Appendix.
- G. The Contractor shall keep records and documents for two (2) years following performance of this Contract to indicate compliance with this Appendix. These records and documents, or copies thereof, shall be made available at reasonable times and places for inspection by any authorized representative of the Authority and will be submitted upon request, together with any other compliance information that such representative may require.

FB No. FQ18086/GG Date: February 13, 2018

H. If the Authority, FTA or the US DOT has reason to believe that any person or firm has willfully and knowingly provided incorrect information or made false statements regarding the DBE Program, the matter shall be referred to the WMATA's DBE office, and WMATA's Office of Inspector General (OIG).

I. Failure by the Contractor to carry out the requirements of this Appendix is a material breach of this Contract, that may result in the termination of this Contract or such other remedy as the Authority deems appropriate.

Contract Number: FQ18086

Date: February 13, 2018

SUMMARY OF SUBMITTALS

With the Bid:

- 1. Completed "Schedule of DBE Participation" (Attachment B-1) with current certification letters attached for each listed DBE.
- 2. Executed "Letters of Intent to Perform as a Subcontractor/Joint Venture" (Attachment B-2).
- Justification for grant of relief (waiver of DBE goal), if applicable. Include completed 3. "DBE Unavailability Certifications" (Attachment B-3) as appropriate.

Bid Requirements (Apparent Low Bidder)

- 1. All DBEs must submit copies of their current WMATA or D.C. DOT certification letters or a certification letter issued by the MWUCP.
- 2. A DBE Manufacturer's Affidavit, if applicable, must be submitted in order to receive one hundred percent (100%) of the allowable credit for expenditures to DBE manufacturers/suppliers (Attachment B-4).
- 3. Schedule B Information for Determining Joint Venture Eligibility, if applicable (Attachment B-5, pgs. 1, 2, 3, 4).
- 4. Copy of Joint Venture Agreement, if applicable.
- 5. Certification letter of the DBE regular dealer/supplier, if applicable.

After Contract Award

- 1. "Prompt Payment Report-Prime Contractor's Report" Attachment B-6) – submitted monthly.
- 2. "Prompt Payment Report-Subcontractor's Report" (Attachment B-7) - submitted monthly.
- 3. Request to substitute DBE contractor (see paragraph 8.C.) – submitted as required.
- 4. Copies of subcontracts-submitted at the time of their execution.

Contract Number: FQ18086

SUBMIT	WITH BID
SCHEDULE OF D	BE PARTICIPATION
	Contract No.
	Project Name
Name of Bidder	
price) who have agreed to perform work on this Co	fying only those DBE firms, (with scope of work and ontract. The prices shall be at an amount that is at least the offeror agrees to enter into a formal agreement with

the DBE percentage goal for the total Contract. The offeror agrees to enter into a formal agreement with the DBE firm(s) listed for the work, at an amount equal to, or greater than, the prices listed in this Schedule, subject to award of a Contract with the Authority. If the total amount is less than the DBE percentage goal, a justification for waiver of DBE goal shall be attached to this Schedule.

Name of DBE Subcontractor	Address	Type of Work (Electrical, Paving, Etc.) and Contract Items or Parts Thereof to be Performed and Work Hours Involved	Agreed Price	
	Su	btotal \$ DBE Subcontractors		
Name of DBE Prime Contractor	Address	Type of Work (Electrical, Paving, Etc.) and Contract Items or Parts Thereof to be Performed and Work Hours Involved	Agreed Price	
	Subto	otal \$ DBE Prime Contractor		
TOTAL \$ ALL	TOTAL \$ ALL DBE CONTRACTORS TOTAL			
-	Signature of Contractor' Representative			
-		_ Title		
Date				

23.26a (Rev 02/12)

	Contract Number: _			
Project Name:				
	TO PERFORM AS A SUBCONTRAC ALL ITEMS <u>MUST</u> BE COMPLETI			
ΓΟ:(Name of Of	feror)			
·	perform work in connection with the ab	ove projects as (check one):		
	An individual A partnership	A corporation A joint venture		
Specify in detail particular v	work items or parts thereof to be perform	med:		
OBE contractors, if applica	% of the dollar value of the subcontrable. The undersigned will enter into a fexecution of a contract with the Authority	formal agreement with you for		
Address	WMAT	ΓA Vendor ID #/DBE Cert. #		
Signature & Title	<u> </u>	Date		
o the DBE subcontractor to To:		of this letter must be returned		
`	e of DBE)			
You have projected your is completion of such work as	nterest and intent for such work, and follows:	the undersigned is projecting		
WORK ITEMS	PROJECTED DBE COMMENCEMENT DATE	PROJECTED DBE COMPLETION DATE		

Washington Metropolitan Area	Fransit AuthorityContract No. FQ18086		
(Date)	(Name	e of	Prime
Contractor &	Accentanc	e Sionatur	·e)

SUBMIT WITH BID

DBE UNAVAILABILITY CERTIFICATION

I,	,	_,, of		
(Name)	(Tit	le)	(Bidder)	
certify that on work (Date)		following DE	BE contractor(s) to obtain offer(s) for	
items to be performed or	n Contract Number			
DBE Contractor		x Items ught	Form of Bid Sought (i.e., Unit Price, Materials and Labor Only, Etc.	
•	k of agreement on price		actors were unavailable (exclusive of on this project, or unable to prepare a	
	Signature	:		
	Date:			
	W	as offered a	n opportunity to submit a bid on the	
above (Name of DI	BE Contractor)			
identified work on	(Date)		(Source)	
			` '	

The above statement is true and accurate account of why I did not submit an offer on this project.

	(Signature of DBE Contractor)
M 23.25 (Rev. 10/00)	(Title)

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit AuthorityContract No. FQ18086

DBE Certification Instructions

Important Notice

If you do not have a current, official letter of certification from WMATA, D.C. DOT or MWUCP, you are not pre-certified and are therefore not eligible to participate as a Disadvantaged Business Enterprise on the bid.

For those who wish to access the MWUCP certification application, it may be found on the internet at the following address:

https://www.wmata.com/business/disadvantaged business enterprise. Go to "Procurement and Contracting", click on "Disadvantaged Business Enterprise", then click on "DBE Application for Certification".

49 CFR Part 26 gives Metropolitan Washington Unified Certification Program (MWUCP) ninety (90) days in which to process a complete DBE application. In order to become certified and participate in the MWUCP, you must comply with the procedures that follow. Certification must be final before the due date for bids or offers on a contract on which a firm seeks to participate as a DBE.

Instructions

49 C.F.R. § 26.81(d) of the Certification Procedures requires a firm to be certified as a DBE in its "home state," where its principal place of business is located, in order to become certified outside such "home state". Therefore, you must attach to the MWUCP application, a copy of a valid DBE Certification letter from your home state's Department of Transportation. In addition, submit the pertinent documents for your company listed below. The application should be completed in full and NOTARIZED.

General (All firms must submit these documents.)

Current (unaudited) Financial Statements;

Prior three (3) years Federal Tax Returns;

Resume of Principal(s) and Key Personnel;

Third Party Agreements, such as Rental and Management Agreements;

Licenses to Do Business;

Personal Net Worth (PNW) Statement;

Statement of Disadvantage;

No Change Affidavit or Notice of Change (where applicable).

Corporations

Articles of Incorporation;

By-Laws;

Copies of any Stock Options;

Copies of Stock Certifications of Each Holder;

Copies of Stockholders' Voting Rights;

Record of First Organizational Meeting.

Partnerships

Partnership Agreement

Proprietorships

IRS Employer ID Number WMATA Vendor ID#

Limited Liability Companies

Operating Agreement with any amendments; Certificate of Formation, U.S. Income Tax Returns.

Change of Status Review

On or before each certification anniversary date, you must submit a No Change Statement attesting that there have been no changes in the firm's circumstances affecting its ability to meet the eligibility requirements of 49 CFR Part 26 or WMATA's DBE Program Plan. Firms with changed circumstances must submit a Notice Regarding Change for review by the DBE Office. A review of these changes shall be made to determine if the firm is in compliance with the 49 CFR Part 26.

Affidavit Enclosure

NOTE: When completing MWUCP Application, complete all information blocks. Type "N/A" if item does not apply to you or your firm.

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit AuthorityContract No. FQ18086				

DBE MANUFACTURER'S AFFIDAVIT

I hereby	declare and affirm that I ar	m		(Title)
and duly authoriz	red representative of		(Na	me of Company),
a			owned and con	trolled enterprise
whose address is				
same tasks for di	==	ess having any interest in	s not on the payroll of and/o the affiant's business) open	
		Equipment		
Туре	Function	Model	Age	<u>Make</u>
WMATA may rely the undersigned's undersigned furt	on these statements in des manufacturing concern is	termining whether a WMA entitled to a 100% credit o material misrepresentation	true and correct and fully of ATA prime contractor purches for such purchases towards in will be grounds for initiate of Printed Name	asing goods from its DBE goal. The
Date:	State:	(County:	
			, 19	
before me appea	red			
	known, who, being duly sv	(Name) vorn, did execute the foreg	going Affidavit, and did state	e that he
to execute the Af	fidavit and did so as his or h	(Name o ner free act and deed.	of Firm)	
(Seal)		nd subscribed before me ion Expires:	(Notary Public)	
			23.29 (.	10/99) M

Information for Determining Joint Venture Eligibility

rage 1	
Name and address of Joint Venture:	
Contact Person:	Telephone:
Have you attached a copy of the Joint Venture agreement? [] Yes	[] No
NOTE: Affidavit will not be processed without a copy of the Joint	Venture agreement.
Name and address of Joint Venture partner:	
Contact Person:	Telephone:
Status of firm: [] DBE. [] Non-Minority.	
Does firm have current WMATA, D.C. DOT or MWUCP DBE cer	tification? [] Yes [] No
Name and address of Joint Venture partner:	
Contact Person:	Telephone:
Status of firm: [] DBE. [] Non-Minority.	
Does firm have current WMATA, D.C. DOT or MWUCP DBE cer	
Describe the nature of the Joint Venture's business:	

Disadvantaged Business Enterprise DBB V1 8/2013

Describe the role in the Joint Venture of each partner listed above:

 	 •••••

Information for Determining Joint Venture Eligibility

				ge 2	
Indica					tner, indicating dollar amounts
Na	ame of Partner	Ownership	_	Capital Contributions including Equipment	Other Agreements
	ΓALS:				
	ify by name, title		ompany affiliation	those individuals responsi	ble for the management control
1.	Financial deci	isions, such as pa	yroll, insurance, s	surety and/or bonding requ	irements:
	Name:			Race:	
	Title:			Sex: [] Ma	le [] Female
	Company affi	liation:			
2.	Management supplies:	decisions, such	as estimating,	marketing and sales, h	iring and firing, purchasing
	Name:			Race:	
	Title:			Sex: [] Ma	le [] Female
	Company affi	liation:			
3.	Supervision o	f field operations	s:		
	Name:			Race:	
	Title:			Sex: [] Ma	le [] Female
	Company affi	liation:			

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit AuthorityContract No. FQ18086			

M

23.06c (Rev 10/99)

Information for Determining Joint Venture Eligibility

Pag	ge 3
The undersigned swear that the foregoing states necessary to identify and explain the terms and operation	ments are correct and include all material information as of our following named Joint Venture:
and the intended participation by each Joint Venturer in agree to provide the Authority current, complete and accand the payment thereof and any proposed changes in a audit and examination of the books, records and files of the to the Joint Venture, by authorized representatives of the misrepresentation will be grounds for terminating any cunder Federal and State laws concerning false statements	curate information regarding actual Joint Venture work iny of the Joint Venture arrangements and to permit the the Joint Venture, or those of each Joint Venturer relevant a Authority or the Federal funding agency. Any material contract which may be awarded and for initiating action
It is recognized and acknowledged that the Authoprovided herein above for the purpose of establishing elistatus of the Joint Venture.	ority's DBE Program shall have access to the information igibility and authenticity of the minority/woman-owned
It is understood that trade secrets and information geological and geophysical data furnished will be protected.	on privileged by law, as well as commercial, financial, ted.
(NAME OF FIRM)	(NAME OF SECOND FIRM)
(SIGNATURE OF AFFIANT)	(SIGNATURE OF AFFIANT)
(PRINT NAME)	(PRINT NAME)
(TITLE)	(TITLE)
(DATE)	(DATE)
	M

Information for Determining Joint Venture Eligibility

		Page 4
		County:
On this	day of	
before me appeared		
<u> </u>		(Name) did execute the foregoing Affidavit, and did state that he
to execute the Affidavit	and did so as his or her fi	(Name of Firm) ree act and deed.
(Seal)	Sworn and subscrib	ped before me
		(Notary Public)
	Commission Expire	es:
		County:
On this	day of	, 19
before me appeared		
<u> </u>	who, being duly sworn,	(Name) did execute the foregoing Affidavit, and did state that he
to execute the Affidavit	and did so as his or her fi	(Name of Firm) ree act and deed.
(Seal)	Sworn and subscrib	ped before me
		(Notary Public)
	Commission Expire	es:
M 23.06c (Rev 10/9	9)	

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority

DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE) MONTHLY PROMPT PAYMENT REPORT

PRIME - CONTRACTOR'S REPORT

This report is required to be submitted to the Office of Procurement, DBE Branch 600 5th Street, NW, Suite 3C, Washington, DC 20001, pursuant to the requirements of WMATA's DBE Program Plan and §26.29 of 49 CFR Part 26.

Contract No.:			Reporti	ng Period:			
Name of Prime Cont	ractor:			DB	E – Yes or	No	
Prime Contract Amo DBE Goal	unt:	Total Recei	ved this Reporting	Period:	Total R	Received to Date:	
Name of Sub- Contractor	DBE (Y/N)	Description of Work	Date of Contract Awarded	Amount of Sub- Contractor Award	Amount Paid This Reporting Period	Cumulative Paid To Sub- Contractor	% of Physical Work Complete
			TOTAL V				
			TOTAL				
of the prime contrac pursuant to the terms	tor with of their	shed with respect to DBE s the DBE subcontractors for subcontracts will be paid w	or the designated prithin ten days afte	period covered by receipt of paymen	this report. Furthent from WMATA.	er, those subcontract	
By:			e:		Date: _		Annondiy D. 42

Disadvantaged Business Enterprise DBB V1 8/2013

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority

DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE) MONTHLY PROMPT PAYMENT REPORT

SUBCONTRACTOR'S REPORT

This report is required to be submitted to WMATA's DBE Office, 600 5th Street, NW, Suite 3C, Washington, DC 20001, pursuant to the requirements of WMATA's DBE Program Plan and 49 C.F.R. §26.29.

Contract No.:			Reporti	ing Period:			
Name of Subcontrac	tor:			DB	E – Yes or	No	
Subcontractor Contra	act Amou	int: Tota	al Received this Re	eporting Period:		Total Received to D	Date:
Name of Sub- Contractor	DBE (Y/N)	Description of Work	Date of Contract Awarded	Amount of Sub- Contractor Award	Amount Paid This Reporting Period	Cumulative Paid To Sub- Contractor	% of Physical Work Complete
			TOTAL				
for the designated pe	riod cove	shed with respect to DBE stred by this report. Further ent from the Contractor.			•		
Ву:		Title	e:		Date: _		
Disadvantaged Dusing	ss Entornr	ico					Annondiy D 42

Contract No. FQ18086	Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority
Appendix D Wage Determination of the Secretar	ry of Labor

General Decision Number: DC180002 02/09/2018 DC2

Superseded General Decision Number: DC20170002

State: District of Columbia

Construction Type: Building

County: District of Columbia Statewide.

BUILDING CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS (does not include single family homes or apartments up to and including 4 stories).

Note: Under Executive Order (EO) 13658, an hourly minimum wage of \$10.35 for calendar year 2018 applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2015. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must pay all workers in any classification listed on this wage determination at least \$10.35 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on the contract in calendar year 2018. The EO minimum wage rate will be adjusted annually. Please note that this EO applies to the above-mentioned types of contracts entered into by the federal government that are subject to the Davis-Bacon Act itself, but it does not apply to contracts subject only to the Davis-Bacon Related Acts, including those set forth at 29 CFR 5.1(a)(2)-(60). Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Modification Number Publication Date

0 01/05/2018

1 01/12/2018

2 02/09/2018

ASBE0024-007 10/01/2017

Rates Fringes

ASBESTOS WORKER/HEAT & FROST

INSULATOR.....\$ 35.13 16.22

Includes the application of all insulating materials, protective coverings, coatings and finishes to all types of mechanical systems

ASBE0024-008 10/01/2017

Rates Fringes

ASBESTOS WORKER: HAZARDOUS

MATERIAL HANDLER.....\$ 22.81 7.34

Includes preparation, wetting, stripping, removal, scrapping, vacuuming, bagging and disposing of all insulation materials, whether they contain asbestos or not, from mechanical systems

ASBE0024-014 10/01/2017

Rates Fringes

FIRESTOPPER......\$ 28.01 7.78

Includes the application of materials or devices within or around penetrations and openings in all rated wall or floor assemblies, in order to prevent the pasage of fire, smoke of other gases. The application includes all components involved in creating the rated barrier at perimeter slab edges and exterior cavities, the head of gypsum board or concrete walls, joints between rated wall or floor components, sealing of penetrating items and blank openings.

BRDC0001-002 04/30/2017

Rates Fringes

BRICKLAYER.....\$ 30.91 10.24

·

CARP0177-003 05/01/2017

Rates Fringes

CARPENTER, Includes Drywall Hanging, Form Work, and Soft

Floor Laying-Carpet......\$ 28.36 11.53

CARP0179-001 05/01/2017

Rates Fringes

PILEDRIVERMAN......\$ 29.94 10.95

CARP0219-001 05/01/2017

Rates Fringes

MILLWRIGHT.....\$ 32.49 11.23

ELEC0026-016 06/05/2017

Rates Fringes

ELECTRICIAN, Includes Installation of

HVAC/Temperature Controls......\$ 44.65 16.74

ELEC0026-017 09/05/2016

Rates Fringes

ELECTRICAL INSTALLER (Sound

& Communication Systems).......\$ 27.55 10.20

SCOPE OF WORK: Includes low voltage construction, installation, maintenance and removal of teledata facilities (voice, data and video) including outside plant, telephone and data inside wire, interconnect, terminal equipment, central offices, PABX, fiber optic cable and equipment, railroad communications, micro waves, VSAT, bypass, CATV, WAN (Wide area networks), LAN (Local area networks) and ISDN (Integrated systems digital network).

WORK EXCLUDED: The installation of computer systems in industrial applications such as assembly lines, robotics and computer controller manufacturing systems. The installation of conduit and/or raceways shall be installed by Inside Wiremen. On sites where there is no Inside Wireman employed, the Teledata Technician may install raceway or conduit not greater than 10 feet. Fire alarm work is excluded on all new construction sites or wherever the fire alarm system is installed in conduit. All HVAC control work.

ELEV0010-001 01/01/2018

Rates Fringes

ELEVATOR MECHANIC......\$ 44.12 32.645+a+b

a. PAID HOLIDAYS: New Year's Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Veterans' Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day and the Friday after Thanksgiving.

b. VACATIONS: Employer contributes 8% of basic hourly rate for 5 years or more of service; 6% of basic hourly rate for 6 months to 5 years of service as vacation pay credit.

IRON0005-011 06/01/2017

Rates Fringes

IRONWORKER.....\$ 31.15 20.63

LABO0011-009 06/01/2017

Rates Fringes

LABORER: Skilled......\$ 23.42 8.04

FOOTNOTE: Potmen, power tool operator, small machine operator, signalmen, laser beam operator, waterproofer, open caisson, test pit, underpinning, pier hole and ditches, laggers and all work associated with lagging that is not expressly stated, strippers, operator of hand derricks, vibrator operators, pipe layers, or tile layers, operators of jackhammers, paving breakers, spaders or any machine that does the same general type of work, carpenter tenders, scaffold builders, operators of towmasters, scootcretes, buggymobiles and other machines of similar character, operators of tampers and rammers and other machines that do the same general type of work, whether powered by air, electric or gasoline, builders of trestle scaffolds over one tier high and sand blasters, power and chain saw operators used in clearing, installers of well points, wagon drill operators, acetylene burners and licensed powdermen, stake jumper, demolition.

MARB0002-004 04/30/2017

Rates Fringes

MARBLE/STONE MASON......\$ 36.91 16.55

Disadvantaged Business Enterprise DBB V1 8/2013

INCLUDING pointing, caulking and cleaning of All types of masonry, brick, stone and cement EXCEPT pointing, caulking, cleaning of existing masonry, brick, stone and cement (restoration work)

MARB0003-006 04/30/2017

Rates Fringes

TERRAZZO WORKER/SETTER......\$ 27.44 11.44

MARB0003-007 04/30/2017

Rates Fringes

TERRAZZO FINISHER.....\$ 22.51 10.50

MARB0003-008 04/30/2017

Rates Fringes

TILE SETTER......\$ 27.44 11.44

MARB0003-009 04/30/2017

Rates Fringes

TILE FINISHER.....\$ 22.51 10.50

PAIN0051-014 06/01/2017

Rates Fringes

GLAZIER

Glazing Contracts \$2

million and under......\$ 25.74 11.55

Glazing Contracts over \$2

million.....\$ 29.87 11.55

PAIN0051-015 06/01/2017

Rates Fringes

PAINTER

Brush, Roller, Spray and

Drywall Finisher......\$ 25.06 9.66

PLAS0891-005 07/01/2016

Rates Fringes

PLASTERER.....\$ 28.83 6.05

.....

* PLAS0891-006 02/01/2018

Rates Fringes

CEMENT MASON/CONCRETE FINISHER...\$ 28.15 10.58

PLAS0891-007 08/01/2016

Rates Fringes

FIREPROOFER

Handler	\$ 16.50	4.89
Mixer/Pump	\$ 18.50	4.89
Sprayer	\$ 23.00	4.89

Spraying of all Fireproofing materials. Hand application of Fireproofing materials. This includes wet or dry, hard or soft. Intumescent fireproofing and refraction work, including, but not limited to, all steel beams, columns, metal decks, vessels, floors, roofs, where ever fireproofing is required. Plus any installation of thermal and acoustical insulation. All that encompasses setting up for Fireproofing, and taken down. Removal of fireproofing materials and protection. Mixing of all materials either by hand or machine following manufactures standards.

PLUM0005-010 08/01/2017

Rates Fringes

PLUMBER.....\$ 41.67 17.60+a

a. PAID HOLIDAYS: Labor Day, Veterans' Day, Thanksgiving Day and the day after Thanksgiving, Christmas Day, New Year's Day, Martin Luther King's Birthday, Memorial Day and the Fourth of July.

PLUM0602-008 08/01/2017

Rates Fringes

PIPEFITTER, Includes HVAC
Pipe Installation..................\$ 40.69 21.07+a

a. PAID HOLIDAYS: New Year's Day, Martin Luther King's Birthday, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Veterans' Day, Thanksgiving Day and the day after Thanksgiving and Christmas Day.

.....

ROOF0030-016 05/01/2016

Rates Fringes

ROOFER.....\$ 28.75 11.74

SFDC0669-002 04/01/2017

Rates Fringes

SPRINKLER FITTER (Fire

Sprinklers)......\$ 34.40 19.24

------SHEE0100-015 07/01/2017

Rates Fringes

SHEET METAL WORKER (Including

HVAC Duct Installation).......\$ 40.27 18.74+a

a. PAID HOLIDAYS: New Year's Day, Martin Luther King's Birthday, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Veterans Day, Thanksgiving Day and Christmas Day

.....

SUDC2009-003 05/19/2009

Rates Fringes

LABORER: Common or General......\$ 13.04 2.80

LABORER: Mason Tender -

Cement/Concrete.....\$ 15.40 2.85

LABORER: Mason Tender for pointing, caulking, cleaning of existing masonry, brick, stone and cement structures

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2017. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must provide employees with 1 hour of paid sick leave for every 30 hours they work, up to 56 hours of paid sick leave each year. Employees must be permitted to use paid sick leave for their own illness, injury or other health-related needs, including preventive care; to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is ill, injured, or has other health-related needs, including preventive care; or for reasons resulting from, or to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is a victim of, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses (29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (ii)).

The body of each wage determination lists the classification and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the cited type(s) of construction in the area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order of "identifiers" that indicate whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate for local), a survey rate (weighted average rate) or a union average rate (weighted union average rate).

Union Rate Identifiers

A four letter classification abbreviation identifier enclosed in dotted lines beginning with characters other than "SU" or "UAVG" denotes that the union classification and rate were prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2014. PLUM is an abbreviation identifier of the union which prevailed in the survey for this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing the wage determination. 07/01/2014 is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate, which in this example is July 1, 2014.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all rate changes in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing this classification and rate.

Survey Rate Identifiers

Classifications listed under the "SU" identifier indicate that no one rate prevailed for this classification in the survey and the published rate is derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As this weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SULA2012-007 5/13/2014. SU indicates the rates are survey rates based on a weighted average calculation of rates and are not majority rates. LA indicates the State of Louisiana. 2012 is the year of survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 5/13/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

Survey wage rates are not updated and remain in effect until a new survey is conducted.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

Classification(s) listed under the UAVG identifier indicate that no single majority rate prevailed for those classifications; however, 100% of the data reported for the classifications was union data. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 08/29/2014. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the state. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 08/29/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January of each year, to reflect a weighted average of the current negotiated/CBA rate of the union locals from which the rate is based.

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

- 1.) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:
- * an existing published wage determination
- * a survey underlying a wage determination
- * a Wage and Hour Division letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- * a conformance (additional classification and rate) ruling

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be with the Wage and Hour Regional Office for the area in which the survey was conducted because those Regional Offices have responsibility for the Davis-Bacon survey program. If the response from this initial contact is not satisfactory, then the process described in 2.) and 3.) should be followed.

With regard to any other matter not yet ripe for the formal process described here, initial contact should be with the Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Write to:

Branch of Construction Wage Determinations

Wage and Hour Division U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

2.) If the answer to the question in 1.) is yes, then an interested party (those affected by the action) can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Write to:

Wage and Hour Administrator U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and by any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3.) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:

Administrative Review Board U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

4.) All decisions by the Administrative Review Board are final.

END OF GENERAL DECISION

Wachington	Metropolitan	Aros T	Francit /	\utho	ritv
wasnington	ivietropolitari	Area i	1 ansıl <i>F</i>	AULITIO I	ΙILV

Contract No. FQ18086

Section 00900 – Amendments and Modifications

Washington Metropolitan A	Area Transit Authorit۱
---------------------------	------------------------

Contract No. FQ18086

00910 Amendments

Contract	No.	FQ18086
----------	-----	---------

Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority

00920 Claims

Washington	Metropolitan	Area T	ransit A	Authority
v v u Si iii ig toi i	IVICTI OPOLITAL		1 41 131 6 7	\u00ab

Contract No. FQ18086

00930 Clarifications and Proposals

Washington Metro	opolitan Area	Transit A	Authority
------------------	---------------	-----------	-----------

Contract No. FQ18086

00940 Modifications